

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
+ + + + +
ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD
+ + + + +
MEETING

IN THE MATTER OF:

The Stadium Group, LLC
t/a Stadium
2127 Queens Chapel Road, NE
Retailer CN
License No. 82005
Case No. 12-CMP-00680
Violation of settlement

Show Cause
Hearing
(Status)

February 26, 2014

The Alcoholic Beverage Control Board met in Alcoholic Beverage Control Hearing Room, Reeves Building, 2000 14th Street N.W., Washington, D.C., Chairman Ruthanne Miller, presiding.

PRESENT

RUTHANNE MILLER, Chairperson
DONALD BROOKS, Member
HECTOR RODRIGUEZ, Member
JAMES SHORT, Member
NICK ALBERTI, member
MIKE SILVERSTEIN, member
HERMAN JONES, member

ALSO PRESENT:

LOUISE PHILLIPS, AAG

KAREN TODD, ESQUIRE

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

(1:53 p.m.)

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: All right, we're back on the record. Calling Case Number 12-CMP-00680.

It's The Stadium located at 2127 Queens Chapel Road, Northeast. License Number 82005 in ANC 5C. And this is a show cause hearing that is being continued from, I believe, September 11, 2013.

So why don't the parties introduce themselves for the record please?

MS. PHILLIPS: Louise Phillips, Assistant Attorney General for the District of Columbia.

MS. TODD: Good morning, I mean good afternoon. Karen Todd, attorney for the Licensee.

MR. REDDING: James Redding, owner of the Stadium Club.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, good afternoon. Are there any preliminary issues

1 in this case?

2 MS. PHILLIPS: Yes, Madam Chair,
3 there are. And, along with the preliminary
4 matter that we have to discuss I would like to
5 address first, before I get into the Offer-In-
6 Compromise that the Parties wish to present,
7 I wish to address matters on the investigative
8 history because the Board was incredibly
9 concerned about the investigative history when
10 we were here before on this matter.

11 As I look at the investigative
12 history there are several cases that are of
13 concern. Recently we've been here on 12-251-
14 316 and 316(a). We've been here on 13-251 and
15 72 and we've been here, this year, on 12-CMP-
16 680. If you --

17 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Ma'am, do you
18 want to wait a minute for us to get the
19 investigative history before us or is that not
20 necessary?

21 MS. PHILLIPS: Whatever you wish
22 to do, Madam Chair. I thought it would be

1 right there, but.

2 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes, so --

3 MEMBER ALBERTI: I thought we had
4 the investigative history?

5 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Does
6 everybody have it? That's what I'm saying.

7 MEMBER ALBERTI: It's part of the
8 report, it was part of the briefing.

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: No, I know we
10 have it. I didn't know whether we wanted to
11 be looking at it --

12 MS. PHILLIPS: One of the
13 preliminary matters, Mr. Alberti, and I'm
14 referring to the investigative history, Madam
15 Chair asked if I wanted to wait until it was
16 before you so that you could look at it. And
17 I said --

18 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: She was going
19 to be going through it.

20 MS. PHILLIPS: And I said whatever
21 he prefers and she prefers and you all prefer.

22 MEMBER ALBERTI: I think we want

1 to have it.

2 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

3 MS. PHILLIPS: All right, I was
4 just saying that we've been here this year,
5 and here it is only February, on three
6 matters. 316, 316(a), 72 and 680. And my
7 shorthand was longhand previously.

8 The case that effects, there are
9 several dates that effect offers in compromise
10 that should effect, issued by the Board.
11 Those are the date of the incident in question
12 and the date of adjudication.

13 The only matter that has been
14 adjudicated, which effects this particular
15 settlement and any of the others actually, is
16 Case Number 2, I mean, 12-CMP-574. That
17 incident occurred on 10/08/2012, which was
18 before this incident.

19 However, it was adjudicated by
20 paying a fine on 12/04/12. And interestingly
21 enough the investigative history says that
22 this is a primary and the fine and the fine

1 that was paid was \$500. But it was an Agency
2 fine and it was an Agency citation payment or
3 however you call it.

4 316, which we negotiated an Offer-
5 In-Compromise on, I believe it was February
6 5th, 2014, is -- occurred before the incident
7 we're here to discuss today. You know, 20 or
8 so days. But it wasn't adjudicated until
9 February 5th, 2014 and the OIC was for a
10 secondary anyway.

11 So the primary that we have on the
12 investigative history was adjudicated on
13 12/04/2012 for the \$500 fine. But that was
14 after the incident we're here to discuss
15 today.

16 So in other words, that wasn't
17 adjudicated then. So, therefore, it can't
18 count in the count of primary, secondaries for
19 the purposes of this OIC, according to the way
20 that I look at the law and the way the Agency
21 interprets the law, which I go for, Agency
22 interpretation of the law unless it disagrees

1 with the case law as OAG reads it. So what we
2 have --

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Ms. Phillips?
4 Ms. Phillips?

5 MS. PHILLIPS: Yes.

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Could you
7 just state that again that the adjudication of
8 12/14/2012 was after what?

9 MS. PHILLIPS: Was after the date
10 of occurrence of the matter we're here to
11 discuss today which, according to the
12 investigative history, and according to my
13 report, I think, was October 20th, 2012.

14 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you.

15 MS. PHILLIPS: So in other words,
16 as we look at the charges that are contained
17 in this notice for the purposes of the Offer-
18 In-Compromise, which I'm about to present, we
19 have, how many charges, I forget, seven
20 charges.

21 For the purposes of this Offer-In-
22 Compromise we are, again, dropping Charge 4.

1 And as I look at the remaining charges we have
2 one primary in this matter. That's Charge 1.
3 The rest are secondaries.

4 They're either secondaries
5 actually pursuant to DCMR 830 or they are not
6 within the code giving us a classification of
7 primary/secondary. And thus, as the law that
8 stood at the time of this incident in
9 question, are all secondaries.

10 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Um-huh.

11 MS. PHILLIPS: So with that little

12 --

13 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you.

14 MS. PHILLIPS: -- discussion, if
15 you accept the Offer-In-Compromise today it
16 will be for first primary based on the
17 rationale that I discussed. If you agree with
18 me. I guess you can agree with me or not.

19 And there has been one, no not
20 even one secondary charge. So we're all
21 initial charges for this Offer-In-Compromise.
22 So first primary, first secondary.

1 With that backdrop the parties
2 have consented to an Offer-In-Compromise for
3 a total of \$9,000 fine. The Establishment
4 agrees to pay within 30 days. For the
5 purposes of this matter Charge 4 will be
6 dropped.

7 If you'd like the background, the
8 charge delineation, Madam Chair, I will give
9 it to you now?

10 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Sure.

11 MS. PHILLIPS: Charge 1, fined
12 \$2,000. Charge 2, \$500. Charge 3, \$500.
13 Charges 5 through 7, \$2,000 each. That should
14 add up to \$9,000.

15 MEMBER ALBERTI: Wait, wait.

16 MS. PHILLIPS: Sorry?

17 MEMBER ALBERTI: Charge 3 was
18 \$500, Charge 5 through 7?

19 MS. PHILLIPS: Yes.

20 MEMBER ALBERTI: And Charge 4 is
21 dismissed? Okay, I'm sorry. I'm a little
22 slow, thank you.

1 MS. PHILLIPS: Sorry, it's all
2 right. I'm going to be slower today, Mr.
3 Alberti.

4 MEMBER ALBERTI: I'll try to keep
5 up.

6 MS. PHILLIPS: And they'll pay
7 within 30 days, did I say that?

8 MS. TODD: Yes, that's correct.

9 MS. PHILLIPS: So that's the
10 Offer-In-Compromise. Do you have it, madam
11 Chair?

12 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I do.

13 MS. PHILLIPS: All right.

14 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Ms. Todd, do
15 you have any comments on this?

16 MS. TODD: Just to say that, you
17 know, we had a hearing on this matter for
18 about eight hours in September of 2013 and my
19 client is really anxious to get these matters
20 resolved and behind him. The charges for --
21 And we also discussed Charge 4.

22 We provided information to OAG and

1 we also did bring the individual that was
2 actually contracted to get the license from
3 DCRA. So that's why this charge was then
4 dropped because we were able to establish that
5 the licensee didn't do anything wrong in terms
6 of actually trying to obtain the temp permit
7 because the permit was obtained.

8 So we just feel like this is a
9 pretty good offer in terms of where we feel
10 the establishment did have some errors.
11 However, as the compromise goes, we just want
12 to get this behind us, so.

13 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Let me
14 make sure that, number one, your Client is
15 agreeable to the Offer-In-Compromise as
16 represented by the Office of the Attorney
17 General?

18 MR. REDDING: I agree.

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. And do
20 you understand that you waive your right to a
21 hearing if you enter into a Offer-In-
22 Compromise?

1 MR. REDDING: I do.

2 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. And,
3 Ms. Phillips, with respect to Charge 4, do you
4 have any comments on that, on the dismissal?

5 MS. PHILLIPS: I agreed to drop
6 charges. I have no comments and I don't
7 necessarily agree with the comments of
8 Counsel.

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

10 MEMBER ALBERTI: That you don't?

11 MS. PHILLIPS: I said, I don't
12 necessarily do.

13 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay, just wanted

14 --

15 MS. PHILLIPS: I dropped the
16 charged, that's all we need.

17 MEMBER ALBERTI: Thank you.

18 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

19 MS. PHILLIPS: From the
20 perspective of the OAG and the Agency.

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: All right, do
22 Board members have any questions? Okay, I

1 would suggest then that we consider this in
2 closed session.

3 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: And then come
5 back.

6 MEMBER ALBERTI: To get legal
7 advice.

8 MEMBER SHORT: Yes.

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes, right.
10 Well also I think we need to take the time to
11 go over the investigative history and the
12 analysis that Ms. Phillips provided. So,
13 okay, I'm going to take a vote on our going
14 into closed session.

15 As Chairperson of the Alcoholic
16 Beverage Control Board for the District of
17 Columbia and in accordance with Section 405 of
18 the Open Meetings Amendment Act of 2010, I
19 move that ABC Board hold a closed meeting for
20 the purpose of seeking legal advice from our
21 Counsel on Case Number 12-CMP-00680, Stadium,
22 per Section 405(b)4 of the Open Meetings

1 Amendment Act of 2010 and deliberating upon
2 this case for the reasons cited in Section
3 405(b)13 of the Open Meetings Amendment Act of
4 2010. Is there a second?

5 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Second.

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr.
7 Silverstein seconded the motion. I'll now
8 take a roll call vote on the motion before us
9 now that it's been seconded. Mr. Brooks?

10 MEMBER BROOKS: I agree.

11 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr. Alberti?

12 MEMBER ALBERTI: I agree.

13 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr.

14 Rodriguez?

15 MEMBER RODRIGUEZ: I agree.

16 MEMBER RYAN: Ms. Miller agrees.

17 Mr. Silverstein?

18 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: I agree.

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr. Short?

20 MEMBER SHORT: I agree.

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: And Mr.

22 Jones?

1 MEMBER JONES: I agree.

2 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay it
3 appears that the motion has passed by a 7-0-0
4 vote. And I hereby give notice that the ABC
5 Board will recess the proceeding and turn to
6 our closed meeting in the ABC conference room
7 to consider this OIC. And we will return in
8 a little while. Thank you.

9 (Whereupon, the foregoing matter
10 went off the record at 2:06 p.m. and went back
11 on the record at 2:19 p.m.)

12 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, we're
13 back on the record from a closed session in
14 which the Board was considering with Counsel
15 the Offer-In-Compromise presented by the
16 parties to settle this case.

17 And I want to say that I very much
18 appreciate Ms. Phillips' explanation of the
19 investigative history and that this case
20 concerns one primary and the rest secondaries,
21 first time.

22 The parties have presented an

1 Offer-In-Compromise of \$9,000 and that
2 represents the maximum dollar amount for six
3 of the charges. And they have dropped, and
4 the Government has dropped one charge.

5 I think it's a reasonable Offer-
6 In-Compromise. It is a compromise that's
7 being presented by the parties and so I would
8 move that we accept the Offer-In-Compromise
9 for those reasons. Do I have a second?

10 Okay, not hearing a second from
11 other Board members the motion failed for lack
12 of a second.

13 MEMBER ALBERTI: Madam Chair, I
14 move that we deny the Offer-In-Compromise.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Is there a
16 second to that motion?

17 MEMBER BROOKS: Second.

18 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr. Brooks
19 has seconded the motion. Are there any
20 comments on the motion? Okay, there's a
21 motion that's been seconded, all those in
22 favor say aye?

1 (Chorus of ayes)

2 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: All those
3 opposed? Opposed. All those abstaining?
4 Okay, again the motion passes to deny the
5 Offer-In-Compromise by a vote of 6-1-0, with
6 Chair opposing.

7 So that brings us than to
8 proceeding with the rest of this case. And my
9 memory is that the Government completed it's
10 case and we're now ready to hear the
11 Respondent's case.

12 MS. TODD: Thank you. Give me one
13 second.

14 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Sure, sure.

15 (Off microphone comments)

16 MS. PHILLIPS: Okay, for the
17 record, Madam Chair I forgot to say that
18 Government has rested, so I will say
19 Government has rested.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

21 MS. PHILLIPS: Because I don't
22 think it was in the transcript, I --

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Oh, okay.

2 MS. PHILLIPS: It was not there.

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, thank
4 you very much.

5 MS. TODD: Okay, I'd like to call
6 my first witness, that will be James T.
7 Redding. And also for the record, I believe
8 from the pervious hearing I had stated that I
9 have three managers that would be testifying
10 but they will no longer be testifying.

11 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, is Mr.
12 Redding going to be your only witness today?

13 MS. TODD: Yes, he will be my only
14 witness.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: All right.
16 Do you swear to tell the truth, the whole
17 truth and nothing but the truth?

18 MR. REDDING: I do.

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, thank
20 you. Have a seat.

21 MS. TODD: Mr. Redding, can you
22 state your name for the record please?

1 MR. REDDING: James Truitt
2 Redding.

3 MS. TODD: Can you please state
4 your position with Stadium?

5 MR. REDDING: I am the owner.

6 MS. TODD: And were you present
7 during HU's Homecoming on both Friday and
8 Saturday of 2012?

9 MR. REDDING: I was.

10 MS. TODD: Now would you say that
11 Howard Homecoming is the largest event that
12 Stadium has every year?

13 MR. REDDING: It's the largest
14 event of the year.

15 MS. TODD: And did you come before
16 the Board prior to this event and explain to
17 the Board some of the things that you were
18 going to do differently --

19 MR. REDDING: I did.

20 MS. TODD: -- in 2012?

21 MR. REDDING: I did.

22 MS. TODD: And can you tell me

1 some of the things that you explained to the
2 Board?

3 MR. REDDING: Yes. The Board was
4 very concerned with the previous Howard
5 Homecoming.

6 And that the concern was that when
7 the big events for Stadium Club that we were
8 not handling them properly and we wouldn't
9 have enough security and enough experience to
10 make sure that we keep the public in harm's
11 way.

12 So that after the first Howard
13 Homecoming, which has been three so far as of
14 the one that just passed, this past pervious
15 October, they said that they would like us to
16 come before the Board to approve what our
17 plans were to make sure that we didn't have
18 what had happened in the previous year.

19 MS. TODD: And so did you add
20 additional security?

21 MR. REDDING: We did. We hired a
22 whole complete separate company which brought

1 an additional 20 men, 20 to 24 depending on
2 each night in, besides my security.

3 MS. TODD: And do you remember the
4 name of the security company?

5 MR. REDDING: Not off the top of
6 my head. It's been a year and five months
7 ago. That's the only weekend they've ever
8 worked for us.

9 MS. TODD: Okay. I'd like to
10 enter into evidence the Licensee's Exhibit A,
11 it's a copy of the agreement with the security
12 company showing that the establishment did
13 hire 24 additional security officers for that
14 weekend.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

16 MS. TODD: So based on looking at
17 this, what was the company's name that you
18 hired?

19 MR. REDDING: Madison Security
20 Group, Inc.

21 MS. TODD: And how many security
22 guards does this document show was hired?

1 MR. REDDING: Twenty-four.

2 MS. TODD: And can you tell the
3 Board where the security guards were located?

4 MR. REDDING: Correct. We had a
5 permit to put a tent on the property so,
6 therefore, with using all of which would
7 normally be our parking lot so now that we're
8 going to have that space for the additional
9 people, we kept all our security, which was
10 very well informed with the inside of the
11 actual business during regular hours, inside
12 and we put all the secondary company outside.

13 Strategically positioned them all
14 around the tent and at the gate and outside in
15 various areas and walking continuously around
16 to make sure that nobody was trying to sneak
17 in or sneak out or doing anything wrong.

18 MS. TODD: Did you have any
19 instances of violence that took place on
20 either night?

21 MR. REDDING: We had none.

22 MS. TODD: Were there any

1 noticeable differences between Friday and
2 Saturday night?

3 MR. REDDING: Very noticeable.
4 Friday night we were told by the ABC Board
5 that it ran, by the ABRA personnel that was
6 onsite, that it was run extremely, it was
7 perfect. We had no issues, no problems.

8 And then all of a sudden it
9 changed to Saturday one of the ABRA gentlemen
10 onsite, who at the time we had a, him and I
11 had a very good working relationship, we were
12 always trying to fix whatever we were doing
13 wrong and up until that point we did have a
14 couple major incidents that had happened
15 within the club but pretty much we contained
16 it inside, what was happening.

17 He said that a gentleman
18 approached him and did not speak to him in the
19 right mood and he wanted that gentleman
20 removed from the property and so I obliged it.
21 I removed that gentleman from the property.

22 Somehow the gentleman got back

1 into the property and I think the inspector
2 seen it. So the next thing you know Saturday
3 the same people that were there Friday night
4 and Saturday with no incidents, became, we
5 were the worse running club in the history of
6 clubs. So I don't --

7 MS. TODD: So on --

8 MR. REDDING: -- from what I hear.

9 MS. TODD: So on Friday, were
10 patrons being searched?

11 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

12 MS. TODD: And on Saturday were
13 patrons searched?

14 MR. REDDING: That is correct. We
15 rented a, that only weekend is the only
16 weekend a year where we rent metal detectors.

17 It costs us \$4,000 and we had
18 metal detectors on Friday and Saturday night
19 along with wandling, along with pat downs
20 because, again, the Board stressed that you
21 better be, security wise, good on your big
22 events or you're not going to get the tent any

1 more or have this issued to you.

2 MS. TODD: So were patrons patted
3 down and --

4 MR. REDDING: Patrons went through
5 the metal detector, patrons were wanded,
6 patrons were patted down. Every piece of
7 thing they brought in were checked.

8 MS. TODD: Now did that occur both
9 Friday and Saturday night?

10 MR. REDDING: It did.

11 MS. TODD: And on Friday night,
12 were IDs being checked?

13 MR. REDDING: IDs were being
14 checked.

15 MS. TODD: And how often were you
16 present outside to ensure that that was
17 happening?

18 MR. REDDING: Quite a bit. I mean
19 have a, there's a, outside the actual premises
20 for that weekend we hire a big ticket trailer
21 where everybody walks up. So it extends the
22 crowd to the sidewalk and crowd the main gate

1 coming into the parking lot.

2 Our entrance does not become the
3 entrance at the building, it becomes the
4 entrance at the gate because we have more room
5 to line up there, put the metal detectors in
6 and everybody buys the tickets actually on the
7 sidewalk on my property at the parking lot,
8 which is on the outside of the premises.

9 MS. TODD: Okay. So --

10 MR. REDDING: I believe --

11 MS. TODD: -- for better ease for
12 the Board I'm going to hand the Witness
13 Government's Exhibit 10A which shows the
14 ticket area.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Did the
16 agreement, was that identified as an Exhibit
17 Number?

18 MS. TODD: 10A.

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: 10A, the
20 standard agreement?

21 MS. TODD: It was part of the
22 investigative report.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Oh.

2 MS. TODD: it's Exhibit 10A which
3 was introduced into evidence in the
4 Government's case in chief and accepted.

5 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, this is
6 Government's Exhibit 10A. Thank you.

7 MS. TODD: So can you, I'm sorry,
8 can you go back --

9 MR. REDDING: This is a picture.
10 We have a -- This is the main employee
11 entrance, the door is behind the trailer.
12 This is the fence, the property's inside the
13 fence. You have about six parking spaces.

14 But at this time it's closed, so
15 that's why these two cars are here. But
16 typically one, two, three, those four windows
17 is where everybody comes up and lines up to
18 get their tickets.

19 We do it that way so it's not at
20 the front door, it's not a cluster and that
21 way we can have more room to check them coming
22 in, make sure they already have their tickets

1 prepaid and everything's organized that way.

2 MS. TODD: And can you explain to
3 the Board how tickets were then handled? Once
4 a person purchased a ticket, what happened
5 next?

6 MR. REDDING: The person that
7 purchased the ticket then has to go over to
8 here through the gate, has to get in line, go
9 through a metal detector and then once he
10 goes, and then once he's through the metal
11 detector then he's wanded, pat down and then
12 there was two areas you go to once you get
13 inside the premises.

14 One is you bought a ticket to go
15 to the tent, which is the least expensive than
16 a ticket to go inside the club.

17 MS. TODD: And how did you
18 distinguished between folks who bought tickets
19 to go into the club?

20 MR. REDDING: This year we went
21 strictly with lanyards where they had a
22 complete lanyard on their neck and that ticket

1 was inside the lanyard and it said whether you
2 were in the actual night club or whether you
3 were inside the building.

4 MS. TODD: And did you ever
5 utilize stamps?

6 MR. REDDING: We did.

7 MS. TODD: And what did the stamp
8 say?

9 MR. REDDING: For what?

10 MS. TODD: The stamp that you
11 used, did you use hand stamps?

12 MR. REDDING: No, they had all
13 the, had all lanyards.

14 MS. TODD: Okay, it was all
15 lanyards.

16 MR. REDDING: There was no bands.

17 MS. TODD: Okay. So I'd like to
18 show the Witness Government's Exhibit 18,
19 which is attached to the investigative report?

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Ms. Todd, I'm
21 sorry, I just want to clarify something. You
22 know, Exhibit 10A was the picture that Mr.

1 Redding was just describing --

2 MR. REDDING: Right.

3 MS. TODD: Yes.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- but I had
5 asked you, did this security group agreement
6 have an exhibit number?

7 MS. TODD: Oh, I'm sorry. I --

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: That's what I
9 meant because --

10 MS. TODD: I'm sorry, I thought
11 you were talking about something else. I'm
12 sorry, I didn't label it, I can if you'd like?

13 (Off microphone discussion)

14 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: This would be
15 --

16 MS. TODD: A, would that be fine?
17 You guys are using numbers for the government?

18 MS. PHILLIPS: I think it may have
19 to be Respondent's A, because I probably
20 introduced the Investigative Report as A.

21 MS. TODD: Okay.

22 MS. PHILLIPS: Because the

1 exhibits are marked 1 through, whatever they
2 are.

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Right, as
4 long as it's Respondent's Exhibit --

5 MS. PHILLIPS: Thank you.

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- Number A,
7 okay.

8 MS. PHILLIPS: Whatever.

9 MS. TODD: Okay, that's fine.

10 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: All right,
11 thank you.

12 MS. TODD: I'm showing the witness
13 now Government's Exhibit 18. Can you describe
14 to me what you're seeing, Mr. Redding?

15 MR. REDDING: This is a band on
16 somebody. It says, Cerveza.

17 MS. TODD: Were bands being used?

18 MR. REDDING: No.

19 MS. TODD: Can you explain why a
20 customer might or a patron might have a band?

21 MR. REDDING: There was probably,
22 I'd say probably anywhere from maybe 50 to 100

1 customer with bands because they went to prior
2 parties where they weren't happy or didn't
3 like and then they get banded, they don't take
4 them off, then they came to our club. And if
5 their shirts or sleeves are hiding them we
6 don't see them, then later on.

7 This is a Latino beer, Cerveza
8 that we don't even sell. So I wouldn't even
9 know what this band is for.

10 MS. TODD: So is it safe to say
11 that bands were then not used?

12 MR. REDDING: We use no bands that
13 night.

14 MS. TODD: Okay, thank you. How
15 many reimbursable detail officers from MPD
16 were present?

17 MR. REDDING: I believe we used
18 eight that night.

19 MS. TODD: And I can't recall, but
20 did I ask you whether or not IDs were being
21 checked?

22 MR. REDDING: IDs were being

1 checked.

2 MS. TODD: On Friday?

3 MR. REDDING: Yes.

4 MS. TODD: And how about on
5 Saturday?

6 MR. REDDING: Yes.

7 MS. TODD: And were clickers being
8 utilized on Friday?

9 MR. REDDING: Yes.

10 MS. TODD: And how about Saturday?

11 MR. REDDING: Yes.

12 MS. TODD: At any point in the
13 night, did Investigator Stewart or anyone
14 bring to your attention that the clickers were
15 inoperable or missing?

16 MR. REDDING: I believe that he
17 went up to one of the managers, which at the
18 time was Damian Ward, and said that he
19 couldn't find the guys with clickers and then
20 Damian went and found him the guys with the
21 clickers.

22 MS. TODD: And at that point were

1 the clickers then utilized?

2 MR. REDDING: Yes.

3 MS. TODD: And do you have an
4 approximation at the time that that was?

5 MR. REDDING: I would say that was
6 right around, I want to say 11:00, 11:30,
7 somewhere in that range. Not being exact or
8 precise.

9 MS. TODD: Okay. And going back
10 to the question as to the metal detectors, at
11 any point in the night did the metal detectors
12 ever get turned off?

13 MR. REDDING: No.

14 MS. TODD: Can you think of a
15 reason why they could have been turned off, if
16 they were?

17 MS. PHILLIPS: Objection, calls
18 for speculation.

19 MS. TODD: The investigator
20 observed that the metal detectors had been
21 turned off, did anyone bring to your attention
22 that your metal --

1 MR. REDDING: Never.

2 MS. TODD: -- detectors had bene
3 turned off?

4 MR. REDDING: No.

5 MS. TODD: And were you
6 continuously going back and forth from the
7 outside to the inside of the club?

8 MR. REDDING: Continuously.

9 MS. TODD: And how many times do
10 you think you saw Investigator Stewart
11 throughout the night, that evening?

12 MR. REDDING: I probably saw him,
13 I want to say probably three or four times.

14 MS. TODD: Three or four times?

15 MR. REDDING: Um-huh.

16 MS. TODD: And at any point did he
17 mention to you anything about metal detectors?

18 MR. REDDING: No, we did not, we
19 did not, we only spoke on Friday night at
20 length. We did not speak on Saturday night,
21 maybe three or four words throughout the whole
22 night.

1 MS. TODD: Okay. And how about
2 when the, as the night continued on, say about
3 midnight, were you at any point ever told that
4 the club had reached capacity or had been --

5 MR. REDDING: No. We had, the
6 fire marshal came by around, earlier that
7 night to check it. Our crowd is a very late
8 crowd.

9 I don't even think we were at 50
10 percent capacity at 1 o'clock in the morning.
11 It's extremely, especially that night there's
12 an extra hour and it's very late. So, and
13 then he came back around, right before we
14 closed and he said that we were not at
15 capacity in the actual Stadium Club itself or
16 the tent.

17 MS. TODD: I'd like to show you
18 some pictures that were introduced as
19 overcrowding.

20 MR. REDDING: Right.

21 MS. TODD: In the Government's
22 Exhibits 21 through 29. We'll start with 21.

1 This one's probably not a very good picture.

2 Let's go to 24.

3 MR. REDDING: Okay.

4 MS. TODD: Could you describe
5 where that is in the club?

6 MR. REDDING: This would be on the
7 lower floor. If you're, the bars would be
8 facing this way, this would be the far right
9 bar and the DJ booth would be back in this
10 column.

11 That is, this was taken at 2:08.
12 That would be considered in our club, roughly
13 there about 75 percent full. Looking at that
14 picture. And that's at 2:08 in the morning.

15 MS. TODD: How about this one at
16 2:12, that's Government's Exhibit 27?

17 MR. REDDING: Right, this is a
18 private table. This is the DJ booth there.
19 These guys are standing up higher because
20 that's built up and that's a private, you
21 can't see it but they're surrounding a table
22 where the bottles would be served to.

1 MS. TODD: And how would you view
2 the crowd in that picture?

3 MR. REDDING: That table holds 15
4 people, is the limit. There's one, two,
5 three, four, five, six, seven, eight people at
6 that table at that time.

7 MS. TODD: And you said the fire
8 marshal came twice that evening?

9 MR. REDDING: That is correct.
10 The fire marshal came early to check the tent
11 out, to check the place out, said everything
12 was fine. And then he came back real late,
13 right towards the end of closing and that's
14 when we're the most crowded at that time and
15 he blessed that there was not overcrowded at
16 the club or in the pavilion.

17 MS. TODD: So is it safe to say
18 that the fire marshal did not shut the club
19 done either Friday or Saturday night for
20 overcrowding?

21 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

22 MS. TODD: Did the investigator

1 bring it to your attention that he felt that
2 the club was overcrowded?

3 MR. REDDING: Yes he did.

4 MS. TODD: And what did the
5 investigator say or --

6 MR. REDDING: He shut my gate down
7 a quarter of 2:00 in the morning, wouldn't let
8 nobody else come in.

9 MS. TODD: And was the pavilion,
10 outside tent portion, at the time that he did
11 that, what was the capacity in there?

12 MR. REDDING: Not even 300 people
13 inside the pavilion. The pavilion was able to
14 holdup to 900 people.

15 MS. TODD: So --

16 MR. REDDING: So all the people in
17 the street were paying to get in the pavilion
18 which shutdown. As a matter of fact, two of
19 my artists that I paid lots of dollars to were
20 not going to get in until I had to come
21 outside and absolutely go ballistic.

22 And that was about 1:48 for Mr.

1 Gotti, who was performing in the tent at
2 roughly quarter of 2:00 in the morning, and DJ
3 Drama, who was going to perform inside as the
4 DJ in the building. They were unable to get
5 in at 1:45 in the morning.

6 MS. TODD: SO at any point did the
7 investigator allow people to then come back
8 into the establishment?

9 MR. REDDING: At that point in
10 time he had to allow them to come in because
11 I went out there and said they have to come in
12 or I'm going to refund all the tickets who
13 were in here. And we ended up, we figure we
14 ended up leaving at least probably 500 people
15 in the street that could have got in the
16 pavilion to see the show that was going on
17 that night and they did not get in.

18 MS. TODD: And at no point -- Now
19 did the investigator ever tell you what
20 authority he was using to then --

21 MR. REDDING: No.

22 MS. TODD: No.

1 MR. REDDING: Um-um.

2 MS. TODD: Did he say that the
3 fire marshal had given him the authority to --

4 MR. REDDING: No.

5 MS. TODD: Okay.

6 MS. PHILLIPS: I would just like
7 to object because the record is not clear as
8 to the end of these sentences that the Witness
9 is answering and therefore the record is
10 incomplete. And while I understand that they
11 maybe in sync about what they're discussing,
12 the record is dry in a couple of months if we
13 need it and it will be difficult to figure out
14 what she's asking if she's not allowed to
15 finish her sentence before Witness answers.

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, Mr.
17 Redding, what she's saying is wait until your
18 attorney finishes the question before you
19 answer.

20 MR. REDDING: Okay, I apologize.

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So the record
22 is clear and the record --

1 MR. REDDING: Okay.

2 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- and the
3 transcript. Okay.

4 MS. TODD: As to the training of
5 your waitresses and bartenders, who has
6 Stadium used to facilitate training for staff
7 for security and/or alcohol awareness?

8 MR. REDDING: Who -- say the
9 question again?

10 MS. TODD: Has Stadium trained
11 it's staff in the past for alcohol awareness
12 courses?

13 MR. REDDING: Correct. All the
14 bartenders and waitresses.

15 MS. TODD: So you're --

16 MS. PHILLIPS: I'm going to object
17 as to time because I know we're on this case
18 and I know the dates --

19 MS. TODD: I apologize.

20 MS. PHILLIPS: -- of this case,
21 but for this particular hearing we haven't
22 entered the date in and so I just want to make

1 sure, since we know that many security plan
2 changes have introduced in many cases which
3 happened subsequently, that for this hearing
4 we have the right dates with the right
5 answers.

6 MS. TODD: Absolutely. In October
7 of 2012, during the time of this incident,
8 were Stadium staff members trained in alcohol
9 awareness?

10 MR. REDDING: Yes.

11 MS. TODD: How long -- excuse me.
12 Who typically does your training for your
13 staff?

14 MR. REDDING: Mr. Jackson.

15 MS. TODD: Does Mr. Jackson have a
16 company?

17 MR. REDDING: He does.

18 MS. TODD: Do you know the name of
19 it?

20 MR. REDDING: Not the full name
21 off the top of my head.

22 MS. TODD: How long have you

1 utilized Mr. Jackson?

2 MR. REDDING: For about, well we
3 used Mr. Jackson when the Board, when the
4 first incident happened in Howard Homecoming
5 back in 2011. And Mr. Jackson was previously
6 on the Board and he approached me and he said,
7 I'm certified and I think that we need to get
8 you cleaned up and get you what you need to
9 be, have things done right. We've been using
10 him ever since.

11 MS. TODD: Now can you tell us how
12 your staff is trained in the use of bottle
13 service in the VIP area and the table?

14 MR. REDDING: Um-huh. Once the
15 customer orders bottles the waitress go to the
16 service bar, they then bring out the bottles
17 to the table. The bottles are put on the
18 tables and then once, of course each waitress
19 has three or four tables that they're handling
20 so they go back and forth back and forth.

21 But the bottles are left on the
22 table for the customer to pour their own

1 drinks. That's why it's bottle service.

2 MS. TODD: So the customers are
3 allowed to pour their own drinks in bottle
4 service?

5 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

6 MS. TODD: And where exactly are
7 patrons served bottle service?

8 MR. REDDING: Every table in the
9 building is a bottle service table. So
10 whether you are, it just depends on what
11 you're paying dollar amounts for better areas.

12 You have the suites, which are
13 more expensive and hold more people. Then you
14 have the club level, which holds, is a better
15 area than the floor. Then the floor holds
16 tables, which holds less people and less
17 better views.

18 MS. TODD: Now does the
19 establishment allow bottle service outside the
20 table area or the VIP area?

21 MR. REDDING: It does not.

22 MS. TODD: How is the patron to

1 then obtain a beverage if they are interested
2 in --

3 MR. REDDING: They go to the bar.

4 MS. TODD: Um, has there ever been
5 a time where you've witnessed a patron that
6 has a bottle roaming around the club?

7 MR. REDDING: As soon as we see
8 him it's taken from him within one, two
9 seconds that a either security or management
10 staff or a waitress sees it and then alerts
11 the right person to make sure that they do not
12 leave their table area with their bottle.

13 MS. TODD: And in instances where
14 a patron has been seen with bottles walking
15 around, have you ever directed your staff as
16 to how to prevent that from happening in the
17 future?

18 MR. REDDING: That is correct.
19 It's an automatic no for a customer to walk
20 around with a bottle if he's outside of his
21 table area.

22 So therefore it's confiscated, put

1 back on the table. If it happens again
2 they're asked to leave.

3 MS. TODD: So I'd like to point
4 the Witness to Exhibit 20, Government's
5 Exhibit 20 which was --

6 MS. PHILLIPS: I have a witness
7 exhibit book if you'd like to use it.

8 MS. TODD: Can you describe to me
9 what you see in that picture?

10 MR. REDDING: There is the DJ
11 booth in the further back, there is a dance
12 floor there and then there's the upper private
13 area for the 15 people at that private
14 section.

15 MS. TODD: Is that an area where
16 bottle service is served?

17 MR. REDDING: Correct.

18 MS. TODD: Are you aware that --
19 do you see anyone in that picture that's
20 walking around with a bottle?

21 MR. REDDING: No, I see one guy
22 standing up against the back wall holding a

1 bottle.

2 MS. TODD: And that area is
3 actually a service area where bottle service
4 is allowed?

5 MR. REDDING: He is allowed to
6 have that bottle right there where he's at,
7 correct. He's standing right, the table is
8 within seven inches of him. And so he has to
9 pick up the bottle to pour his drink no matter
10 what he's going to do from there.

11 Any given person sitting down, the
12 four, the five ladies, and the one gentleman
13 and the one lady in the red in the back. So
14 any one of those people would have to pickup
15 a bottle, pickup a glass, put the ice in it
16 and make their drink.

17 That's the whole thing about
18 bottle service is that we deliver the bottles
19 to tables so the patron can make the drink the
20 way they want to make it instead of the
21 bartender making it for them.

22 MS. TODD: Got you. And do you

1 see in that picture a patron actually drinking
2 from a bottle?

3 MR. REDDING: I do not.

4 MS. TODD: Board's indulgence for
5 one second.

6 Okay, let's go back to Exhibit 10,
7 I believe that's it.

8 (Off record comments)

9 MS. TODD: Where you have the
10 ticket booth.

11 MR. REDDING: 10A.

12 MS. TODD: 10A. At some point did
13 a line form outside that ticket booth?

14 MR. REDDING: It did.

15 MS. TODD: And can you tell me why
16 a line would form outside the ticket booth
17 area?

18 MR. REDDING: You had four windows
19 that you're paying for. There was a window
20 that was setup if you've already prepaid for
21 your private tables or you have a full
22 envelope already setup for you and your folks

1 to get, and you get taken into the club first
2 because they're buying a private table.

3 Then there is a line for tables if
4 you want to buy a table at the window and then
5 there is two windows set up to buy tickets to
6 either get into the club or to get into the
7 tent.

8 MS. TODD: And I know it's not
9 pictured here, but can you point to where the
10 employee entrance is?

11 MR. REDDING: Right. The employee
12 entrance, if you went to the end of the ticket
13 booth would be straight back. The door would
14 be about two feet to the left of the S in
15 Stadium Club above.

16 So you can't, on this angle the
17 trailer is blocking it but if you went
18 straight in the door would be straight back.

19 MS. TODD: And who utilized that
20 door that evening?

21 MR. REDDING: A lot of employees.
22 Because of this certain event we're in and out

1 of that door because we have money going back
2 and forth from the tickets, we have them to
3 bring all the information for different
4 private tables.

5 You have, the young ladies that
6 sit the folks down are inside and in and out
7 of the trailer, in and out of the building.
8 They're making sure the tables are cleaned and
9 ready.

10 We make sure we've got an area of
11 walkway for these guests to be able to get to
12 their tables without people, making sure
13 people aren't in their way.

14 MS. TODD: And was there anyone
15 else besides employees that entered that
16 employee entrance?

17 MR. REDDING: Yes, that entrance
18 was set up for the talent and the artists to
19 be able to come in there with the folks that
20 they're bringing with them. And we had a guy
21 sit back on the inside door that had a wand
22 there and a pat down and would frisk and check

1 before they would come in because the crowds
2 at the gate were so hard for our artists to
3 get in through the building.

4 MS. TODD: So how many people do
5 you think had gathered outside by the actual

6 --

7 MR. REDDING: About --

8 MS. TODD: -- front entry
9 entrance?

10 MR. REDDING: About 2:30 in the
11 morning, I'd say it's every bit of 300, 400
12 people out front.

13 MS. TODD: So this door behind
14 here was utilized for patrons, excuse me, for
15 employees as well as artists. Did anyone else
16 utilize that entrance?

17 MR. REDDING: Employees and
18 artists. No.

19 MS. TODD: And at any point did a
20 line form by the actual door behind this --

21 JUDGE TEAL: That is correct. As
22 the night starts wearing down people want to

1 get in, they start packing and packing,
2 packing up in there to get to the trailer.
3 And it looks like you would be a line at the
4 door but they're just there waiting in line to
5 get to these windows.

6 MS. TODD: Okay.

7 JUDGE TEAL: But you can't block
8 that off because there has to be an entrance
9 way from that exist door coming in and out.
10 SO they kept pilling up, we put two security
11 out there and kept pushing them back over
12 inside the lines for the actual four windows.

13 MS. TODD: And you stated that
14 once the artist entered into the security, I
15 mean, excuse me, entered the employee
16 entrance, they were wanded inside?

17 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

18 MS. TODD: How many artists were
19 escorted through that entrance?

20 MR. REDDING: It would have been,
21 I think each night we had, between celebrities
22 and artists, probably anywhere from five to

1 six each night that were pop top notch that
2 came in through there.

3 MS. TODD: And were celebrities
4 also paid? Did you actually pay celebrities
5 to actually make an appearance?

6 MR. REDDING: I did.

7 MS. TODD: And so artists were
8 then -- so what's the difference between a
9 celebrity and an artist?

10 MR. REDDING: Well typically
11 celebrities, a lot of celebrities were buying
12 their own tables and paying for things that
13 way. So they were going in the regular way.

14 Mainly it was just the artists
15 that we actually paid that were coming in. So
16 we could get them in, get them in the locker
17 rooms, get them in the back, get them in the
18 area, get setup, give them their schedule for
19 the mics because there was roughly about six
20 or seven acts.

21 There was some low end acts from
22 inner-city youth that we were trying to get up

1 there and give them a shot in the beginning up
2 until your main three acts at the end of the
3 night.

4 MS. TODD: Now as celebrities were
5 in there, was there ever -- Did you observe
6 any NBA players or former NBA players that
7 where there present that night?

8 MR. REDDING: There was probably
9 ten or 12.

10 MS. TODD: And did someone, at any
11 point during the night after 3 o'clock in the
12 morning, was alcohol being served to any of
13 these celebrities?

14 MR. REDDING: Not to my knowledge,
15 no.

16 MS. TODD: You weren't present
17 during the previous hearing but the
18 investigator testified that an NBA player was
19 served alcohol at 3:30, which is after Board-
20 approved hours. Was that ever brought to
21 your attention?

22 MR. REDDING: Not that night, no.

1 MS. TODD: And what have you told
2 your staff as it pertains to the service of
3 alcohol after Board-approved hours?

4 MR. REDDING: We know that Howard
5 Homecoming is a big, big special night. We
6 know that they are typically, in any given
7 times could be more ABC personnel watching us.

8 We probably had alcohol off the
9 table within 15/16 minutes at a record with
10 the amount of crowd that you have and people
11 that you have their because we know that that
12 is a high priority before with the Board
13 saying, hey, your big events you're not where
14 you need to be. And, you know, so if we're
15 going to move forward this has to happen.

16 So at my knowledge of people being
17 served alcohol after 3 o'clock, nobody came up
18 to me that night and made that comment. And
19 so, you know, and the lights came on and we
20 were taking alcohol off. I had every piece of
21 staff and manager run around making sure
22 nobody was drinking.

1 MS. TODD: And it's -- excuse me.
2 And at the time that you had said, can you
3 give us a number of how many people actually
4 were in there at about 3:00, between 3:00 and
5 4 o'clock in the morning?

6 MR. REDDING: Inside --

7 MS. TODD: Patrons inside and
8 outside --

9 MR. REDDING: Patrons inside the
10 club?

11 MS. TODD: Yes.

12 MR. REDDING: I'd say there was
13 probably between 300 and 400. On the lower
14 end of 300 there's probably 350 in there, you
15 know --

16 MS. TODD: And --

17 MR. REDDING: -- closer to 350,
18 400. And then towards the 3:30 moving out it
19 starts dwindling down.

20 We use that, especially on that
21 night use that hour to keep pushing people out
22 the door. We want to get them out as fast as

1 we can.

2 MS. TODD: And do you --

3 MR. REDDING: It doesn't benefit
4 me at all to keep them there.

5 MS. TODD: And does, what time, do
6 you recall at what time the DJ actually said
7 last call for alcohol?

8 MR. REDDING: Yes, at 20 of 3:00.

9 MS. TODD: Is that standard
10 practice?

11 MR. REDDING: Yes. Standard
12 practice is quarter of. With a bigger crowd
13 we try to go 25, 20 of to give them more of a
14 time.

15 MS. TODD: And finally, do you
16 recall hiring someone to actually handle
17 obtaining a license to get the tent permit?

18 MR. REDDING: We did.

19 MS. TODD: And did you receive a
20 tent permit?

21 MR. REDDING: We did.

22 MS. TODD: Did you ever get

1 notification that there was anything wrong
2 with your tent permit?

3 MR. REDDING: We did not.

4 MS. TODD: So as far as you're
5 concerned, the tent permit was valid?

6 MR. REDDING: Right. Right.

7 MS. TODD: Correct, excuse me.

8 MR. REDDING: Correct.

9 MS. TODD: And when was the first
10 time you hear of anything, of any issue with
11 the tent permit?

12 MR. REDDING: I didn't hear it
13 until you guys went to court back in December.

14 MS. TODD: Thank you, no further
15 questions.

16 MR. REDDING: Okay.

17 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Cross?

18 MS. PHILLIPS: Thank you, Madam
19 Chair.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

21 MS. PHILLIPS: Mr. Redding, good
22 afternoon.

1 MR. REDDING: Okay.

2 MS. PHILLIPS: I have lost a lot
3 of my voice so I'll do the best I can. Is it
4 fair that on the evening in question for this
5 Howard Homecoming, this was your second
6 Homecoming that you had held, you held one the
7 year before, is that fair?

8 MR. REDDING: Yes.

9 MS. PHILLIPS: Okay. And is it
10 fair that before each Howard Homecoming you
11 had to obtain some kind of permit to stay open
12 extra hours and have extra space, is that
13 fair?

14 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

15 MS. PHILLIPS: And as far as you
16 know, every time you get a special permit you
17 have to come for a fact finding, is that
18 correct?

19 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

20 MS. PHILLIPS: And you came for a
21 fact finding with regard to this matter,
22 that's fair, isn't it? You or somebody from

1 your establishment because I don't think it
2 was you was it?

3 MR. REDDING: I can't remember if
4 it was me or not. But I don't know --

5 MS. PHILLIPS: But it would be --

6 MR. REDDING: -- if it's called a
7 fact finding or not. It's just that we have
8 to come and give them our plan.

9 MS. PHILLIPS: Right. And if you
10 didn't appear at that fact finding and present
11 the plan to the Board it would have been
12 somebody who was an owner of the
13 establishment?

14 JUDGE TEAL: It would have been,
15 either my partner would have been the general
16 manager or a manager is what it has to be.

17 MS. PHILLIPS: And would it be
18 fair to assume, though you hate to assume
19 anything in these hearings, that if a manager
20 or a part owner who came to a fact finding and
21 made representations to the Board that they
22 had the knowledge and consent of you and the

1 other people who own and manage this
2 operation, is that fair?

3 MR. REDDING: Fair to say what?

4 MS. PHILLIPS: Is it fair --

5 MR. REDDING: What's the question?

6 MS. PHILLIPS: Is it fair that if
7 you did not come to this fact finding hearing
8 for this event, and I don't think you did, but
9 I'm not here to testify --

10 MR. REDDING: Okay.

11 MS. PHILLIPS: -- that if somebody
12 form your establishment came, didn't we decide
13 it would be a part owner.

14 MR. REDDING: Right.

15 MS. PHILLIPS: It maybe some other
16 people like your head of security and maybe a
17 manager?

18 MR. REDDING: General manager,
19 correct.

20 MS. PHILLIPS: But they would all
21 have discussed with you as the 51 percent
22 owner, is that right?

1 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

2 MS. PHILLIPS: The plans and
3 whatever they represented to the Board would
4 have your approval, is that fair?

5 MR. REDDING: Many meetings, yes.
6 Yes, many meetings.

7 MS. PHILLIPS: Right. So I'm
8 really only talking about this fact finding
9 hearing to get these special permits for this
10 particular event for which we are here in this
11 hearing today.

12 MR. REDDING: Okay.

13 MS. PHILLIPS: All right, so they
14 would, you would know what they said in the
15 context of a general plan and they would have
16 your authority to give the Board assurances
17 that the event, this second Howard Homecoming
18 in a row in 2012, would be run addressing the
19 concerns that they had from the previous
20 Howard Homecoming?

21 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

22 MS. PHILLIPS: And so you would be

1 aware of, well not specifically, you'd be
2 aware generally what happened at the fact
3 finding?

4 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

5 MS. PHILLIPS: And you would
6 implement, I'll call them promises, that the
7 management made to the Board to secure the
8 one-day permit, that's fair also isn't it?

9 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

10 MS. PHILLIPS: Okay. And I don't
11 know whether you've been to a fact finding,
12 but your understanding is that they're not
13 under oath? Is that your understanding or
14 your recollection?

15 MR. REDDING: I don't believe
16 anybody, the ones that I've been to I don't
17 believe we've been put under oath, no.

18 MS. PHILLIPS: Right. But that
19 would certainly not prevent you or your
20 establishment representatives at a fact
21 finding hearing from telling the absolute
22 truth and making promises that you intended to

1 keep. Would that be a fair assessment?

2 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

3 MS. PHILLIPS: All right. Now on
4 that, I understand from my reading of the
5 report, because you know I wasn't there, that
6 Friday, that would be Friday to Saturday
7 night, is that correct?

8 MR. REDDING: Correct.

9 MS. PHILLIPS: Went as close to
10 perfectly as possible for a large venue, is
11 that fair?

12 MR. REDDING: As perfectly close,
13 that those nights are a large venue?

14 MS. PHILLIPS: No.

15 MR. REDDING: What --

16 MS. PHILLIPS: That the Friday to
17 Saturday night, according to the
18 investigators, went just about as promised and
19 as perfectly as possible for the large venue
20 that you were entertaining. Is that fair?

21 MR. REDDING: That's what the
22 report said.

1 MS. PHILLIPS: Right. And that
2 was your understanding of what happened that
3 night because you were there also, weren't
4 you?

5 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

6 MS. PHILLIPS: Okay. But Saturday
7 to Sunday was different, is that fair?

8 MR. REDDING: That's why we're
9 here.

10 MS. PHILLIPS: Sure is isn't it?

11 MR. REDDING: Right.

12 MS. PHILLIPS: All right. And is
13 it fair for me to assume, and I think the
14 report reflects, that you were there on the
15 Saturday to Sunday?

16 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

17 MS. PHILLIPS: And you had other
18 people in positions of responsibility with
19 directions to implement the security plan that
20 you had discussed with the Board for that
21 night also, is that fair?

22 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

1 MS. PHILLIPS: And each of the
2 people who had assigned tasks, who were
3 establishment people, were trained in the job
4 that they were to be doing which was to sync
5 with the promises you had made to the Board,
6 is that fair?

7 MR. REDDING: That's fair.

8 MS. PHILLIPS: So if on the night
9 in question Mr. Stewart came, did you see any
10 other investigators, ABRA investigators there?

11 MR. REDDING: I believe I was told
12 by my staff that he posted an ABRA
13 investigator almost at every opening to the
14 building and that there were at least maybe
15 two or three that were roaming the property.

16 MS. PHILLIPS: Okay. Now --

17 MR. REDDING: Do I know them? I
18 know a couple but I don't know how many were
19 there.

20 MS. PHILLIPS: Right. So is it
21 fair that you, that night, the one we're
22 talking about, that you did not see all of the

1 ABRA investigators that were there at the
2 establishment that night?

3 MR. REDDING: Did not see all of
4 them, no.

5 MS. PHILLIPS: And if one of the
6 investigators, ABRA investigators, recognized
7 a problem and there was a staff person there
8 in the area of the problem, would you feel
9 that the ABRA investigator should consult that
10 person to take care of the problem?

11 MR. REDDING: Typically they do
12 when they're in the establishment on a regular
13 night, not a big night. If they see something
14 they don't like and it's me or the other owner
15 or the managers or general manager, an ABC
16 license holdee, they will go to them and say,
17 hey, come on, sir, let's get this cleaned up,
18 we don't need this. And typically it goes
19 away and we make it happen that way.

20 MS. PHILLIPS: Right. And that's
21 a good generalization and I appreciate that
22 information, but the question I asked you was,

1 that if an ABRA investigator came upon a
2 problem and in the close vicinity to that
3 problem that the ABRA investigator was looking
4 at there was an establishment personnel, would
5 you expect the ABRA investigator to speak to
6 that person and resolve the problem?

7 MR. REDDING: I think I just said
8 yes to that question before.

9 MS. PHILLIPS: Right. Well I must
10 have missed it. Forgive me. And would you
11 additionally expect that the ABRA
12 investigator, since this is a very big night
13 as you've already said on direct --

14 MR. REDDING: The biggest.

15 MS. PHILLIPS: The biggest.

16 MR. REDDING: Um-huh.

17 MS. PHILLIPS: This is the biggest
18 night, would it be fair to say this ths
19 biggest crowd?

20 MR. REDDING: Oh, considering that
21 we have paid probably \$50,000 to put a tent in
22 the parking lot that holds an additional 900

1 people, I would say it, and we only have
2 capacity of 396, I would say it quadruples the
3 largest night.

4 MS. PHILLIPS: And you understand
5 why the ABRA Board and the ABRA investigators,
6 the ABRA Board was concerned with the fact
7 finding given the years before, the year
8 before, and the investigators on the night in
9 question were concerned about possible
10 breaches. You can understand that as a owner,
11 right?

12 MR. REDDING: I very much so can.

13 MS. PHILLIPS: And you would
14 expect them to do that because you wouldn't
15 want these things to go wrong, is that fair?

16 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

17 MS. PHILLIPS: So if an ABRA
18 investigator saw something going on and asked
19 an establishment personnel to take care of it,
20 that would be the preferred method of handling
21 something in a big event like this, is that
22 fair?

1 MR. REDDING: If it happened that
2 way I would hope.

3 MS. PHILLIPS: Yes. And you
4 wouldn't expect that particular ABRA
5 investigator who noticed that particular
6 whatever it was and talked to one of your
7 people to take care of the problem, you
8 wouldn't expect him to leave that scene and go
9 find you and tel you about it on a big event
10 like this, would you?

11 MR. REDDING: You know, a lot of
12 the investigators do what they want to do. I
13 don't know. I can't answer for them.

14 MS. PHILLIPS: But I'm really just
15 asking what you would expect?

16 MR. REDDING: I would expect the
17 right thing would be for them to go to, if
18 they knew a manger was in the vicinity or a
19 person that has the right to handle it, that
20 they would go get it handled. Whether or not
21 they just didn't do that and decided to put it
22 in a report, I have no idea.

1 MS. PHILLIPS: And whether or not
2 they came to talk to you because you after all
3 were cruising the entire venue, is that fair?

4 MR. REDDING: I believe I said in
5 earlier statement that he said three words, an
6 ABC Board said three words to me all night,
7 previously in questioning.

8 MS. PHILLIPS: Right.

9 MR. REDDING: But nobody came to
10 talk to me, no.

11 MS. PHILLIPS: Right. So now, you
12 know, since you've given me a lot of
13 information and I'm not quite sure it answered
14 the question I asked, can I try one more time
15 with the Board's permission?

16 You would not expect an ABRA
17 investigator to leave a situation that they
18 were handling with one of your staff people to
19 come report to you, is that fair?

20 MS. TODD: Objection. I think
21 you're stating --

22 MR. REDDING: It's not a question.

1 MS. TODD: I'm sorry. Objection,
2 I think it's misquoting from the evidence that
3 I presented on direct.

4 So I'm not quite sure what the
5 expectation is or why this question is even
6 being asked since it wasn't talked about in
7 direct. It seems like it's outside the scope
8 of the testimony.

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I think it
10 was asked and answered, but --

11 MS. PHILLIPS: Well I'm willing to
12 go with Madam Chair's assessment but I am
13 unwilling to go --

14 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

15 MS. PHILLIPS: -- with the
16 assessment that it's not part of what was
17 discussed in direct.

18 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

19 MS. TODD: The expectation was
20 never part of the --

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: The
22 objections been sustained. Go ahead.

1 MS. PHILLIPS: So you --

2 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Based on my -
3 - that I believe it was asked and answered.

4 MS. PHILLIPS: Okay, so you did
5 not sustained her objection, you entered a
6 reason and you want me to move on?

7 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Correct.

8 MS. PHILLIPS: Thank you. Now I
9 believe you have discussed your interpretation
10 of what you learned that was wrong with the
11 system in question, the security system in
12 question, on the night Saturday to Sunday, is
13 that fair in your direct?

14 MR. REDDING: Explain the question
15 again.

16 MS. PHILLIPS: All right,
17 certainly. It was a little convoluted.

18 MR. REDDING: Well all of them
19 seem to be, but.

20 MS. PHILLIPS: Gee thanks, I
21 really appreciate that.

22 MR. REDDING: I don't know how you

1 want me to give you a yes and no, I want to do
2 yes/no trust me, but --

3 MS. PHILLIPS: Mostly I don't ask
4 yes/no questions.

5 MR. REDDING: I haven't figured a
6 question out yet, but if you just ask me I can
7 answer it.

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: All right,
9 let's move on.

10 MR. REDDING: I promise.

11 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Go ahead.

12 MS. PHILLIPS: Based on your
13 testimony on direct, are those the only
14 problems that you were made aware of that
15 happened the night of Saturday into Sunday for
16 this homecoming event?

17 MR. REDDING: Based on the seven
18 fines that we were given or based on what I
19 was told or what I heard based on what, what
20 is the question that -- I had to figure things
21 out on my own that night. I don't know, what
22 is your question you're asking me?

1 MS. PHILLIPS: All right. Does
2 this court reporter have the ability to repeat
3 the question? Yes, please.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Your question
5 that you just asked?

6 MS. PHILLIPS: Yes.

7 (Court reporter read back question
8 off microphone.)

9 MR. REDDING: What is the problem
10 she's asking, I don't know?

11 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: You can say
12 that you don't understand the question.

13 MR. REDDING: I don't understand
14 the question. What problems? I mean she's
15 asked me, that's a vague issue. I know we're
16 here for seven issues that are on the table,
17 I can't answer that question.

18 MS. PHILLIPS: Okay. So are you
19 telling me today that weren't aware that IDs
20 were confiscated from people at the gates?

21 MR. REDDING: I was not aware that
22 IDs were confiscated until the end of the

1 night.

2 MS. PHILLIPS: Okay, so at some
3 point you were aware but you weren't aware
4 until the very end of the night, is that fair?

5 MR. REDDING: Of that problem.

6 MS. PHILLIPS: Of that problem.

7 And who made you aware of that problem? Your
8 staff or an ABRA investigator?

9 MR. REDDING: I believe it was one
10 of my staff came by. As a matter of fact in
11 the room, you know I don't want to say, except
12 I believe it was three or four IDs that were
13 confiscated out of roughly between in and out
14 of over 1,300 people that came in. We didn't
15 think that, in our meeting after the event we
16 thought that was pretty good.

17 MS. PHILLIPS: And you know,
18 that's good for the record, I'd move to strike
19 as nonresponsive but who on your staff told
20 you that?

21 MR. REDDING: I can't remember.

22 MS. PHILLIPS: Thank you.

1 MR. REDDING: It was one of the
2 managers.

3 MS. PHILLIPS: All right. Were
4 you aware on the night of the incident in
5 question we're here for, which is Saturday
6 into Sunday, that your clickers were not
7 working?

8 MR. REDDING: I was actually there
9 when the clickers, sometimes you hit the
10 clickers they can go from like one to 100 or
11 one, whichever way you clicked them in right.

12 So what happened was, the guy said
13 let me see if the clickers are working. The
14 guy clicked it wrong the first time, then he
15 clicked it back to zero and he clicked it to
16 one, two, then it worked and we clicked it
17 back to zero again and we were fine.

18 MS. PHILLIPS: Okay, so I guess
19 you were aware that there was a clicker issue,
20 is that fair?

21 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

22 MS. PHILLIPS: And so when did you

1 have this little clicker demonstration in
2 front of you --

3 MR. REDDING: That was between
4 11:00 and 11:30.

5 MS. PHILLIPS: All right.

6 MR. REDDING: Right in that area.

7 MS. PHILLIPS: And so were, you're
8 having that -

9 MR. REDDING: No, that -- go
10 ahead.

11 MS. PHILLIPS: Did you finish your
12 answer, I'm sorry.

13 MR. REDDING: I didn't finish my
14 answer. That's when the ABRA gentleman went
15 up to one of my guys to ask about the clicker
16 and then another manager came to me and said,
17 we just got all the clickers resolved with
18 ABRA, we're good to go.

19 MS. PHILLIPS: But the
20 demonstration that you just talked about, that
21 was around 11:30, is that fair?

22 MR. REDDING: That's when the guy

1 came to me.

2 MS. PHILLIPS: Right.

3 MR. REDDING: When my manager came
4 to me.

5 MS. PHILLIPS: Okay. And so, and
6 then you said you had a little clicker
7 demonstration, is that correct?

8 MR. REDDING: No, he said to me
9 that they went through the clicker right there
10 on the spot and they did the demonstration
11 when he was explaining it to me, that's why I
12 know it because he came to me and told me
13 that.

14 MS. PHILLIPS: Okay, so you didn't
15 see a clicker demonstration, you were just
16 told about it?

17 MR. REDDING: Well, my manager
18 just came and said he just finished a clicker
19 demonstration with the ABRA person on-hand.

20 MS. PHILLIPS: Okay. And were you
21 made aware of that ABRA, at least one ABRA
22 personnel was checking IDs because the gates

1 were overwhelmed?

2 MR. REDDING: I don't know if
3 that's what he was doing. We don't feel like
4 it was overwhelmed whatsoever at all. We feel
5 like we left 500 people that should have got
6 in the club and should have come in, that
7 never did get in.

8 MS. PHILLIPS: So you weren't told
9 that they, ABRA investigator thought that was
10 a problem or you --

11 MR. REDDING: ABRA investigator on
12 his own shut the gate down at 1:48 and would
13 not let anybody else in. I don't think it was
14 about checking IDs, he just shut it down and
15 said, nobody else in.

16 And then when I got word of that,
17 one of my managers, one of my guys, left the
18 tent to where the artists where to go in there
19 and see what the heck was going on.

20 MS. PHILLIPS: Okay. So that was
21 later in the night that you're talking about,
22 is that fair?

1 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

2 MS. PHILLIPS: Okay. So were you
3 aware that there was an overwhelming of the
4 gate sometime earlier in the event in which
5 the ABRA investigator actually started taking,
6 helping your staff take IDs, were you aware of
7 that?

8 MR. REDDING: No, because there
9 was no overwhelming of the gate. At 1 o'clock
10 in the morning we were still not even 40
11 percent capacity.

12 So there was no overwhelming of
13 the gate for three years in the row. The only
14 three years we've had Howard Homecoming until
15 about 1:30, quarter of 2:00 in the morning,
16 that's when it starts to get crazy. Other
17 then that it's pretty much in and out, simple
18 as can be.

19 MS. PHILLIPS: So does that mean
20 that you were aware that the ABRA investigator
21 had a problem and you don't think it was a
22 problem or you weren't aware that the ABRA

1 investigator thought it was a problem?

2 MR. REDDING: I was not aware
3 until I was told, again same exact answer,
4 until I was told that the gates had been shut
5 down, ABRA's not letting anybody else in the
6 pavilion or the club. That was roughly right
7 around quarter of 2 o'clock in the morning.

8 MS. PHILLIPS: When you were
9 looking at the pictures with Ms. Todd, 10 --
10 the crowding pictures. I think those were,
11 what, in the 20's? You looked at 24 and 25
12 and 27 and 28. Is that what you have up
13 there?

14 MR. REDDING: I have 24, 27,
15 that's it. I don't have the other two you
16 labeled.

17 MS. PHILLIPS: Okay.

18 MR. REDDING: I have 10A, 20, 21
19 and 18, 24 and 27 are the two crowd ones that
20 you named.

21 MS. PHILLIPS: All right. Well
22 let's just stick with those that you were

1 shown on direct. At the time that those
2 pictures were taken, were you standing there
3 observing the same thing?

4 MR. REDDING: No, I was not.

5 MS. PHILLIPS: At the time that
6 there were, there was what the investigator
7 called an overcrowding issue but it wasn't
8 reported to you until sometime later, were you
9 investigating the number of clicker people
10 that were in and out?

11 MR. REDDING: I had managers and
12 security on top of that, that's correct. And
13 I don't believe it when, I strike what you
14 just said before. I never said there was ever
15 an overcrowding problem at the club period.

16 I was told that ABRA was not
17 letting people in because they decided to shut
18 the gate down. We were never overcrowded and
19 we ended up wanting at least another 300, 400,
20 500 people to come into the tent that never
21 did get in because they shut my gate down.

22 MS. PHILLIPS: Right. And if you

1 never repeat that answer again, I've got it
2 and the record's got it. So it would be
3 easier for me if would just answer my question
4 and not go on with other points because then
5 I lose the point, I have to ask the question
6 again because I can't tease out the answer.

7 MR. REDDING: I agree. You said I
8 said it was overcrowded. I did not say that.

9 MS. PHILLIPS: If I said that,
10 let's strike it.

11 MR. REDDING: Okay.

12 MS. PHILLIPS: I'm talking --

13 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, we're
14 not going, no, just listen. Okay, we're not,
15 I am not really striking just for the record.
16 So you keep saying that but I'm not striking.

17 MS. PHILLIPS: Well I'm just
18 asking to have, it struck if I misrepresented
19 the thing, that's --

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: You're taking
21 back, okay.

22 MS. PHILLIPS: -- my job.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, fine.
2 But we won't pay as much attention to it for
3 whatever reasons.

4 So, no, not to your request. If
5 there's a reason that we shouldn't be
6 considering, I'm just saying it is in the
7 transcript. But unless it's so egregious. So
8 anyway, let's move on.

9 MS. PHILLIPS: Okay. So was it
10 fair in the overcrowding pictures that you
11 weren't using a clicker to count people off
12 when you were looking at the pictures, is that
13 fair?

14 MR. REDDING: Ask the question
15 again.

16 MS. PHILLIPS: You weren't, well
17 strike that.

18 MR. REDDING: We only click when
19 they come in. We click, we only click when
20 they're coming in and than we click when
21 you're at capacity and they're going out so
22 that way we can allow other patrons to come

1 in. That's the only clicking that ever
2 happens.

3 MS. PHILLIPS: Well that takes
4 care of a lot of questions.

5 MR. REDDING: Okay.

6 MS. PHILLIPS: Thank you. And
7 with regards to the pictures, you can only see
8 what's in the picture, you can't see what's
9 outside of the picture that the investigator
10 was also seeing, is that fair?

11 MR. REDDING: That's fair. I can
12 only see what's in the picture you gave me.

13 MS. PHILLIPS: Did you review the
14 investigation report at some point in time
15 with all its exhibits?

16 MR. REDDING: I believe I did. I
17 have not reviewed it recently, it's been over
18 a year an seven months. A year and eight
19 months since this incident happened. So I
20 haven't read it recently. I know of it.

21 MS. PHILLIPS: Right. And would
22 it be fair to say that you understood that if

1 an Offer-In-Compromise wasn't accepted today
2 we'd go to hearing?

3 MR. REDDING: That was correct.

4 MS. PHILLIPS: Is my understanding
5 correct that in the fact finding hearing you
6 informed the Board that there would be no
7 back-up drinks?

8 MR. REDDING: There is never no
9 back-up drinks in the club unless there are
10 two, three or four people that are ordering at
11 the same time at the bar that come in
12 together.

13 MS. PHILLIPS: So that means you
14 did know that you informed the Board that
15 there would be no back-up drinks?

16 MR. REDDING: I don't know if it
17 ever came up about back-up drinks in the fact
18 finding hearing period, I'm not sure. I know
19 that by law you don't do back-up drinks to
20 people when they come to the bar to get their
21 drinks.

22 You serve them the drink that they

1 want and than the other patron has to come up
2 and receive their drink. And we've trained
3 all our bartenders and waitresses that they
4 know that's that what has to happen.

5 MS. PHILLIPS: And that's why you
6 put that in your security plan, is that fair?

7 MR. REDDING: Pretty much.

8 MS. PHILLIPS: When did Mr.
9 Pearson come onboard to do your training?

10 MR. REDDING: Mr. Pearson came
11 aboard, I want to say way after the Howard,
12 after this event.

13 MS. PHILLIPS: After this event?

14 MR. REDDING: Probably a year
15 after.

16 MS. PHILLIPS: Right. Well it's
17 confusing to all of us that try these case as
18 to who came in when sometimes.

19 MR. REDDING: That's fine, I
20 understand.

21 MS. PHILLIPS: I just wanted to
22 make sure.

1 MR. REDDING: I understand. For
2 the record we've have two security companies
3 in four years at Stadium Club.

4 MS. PHILLIPS: Were you made aware
5 that there were noise violations?

6 MR. REDDING: We were.

7 MS. PHILLIPS: But they were
8 resolved early on, is that fair?

9 MR. REDDING: The head of ANC,
10 Jacquie at the time, came down and said that
11 some of the neighbors were complaining. We've
12 never had a noise ordinance, not one time at
13 Stadium, but we did have a concert and it was
14 loud and I do agree that it was too loud.

15 MS. PHILLIPS: Okay.

16 MR. REDDING: And we turned the
17 mics down, we turned everything down. We were
18 doing an outside concert and that's why we
19 didn't do it this year at all.

20 MS. PHILLIPS: So if somebody was
21 serving back-up drinks you weren't aware of
22 it, is that fair?

1 MR. REDDING: That would be
2 correct.

3 MS. PHILLIPS: And if your
4 clickers were still having a problem with
5 their count, after the incident that you told
6 me where you thought it was corrected, you
7 didn't have any knowledge of that, is that
8 fair?

9 MR. REDDING: There was no
10 problems with the clickers because the
11 clickers are brought in at the end of night
12 and we count the heads. We go through the
13 clickers with the gentleman to have the
14 clickers in the office and there was no issue.

15 MS. PHILLIPS: All right. So if
16 the investigators saw a problem, you weren't
17 aware of it, is that fair?

18 MR. REDDING: I was not aware of
19 it, no.

20 MS. PHILLIPS: And the patrons
21 were coming in the side entrance that you had
22 reserved for staff, were you not aware of

1 that? Or would it be fair to say that you
2 weren't aware of that?

3 MR. REDDING: To my knowledge we
4 had no patrons come through the employee
5 entrance unless they were escorted in by an
6 employee of Stadium Club.

7 MS. PHILLIPS: All right. Okay, I
8 have no further questions, thank you very
9 much.

10 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, Board
11 questions. Mr. Brooks?

12 MEMBER BROOKS: Thank you, Madam
13 Chair. Mr. Truitt, you mentioned that they
14 were about maybe 500 people, patrons,
15 potential patrons in the street that could not
16 get in because the gates were closed?

17 MR. REDDING: Correct.

18 MEMBER BROOKS: Approximately how
19 much money did you think you lost that night
20 as a result of that?

21 MR. REDDING: Probably about
22 \$75,000.

1 MEMBER BROOKS: \$75,000?

2 MR. REDDING: \$50,000 to \$75,000.

3 MEMBER BROOKS: To \$75,000. So
4 you were charging how much per person?

5 MR. REDDING: It was actually, the
6 tent was pretty cheap. The tent was \$40, \$50
7 in that range for the concert.

8 Inside the club was only a
9 relegated the amount of tickets because all
10 the tables were sold. So once the tables were
11 sold it only leaves you about 200 tickets that
12 you're able to sell before you're at capacity.

13 MEMBER BROOKS: Okay.

14 MR. REDDING: And they were about
15 \$175 a piece.

16 MEMBER BROOKS: Okay. And did you
17 have any conversation with any of the ABRA
18 staff who were on site?

19 MR. REDDING: I talked to one ABRA
20 member for about, maybe four or five words,
21 that was it because I was running around like
22 a maniac making sure things were -- where I

1 needed to be.

2 MEMBER BROOKS: And what was that
3 conversation about?

4 JUDGE TEAL: That was about, I
5 think it was in the beginning of the night.
6 One was about my general manager came to me
7 about the clicker thing and than the other one
8 was that there was going to be many ABRA
9 personnel there tonight.

10 MEMBER BROOKS: And about --

11 MR. REDDING: Made a comment to me
12 in passing that there was gong to be many ABRA
13 personnel there.

14 MEMBER BROOKS: Okay. And you
15 were there both nights?

16 MR. REDDING: Yes, sir.

17 MEMBER BROOKS: Approximately from
18 what time to what time?

19 MR. REDDING: All day all night.

20 MEMBER BROOKS: All day all night?

21 MR. REDDING: I didn't leave out
22 until 9 o'clock each morning.

1 MEMBER BROOKS: Okay. And did
2 you, or your staff bring to your attention,
3 not ABRA, did you observe any violations of
4 ABRA law?

5 MR. REDDING: At the time, at the,
6 this would only be, at a certain period
7 timeframe would be the late. No, we thought
8 we were doing a 100 percent good job.

9 We knew the noise was a problem
10 because the head of ANC, Jacquie came to me.
11 And we have a very good relationship with that
12 community down there and she said that true,
13 that some people were complaining about the
14 noise.

15 MEMBER BROOKS: Um --

16 MR. REDDING: And that was an, you
17 know, a noise violation problem that we were
18 having. At that time that's the only
19 violation I thought that we were having going
20 on.

21 MEMBER BROOKS: Okay, so when was
22 this?

1 MR. REDDING: That was right
2 around, I want to say around 12:30, 1 o'clock
3 in the morning is when it started.

4 MEMBER BROOKS: And that was on
5 what, a Friday or a Saturday?

6 MR. REDDING: That's on, we had no
7 noise problems on Friday, just on Saturday
8 night.

9 MEMBER BROOKS: Okay. All right.
10 Thank you, Madam Chair.

11 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, others?
12 Mr. Short?

13 MEMBER SHORT: How much noise?

14 MR. REDDING: Sir?

15 MEMBER SHORT: How much noise?

16 You said you had no noise on the first night,
17 only noise on the second night?

18 MR. REDDING: Correct.

19 MEMBER SHORT: Was the same person
20 playing their music both nights?

21 MR. REDDING: No, sir. We had a
22 gentleman by the name of Yo Gotti that came on

1 Saturday night and he is a big fan of DC and
2 Baltimore. So the crowd was large in the tent
3 on Saturday night then it was on Friday night.

4 MEMBER SHORT: When addressed
5 about the noise you obeyed it right away?

6 MR. REDDING: Right away. We
7 right there, right to it. We turned all the
8 big speakers down and we went right for it
9 best we could to keep it down as low as we
10 could.

11 MEMBER SHORT: Were you aware that
12 it was too loud before they made the point?

13 MR. REDDING: I was told right
14 around 12:30, 1 o'clock that there was about,
15 I think Sergeant Fox came over to me and said
16 there's been about eight to ten or 12 phone
17 calls that came in the police precinct.

18 MEMBER SHORT: Were you aware
19 before the calls came that it was louder on
20 Saturday --

21 MR. REDDING: No, actually to be
22 honest I didn't think it was that loud. But

1 I mean I'm right in the tent right with them
2 and I thought we had it pretty good. But than
3 you're right there, you know, and so I'm
4 biased I own the place so was I, no, I didn't
5 think it was until I was told.

6 MEMBER SHORT: Thank you.

7 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Others? Yes,
8 Mr. Albert?

9 MEMBER ALBERTI: I want to return
10 to the -- Hello, Mr. Redding. I want to
11 return to the clickers for a moment. I want
12 to return to the clickers for a moment.

13 If I understand correctly there
14 was a clicker problem where the clicker wasn't
15 operating on counting people going in. Is
16 that correct?

17 MR. REDDING: No, that's not
18 correct.

19 MEMBER ALBERTI: All right.
20 Describe for me what the clicker problem was
21 that you're aware of?

22 MR. REDDING: From what I was told

1 by the general manager that had the meeting
2 with the gentleman from ABRA is that he went
3 to grab the clicker and when he clicked the
4 clicker the clicker went from like one to
5 where it clicked and it went over like 100.

6 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay.

7 MR. REDDING: So the guy, so he
8 said, why is it clicking this way? They
9 grabbed the clicker, he showed them, he
10 clicked it right back.

11 It was a meeting that lasted maybe
12 47 seconds, a minute if that. And they saw
13 that it was working right and they left. That
14 was what I was told.

15 MEMBER ALBERTI: What do you mean
16 by it was working right?

17 MR. REDDING: The ABRA guy was
18 satisfied that when he started clicking right
19 there in front of him after he saw what looked
20 like to be a mistake, my guy took the clicker,
21 cleared it to zeros and then started clicking
22 where it went one, two, three, four, five,

1 six, seven, eight, night, ten, right through.

2 MEMBER ALBERTI: Oh great, very
3 good.

4 MR. REDDING: The way it's suppose
5 to and then he said, okay, and they went back
6 to where they were.

7 MEMBER ALBERTI: What do you mean
8 they went back to where they were?

9 MR. REDDING: Well I mean they
10 pulled him form the gates. We had three
11 sections that are clicking.

12 You have the front gate where
13 they're clicking and then you have the
14 pavilion and then you have the club itself.
15 So there were three clicking areas for that
16 night.

17 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay. And so
18 this clicker was where?

19 MR. REDDING: There was actually
20 six clickers that night.

21 MEMBER ALBERTI: I didn't ask
22 that. This clicker that we're talking about,

1 the one that malfunctioned at some point --

2 MR. REDDING: I don't know.

3 MEMBER ALBERTI: -- where was it?

4 MR. REDDING: I don't know.

5 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay.

6 MR. REDDING: I don't know what
7 area he was in out of the three.

8 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay. When it
9 started working, how did they know what the
10 count was before that?

11 MR. REDDING: Oh, because there
12 was probably not even 50 patrons in the whole
13 building before 11:30. Just my employees.

14 MEMBER ALBERTI: So they didn't
15 know how many, they didn't know what the base
16 count was, correct?

17 MR. REDDING: I don't know if the
18 clicker was okay before he came over to see it
19 and he started checking and how many heads he
20 had clicked. I do not know.

21 MEMBER ALBERTI: Right. Right, so
22 we don't know whether when they started

1 clicking what the base count was?

2 MR. REDDING: I do know that there
3 was only 50 people in the club at that time.

4 MEMBER ALBERTI: You don't even
5 know where this clicker was. You don't know
6 whether it was in the pavilion counting the
7 people going in and out of the pavilion, there
8 was people coming into the gate, people going
9 into the tent. I assume that we had clickers
10 on all of those, would that be correct
11 assumption?

12 MR. REDDING: That is correct. We
13 had --

14 MEMBER ALBERTI: All right. And
15 so you don't know which clicker this was? So
16 you don't know what it should be counting, is
17 that correct?

18 MR. REDDING: I do not know.

19 MEMBER ALBERTI: Thank you. Okay,
20 you told us during the fact finding that there
21 were going to be 250 all-access tickets, is
22 that correct?

1 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

2 MEMBER ALBERTI: Remember that?
3 You were here at the fact finding I'll just
4 point out, it's in the transcript.

5 MR. REDDING: Okay.

6 MEMBER ALBERTI: All right. And
7 all-access passes, those people were
8 identified how?

9 MR. REDDING: They could go
10 anywhere --

11 MEMBER ALBERTI: How were they
12 identified?

13 MR. REDDING: They had --

14 MEMBER ALBERTI: I didn't ask
15 that, how, I didn't ask they're accesses yet.
16 How were they identified? Stay with me.

17 MR. REDDING: I'm staying with
18 you. What's the question, what --

19 MEMBER ALBERTI: How were they
20 identified?

21 MR. REDDING: They had a lanyard -
22 -

1 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay.

2 MR. REDDING: -- that told them
3 where they could go.

4 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay. And they
5 had access to what?

6 MR. REDDING: They had access to
7 anywhere they want.

8 MEMBER ALBERTI: Meaning what?

9 MR. REDDING: They could go to the
10 suites, the club level, VIP, the floor or the
11 club or the tent.

12 MEMBER ALBERTI: Or the tent,
13 okay. So the VIP, the suites and the floor,
14 those are all inside, is that correct?

15 MR. REDDING: Correct.

16 MEMBER ALBERTI: And the tent was
17 the tent, is that correct?

18 MR. REDDING: Correct.

19 MEMBER ALBERTI: All right. You
20 also told us that you had VIP passes. Where
21 did those people have access to?

22 MR. REDDING: They're allowed to

1 the club, to the floor to the club, and the
2 VIP. Not to the suites, and they're allowed
3 to the tent.

4 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay, the tent.
5 All right. Suite passes, where are they
6 allowed?

7 MR. REDDING: Suite passes are
8 allowed everywhere too. The suite, complete
9 VIP passes, suite passes can go everywhere
10 they want.

11 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay. And how
12 were they identified, those two groups?

13 MR. REDDING: Each lanyard had a
14 different name. It said either suite pass, it
15 said all access pass, it said VIP pass.

16 MEMBER ALBERTI: So they had
17 lanyards, okay.

18 MR. REDDING: Correct.

19 MEMBER ALBERTI: Then you had
20 floor pass, is that correct?

21 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

22 MEMBER ALBERTI: All right. What

1 access did those people have to the event?

2 MR. REDDING: Just te floor.

3 MEMBER ALBERTI: Just the floor.

4 To the tent? Yes/no?

5 MR. REDDING: No, just the floor
6 to the club.

7 MEMBER ALBERTI: Just inside?
8 Just the floor inside?

9 MR. REDDING: They want to go to
10 the tent they'd have to go buy --

11 MEMBER ALBERTI: How were they
12 identified?

13 MR. REDDING: Lanyards again, just
14 said floor pass.

15 MEMBER ALBERTI: Great. And the
16 people in the tent, what access did they have
17 to the inside?

18 MR. REDDING: None.

19 MEMBER ALBERTI: None, okay. And
20 how were they identified?

21 MR. REDDING: Same way. No, I
22 believe they were, that's were the stamps came

1 into play. Just for the tent only.

2 MEMBER ALBERTI: So they just had

3 --

4 MR. REDDING: They had a stamp so
5 they didn't have a lanyard so they could not
6 go in the club.

7 MEMBER ALBERTI: Great. Great.

8 Okay, so were you aware that Investigator
9 Stewart, and I'll have to check the testimony
10 from earlier, but Investigator Stewart in his
11 report reports that he went inside and
12 observed how patrons were identified by either
13 hand stamps or VIP's.

14 He, Stewart observed countless
15 patrons who had neither hand stamps or
16 lanyards, meaning inside. Were you aware of
17 that?

18 MR. REDDING: I could never be
19 aware of that, no.

20 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay, well that
21 was in the report.

22 MR. REDDING: How would I know

1 what he saw?

2 MEMBER ALBERTI: Were you aware of
3 that?

4 MR. REDDING: How would I know
5 what he saw?

6 MEMBER ALBERTI: Did you see
7 anyone inside without --

8 MR. REDDING: I --

9 MEMBER ALBERTI: Did you see
10 anyone inside without a lanyard?

11 MR. REDDING: I, we gave, I didn't
12 see 00 I was not paying attention enough to
13 see if somebody, when my staff was seeing
14 whether you got a stamp, a lanyard, this this
15 that. That was a protocol that was put in
16 place. So would I know if a person was in
17 there without a stamp or a lanyard, no.

18 MEMBER ALBERTI: All right. So if
19 they were inside without a lanyard that would
20 have been a violation of your one-day
21 temporary license, don't you agree?

22 MR. REDDING: I would agree if

1 they were a patron without a lanyard. But we
2 have about 150 employees not wearing a
3 lanyards so they could be mistaken.

4 MEMBER ALBERTI: How were your
5 employees identified?

6 MR. REDDING: By outfits, what
7 they're wearing. Whether waitress, bar, back,
8 security, staff, floorman.

9 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay.

10 MR. REDDING: And there would be
11 at least ten managers working that weekend
12 that do not have to have the badge and we know
13 --

14 MEMBER ALBERTI: Would they be
15 people with drinks in their hands?

16 MR. REDDING: Managers?

17 MEMBER ALBERTI: Well, I mean
18 except for a waitress walking around, would
19 other staff have a drink in their hand?

20 MR. REDDING: Is the question
21 about drinks or about bands and stamps? I
22 don't understand, why would a manager have a

1 drink in their hand?

2 MEMBER ALBERTI: That's my
3 question.

4 MR. REDDING: Right. No, managers
5 are not allowed to drink.

6 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay. So your
7 employees would not have drinks in their hands
8 other than waitresses delivering drinks, is
9 that a correct statement?

10 MR. REDDING: Well no, I would
11 have to go back and say no. If a manager was
12 comping a drink to a customer that comes there
13 a lot and gets it from the bar and hands it to
14 them, that happens throughout the night.

15 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay.

16 MR. REDDING: You might see that.

17 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay. All right.
18 But other than those occasional instances,
19 they wouldn't be walking around, they wouldn't
20 be walking around consuming drinks, is that
21 correct?

22 MR. REDDING: For the most part

1 they are not allowed to walk around and
2 consume drinks, no.

3 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay, great.
4 Okay. I'm sorry. Okay, do you remember in
5 the fact finding that we went over, quite
6 clearly, the entrances and exits? Remember
7 that?

8 MR. REDDING: Yes.

9 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay. And do you
10 remember that we sent out investigators
11 several days prior to the event to observe and
12 confirm that the layout was exactly as
13 presented on the diagrams and at the fact
14 finding?

15 MR. REDDING: ABRA never meet with
16 me. They walked with me a couple days ahead
17 of time. They meet with my staff, they might
18 have, but they never met with me.

19 MEMBER ALBERTI: The question was,
20 are you aware that they went out several days
21 --

22 MR. REDDING: I am not aware.

1 MEMBER ALBERTI: You are not
2 aware?

3 MR. REDDING: I'm not --

4 MEMBER ALBERTI: So your staff
5 didn't tell you?

6 MR. REDDING: I'm not aware that
7 they even met with my staff. I don't know.
8 But the staff, they came out instead --

9 MEMBER ALBERTI: So you don't
10 know, okay great.

11 MR. REDDING: I don't know.

12 MEMBER ALBERTI: That's fine.
13 That's the answer, that's good.

14 MR. REDDING: Okay.

15 MEMBER ALBERTI: Very good. All
16 right. Just trying to clarify it.

17 Were you aware that Investigator
18 Stewart in his report said he noticed an
19 unidentified Stadium staff member was allowing
20 patrons to enter a side entrance, an (employee
21 entrance), that was not listed on the Stadium
22 diagram presented to the ABC Board at the fact

1 finding? There were no metal detectors at
2 that entrance.

3 Did you, you remember reading that
4 in the report?

5 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

6 MEMBER ALBERTI: You read that in
7 the report?

8 MR. REDDING: Well you just read
9 it from the report, correct?

10 MEMBER ALBERTI: No, the question
11 is, do you remember me --

12 MR. REDDING: I don't --

13 MEMBER ALBERTI: -- reading that
14 in the report?

15 MR. REDDING: I do not remember
16 reading that --

17 MEMBER ALBERTI: All right --

18 MR. REDDING: -- word for word,
19 no.

20 MEMBER ALBERTI: -- so you don't
21 remember. That's all you have to say.

22 MR. REDDING: Okay, no.

1 MEMBER ALBERTI: Were you aware
2 that that happened?

3 MR. REDDING: We talked about it
4 extensively. That's an employee's entrance,
5 it's always been labeled as an employee's
6 entrance.

7 It's also an emergency exit for
8 the building, so it has to be labeled as an
9 exit. Any exit in the building is labeled as
10 an emergency exit.

11 That's an employee's entrance that
12 was being used by the employees. We placed
13 one security Guard there because of such the
14 night to let the artists in through there so
15 they could get in te building. That was it.

16 There were no patrons going in
17 through that entrance or leaving through that
18 entrance.

19 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay.

20 MR. REDDING: We were back and
21 forth out of there nonstop.

22 MEMBER ALBERTI: All right. So if

1 Investigator Stewart observed patrons coming
2 in through that exit, that you identified as
3 an employee exit, to the point where he,
4 Investigator Stewart states, Stadium staff
5 then physically pushed back patrons trying to
6 enter and placed barricades around the door.
7 And he's speaking with respect to those
8 entrances, those exits where he says that he
9 saw patrons coming in.

10 So if that happened, would that
11 have been a violation of what was applied for?
12 The conditions that you applied for?

13 MR. REDDING: What would the
14 violation be you're asking me? What's the
15 violation?

16 MEMBER ALBERTI: Well you had a
17 plan with certain patron entrances and exits
18 and now we have one, an entrance, and egress
19 being used that wasn't on your plan.

20 MR. REDDING: No.

21 MEMBER ALBERTI: Would that be a
22 violation of your plan?

1 MR. REDDING: That's an employee
2 entrance, they were going in and out nonstop
3 throughout the night to go from the trailer --

4 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay, so patrons
5 were coming --

6 MR. REDDING: -- back and forth to
7 the building.

8 MEMBER ALBERTI: If patrons were
9 coming, would that be a violation?

10 MR. REDDING: There was no patrons
11 going in through.

12 MEMBER ALBERTI: If patrons were
13 coming in, would that be a violation?

14 MR. REDDING: If we were letting
15 patrons go in through there, correct, it would
16 be a violation.

17 MEMBER ALBERTI: Thank you.

18 MR. REDDING: Okay.

19 MEMBER ALBERTI: I have no further
20 questions at this point.

21 MEMBER RODRIGUEZ: I do.

22 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr.

1 Rodriguez?

2 MEMBER RODRIGUEZ: Yes. Good
3 afternoon, Mr. Redding.

4 MR. REDDING: Good afternoon, sir.

5 MEMBER RODRIGUEZ: You have
6 dancers at the club, right? Do you have
7 dancers?

8 MR. REDDING: Yes, sir.

9 MEMBER RODRIGUEZ: Are they
10 allowed to drink?

11 MR. REDDING: Yes. The dancers
12 are allowed to drink.

13 MEMBER RODRIGUEZ: Okay. Are the
14 employees?

15 MR. REDDING: No, they're not.

16 MEMBER RODRIGUEZ: They're not?

17 MR. REDDING: They're independent
18 contractors.

19 MEMBER RODRIGUEZ: They're
20 independent contractors. Well I'm an
21 independent contractor and I'm an employee.
22 Maybe we have a misunderstanding here or we

1 operate different, but if you are an
2 independent contractor, well who oversees
3 them?

4 MR. REDDING: The managers and us,
5 we oversee them in the building.

6 MEMBER RODRIGUEZ: Right. So
7 would they be considered employees?

8 MR. REDDING: I guess.

9 MEMBER RODRIGUEZ: If you
10 supervise them.

11 MS. TODD: I'm want to object to
12 that because --

13 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Let me --

14 MS. TODD: -- because he's asking
15 him to make a legal conclusion.

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Let me just
17 ask, were they there that night? Are they at
18 issue in this case? Were they there, dancers?

19 MR. REDDING: Yes.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. The
21 objection Ms. Todd's concerned about --

22 MS. TODD: I guess the question

1 has to do with whether or not they're
2 classified as independent contractors or
3 employees and I do think that that's a legal
4 fiction in terms of his making that conclusion
5 they do operate as independent contractors for
6 the purposes of payment. Even exercising in
7 terms of the way they're even managed.

8 So I don't necessarily know how
9 far the questions will go in terms of whether
10 he can answer them or not, but there are even
11 legal issues at hand with that in another
12 court case right now as well --

13 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Oh, I see.
14 Okay.

15 MS. TODD: -- so I ask that he not
16 have to go further into that.

17 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: He's not a
18 lawyer to be able to give a legal answer.

19 MS. TODD: No, he's not.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

21 MEMBER RODRIGUEZ: So --

22 MS. PHILLIPS: Objection, just for

1 the record.

2 (Off record comments.)

3 MEMBER RODRIGUEZ: So the, they're
4 under direction of your staff?

5 MR. REDDING: When they're in our,
6 the information I can give you, sir, is that
7 they set their own schedules. But they, so
8 what we know, as an independent contractor to
9 us.

10 And as they, once they enter the
11 building, go to work, then they are under the
12 direction of our management and our ownership
13 when they're in my building.

14 MEMBER RODRIGUEZ: Okay, sir,
15 thank you. I have no more questions.

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Yes,
17 Mr. Jones?

18 MEMBER JONES: Thank you, Madam
19 Chair. You indicated on the Saturday into
20 Sunday night that you only had two
21 opportunities to encounter or deal with the
22 ABRA investigator directly?

1 MR. REDDING: That was correct.

2 MEMBER JONES: Okay. And what
3 were those two instances again?

4 MR. REDDING: One was in the
5 beginning when he first meet me, because of
6 the incident that happened the previous night,
7 he made a couple words saying basically, hey,
8 Truitt you're going to be heavily loaded with
9 ABRA enforces here tonight.

10 MEMBER JONES: That was one
11 answer, what was the other answer?

12 MR. REDDING: The second instance
13 is when I went to the gate to find out why the
14 gate was being shutdown.

15 MEMBER JONES: Okay. What night
16 was the, where you made aware of there being
17 a noise issue as it was emanating from the
18 tent?

19 MR. REDDING: That was on Saturday
20 night.

21 MEMBER JONES: Saturday into
22 Sunday?

1 MR. REDDING: Correct.

2 MEMBER JONES: Okay. At any point
3 were you encountered, did you encounter an
4 ABRA investigator --

5 MR. REDDING: No. Had they --

6 MEMBER JONES: Let me finish the
7 question.

8 MR. REDDING: Okay, sorry.

9 MEMBER JONES: I'm sorry, I just
10 want to make sure it's clear. At any point
11 did you have an opportunity to encounter an
12 ABRA investigator to make a request of you to
13 turn down the sound?

14 MR. REDDING: No.

15 MEMBER JONES: No?

16 MR. REDDING: No.

17 MEMBER JONES: Okay. So if, would
18 you be surprised to learn and/or hear that an
19 ABRA investigator noted in his report that he
20 spoke with you about turning down the music
21 and turning down the volume of the sound
22 emanating from the tent? That he spoke with

1 you directly?

2 MR. REDDING: Yes, that would be
3 news to me.

4 MEMBER JONES: That be news to
5 you, okay.

6 MR. REDDING: Right.

7 MEMBER JONES: When you said you
8 took actions and took steps to immediately
9 mitigate the noise issue as it related to it
10 being emanating from the tent, what actions
11 did you take?

12 MR. REDDING: We took all the big
13 speakers that the artists used and we turned
14 them down, halfway completely down.

15 MEMBER JONES: Okay. And how did
16 you confirm that that mitigated the complaint
17 issue?

18 MR. REDDING: We didn't confirm.
19 What happened was Jacquie then came to me and
20 said okay, I'm here in the tent to watch the
21 noise all night for you and keep this so you
22 have no issues. She said, you're good, keep

1 it right there. And from there I was dealing
2 with Jacquie from head of ANC at the time all
3 night for that.

4 MEMBER JONES: Okay, so you --

5 MR. REDDING: From there out.

6 MEMBER JONES: -- you confirmed it
7 based on feedback based on Jacquie?

8 MR. REDDING: Correct. She had
9 been talking to the neighbors and all the
10 people in the community for me to make sure
11 that we were okay and then the police said
12 okay.

13 And they came by and they said,
14 Sergeant Fox and the police officers also
15 communicated to us that it was too loud
16 because they were getting a lot of calls at
17 the precinct.

18 MEMBER JONES: Okay, sounds good.
19 As far as the capacity that you had in your
20 establishment, you confirmed that it was no
21 more then, you said it was 50 people in your
22 establishment? Fifty patrons in your

1 establishment?

2 MR. REDDING: That was at 11:30.

3 MEMBER JONES: At 11:30. So when
4 you got, when you were made aware, let me be
5 specific, I apologize.

6 When you were made aware of the
7 clicker issue, you indicated that you could
8 confirm that there were 50 patrons in your
9 establishment, is that correct?

10 MR. REDDING: That's correct.

11 MEMBER JONES: How did you confirm
12 that there were 50 patrons?

13 MR. REDDING: Because I was
14 walking around counting heads. I'm not about,
15 see how the night was going to go and I though
16 it was very weak or 11:30 already.

17 I thought it might be an earlier
18 crowd with all the people that are in town for
19 Howard Homecoming, you know. They might come
20 a little early that night.

21 MEMBER JONES: Okay.

22 MR. REDDING: And I walk around to

1 a blank, nobody in the place.

2 MEMBER JONES: SO you counted 50?

3 MR. REDDING: Yes, on my own, not
4 counting my employees and all my people. I
5 mean I have a staff of almost 200 of that
6 night.

7 MEMBER JONES: Okay. Did you go
8 back and re-verify, once the clicker issue was
9 pronounced resolved, did you go back and
10 confirm that it continued to be stable, there
11 were no issues with the clickers going
12 forward?

13 MR. REDDING: At the end of the
14 night my men said we had no issues with the
15 clickers whatsoever. Did I go back through
16 periodically through the night, no, sir, I did
17 not.

18 MEMBER JONES: Okay. And at
19 totally capacity, including the tent, was
20 what? So 900 in the tent and 300 almost 400
21 inside the building?

22 MR. REDDING: Yes, sir.

1 MEMBER JONES: All right, so if my
2 math is correct that's roughly 1,300?

3 MR. REDDING: Correct.

4 MEMBER JONES: Okay. Are you
5 familiar with a Special Events Application
6 Questionnaire?

7 MR. REDDING: I believe so, yes,
8 sir. We had to fill one out.

9 MEMBER JONES: Fill out. So there
10 was the one that was submitted related to this
11 activity, are you familiar with the one that
12 was related, that was submitted in conjunction
13 with this activity?

14 MR. REDDING: Um.

15 MEMBER JONES: This is Special
16 Events Application Questionnaire and it is
17 dated, I don't see the date on here.

18 MR. REDDING: I know we filled one
19 out for '11, I didn't think we did one for '12
20 because for '12 we had to have the actual fact
21 hearing. But we never had a fact hearing for
22 '11 so that would probably be from '11.

1 MEMBER JONES: Are familiar with a
2 gentleman by the name of Albert Elliot?

3 MR. REDDING: Yes. Albert Elliot
4 was the guy that received the permit for us,
5 yes.

6 MEMBER JONES: Okay, he filled out
7 the application for this event dated 10/19/12
8 to 10/20/12 on behalf of Stadium Club for the
9 event known as the Stadium Club Extravaganza?

10 MR. REDDING: Yes.

11 MEMBER JONES: Okay. Was he
12 acting under your direction?

13 MR. REDDING: Under our company's
14 yes.

15 MEMBER JONES: The difference is?

16 MR. REDDING: Well Stadium Club
17 hired him to get the permit done for us.

18 MEMBER JONES: Were you aware of
19 the fact that Stadium Club did that?

20 MR. REDDING: Yes, sir.

21 MEMBER JONES: Did you provide him
22 feedback and guidance as to what he was

1 suppose to do for the hiring purposes?

2 MR. REDDING: I probably did not
3 directly, but my staff did.

4 MEMBER JONES: Was your staff
5 acting under your direction?

6 MR. REDDING: Yes, sir.

7 MEMBER JONES: Okay, so is it fair
8 to say that he was acting under your direction
9 based on what you communicated to your staff
10 to communicate to him?

11 MR. REDDING: Yes, sir.

12 MEMBER JONES: Okay.

13 MR. REDDING: That is fair.

14 MEMBER JONES: Given that, on this
15 application it's noted that the event was only
16 supposed to go until 11:00 p.m. out in the
17 tent, 11:30 p.m. out in the tent. What were
18 the hours of the event?

19 MR. REDDING: Oh no it was never.
20 Unless that's just a flat out mistake. The
21 hours of the event were always, the artists
22 were not even setup to start until 11:30.

1 MEMBER JONES: Okay, so this was
2 just bad --

3 MR. REDDING: That's just a plain
4 --

5 MEMBER JONES: -- bad mistake?

6 MR. REDDING: That's correct.
7 That would be a bad mistake.

8 MEMBER JONES: Okay. Was it ever
9 corrected?

10 MR. REDDING: Not, if it was not
11 corrected I don't know, sir. I do not know.

12 MEMBER JONES: You don't know?

13 MR. REDDING: I do not know.

14 MEMBER JONES: All right. I also
15 noticed on that application it was, event was
16 suppose to be total capacity of roughly 400
17 per day with 800 in total. So no more than
18 400 each night. Would you say that that was
19 a fair representation of the size of the crowd
20 that was supposed to be there?

21 MR. REDDING: No, that's not a
22 fair, inside the club 400 of course because

1 that's the only capacity you're allowed to
2 have. But in the tent, no. It always was
3 figured to get the 700/800 patrons in the
4 tent. But we never did get their either night
5 so we never did surpass 400 or 500.

6 MEMBER JONES: Okay. The
7 investigator that was, wrote at least one of
8 the reports related to this activity,
9 indicated that he specifically observed what
10 he identified as patrons coming in through the
11 employee entrance. And if I understand your
12 testimony correctly, you're saying that there
13 is absolutely no way that that is possible?

14 MR. REDDING: Again, I won't say
15 there's absolutely no way that it's possible,
16 there are, no patrons were suppose to go
17 through that entrance. It was used, we never
18 use entrance.

19 I mean our employees come in
20 during the day at 4:00 or 5 o'clock and they
21 leave at 3 o'clock in the morning. So this
22 event were from 6 o'clock at night until 5:00

1 in the morning, my employees are in and out,
2 in and out back and forth because they have to
3 go to the trailer where all the paperwork and
4 all the money is through that building. And
5 that's where all the patrons line up to pay.

6 So it could look like patrons were
7 going in, it could look like there's a line
8 there, it could look like all that, but we
9 were doing our best to put them back in line,
10 get them by the trailer and everybody goes in
11 through the gate.

12 MEMBER JONES: Okay. But if
13 there, if that was observed then that just be
14 a mistake in terms of how, it would not be in
15 accordance with your policy and/or procedure
16 for that evening, correct? If patrons were --

17 MR. REDDING: If patrons were
18 getting in through there?

19 MEMBER JONES: Yes.

20 MR. REDDING: Yes, sir.

21 MEMBER JONES: Okay.

22 MR. REDDING: Yes, sir.

1 MEMBER JONES: You also indicated
2 that there was a gentleman there that was
3 stationed, positioned there to do wandling?

4 MR. REDDING: Well he was
5 positioned, that was his security position for
6 the whole night and he had a wand, correct.

7 MEMBER JONES: Okay. And did he
8 execute the wand, did you actually observe him
9 wandling individuals that were coming in
10 through that entrance?

11 MR. REDDING: Correct. It was
12 only individuals that were not employees.
13 Employees don't have to be wanded of course,
14 but the only person that was coming in that
15 got wanded were the artists and the people
16 that came with them.

17 MEMBER JONES: Okay. So that
18 actually did happen?

19 MR. REDDING: That actually did
20 happen.

21 MEMBER JONES: Okay. So would you
22 be surprised to hear that the investigator

1 that observed the people coming in through
2 that entrance on that evening were not wanted?

3 MR. REDDING: Yes, that would,
4 unless they were employees.

5 MEMBER JONES: The entertainment
6 or people that were identified as potential
7 patrons, it would be surprising to you unless
8 they were mis-correctly identified --

9 MR. REDDING: It would be
10 surprising to me.

11 MEMBER JONES: Okay. Are you
12 familiar with the one-day substantial change
13 application that Stadium Club or Stadium
14 Group, LLC submitted for this one-day event?

15 MR. REDDING: Again, it's almost
16 two years ago so knowing what's in the
17 document, no, sir. I mean I'm familiar with
18 --

19 MEMBER JONES: Okay. So this
20 document --

21 MR. REDDING: -- you're telling
22 me.

1 MEMBER JONES: This document is
2 actually signed by you --

3 MR. REDDING: Okay.

4 MEMBER JONES: -- and it indicated
5 that the event was to go until 4:00 a.m. with
6 service of alcohol until 3:00 a.m., is that
7 accurate?

8 MR. REDDING: That's accurate.

9 MEMBER JONES: Okay. It also
10 indicated there that the event capacity was to
11 be between 500 and 700?

12 MR. REDDING: Well that was,
13 that's based on the pervious years numbers of
14 what we did. We never even got, we never got
15 to 700 either night.

16 MEMBER JONES: Got it, okay. Fair
17 enough. The investigator also indicated that
18 -- well let me backup.

19 Can you walk me through how people
20 were exiting your establishment? And when I
21 say exiting your establishment, I mean exiting
22 your grounds. So getting off of your parking

1 lot into the streets so they're no longer
2 apart of your activity.

3 MR. REDDING: Okay, what we did is
4 we setup barricades all the way from the gate
5 all the way in. So the parking lot actually
6 became rows and there were three rows.

7 And there was one row, when you
8 came in through the metal detector you came
9 in, that lead into the tent. And then there
10 was one row that lead into the club and then
11 there was a double egress that lead out. Out
12 through the parking lot and out the building.

13 MEMBER JONES: Okay. So was
14 there, based on what you're describing, there
15 was one entrance for patrons which could be
16 split into two directions, right?

17 MR. REDDING: No, it was actually
18 two lanes.

19 MEMBER JONES: Two lanes.

20 MR. REDDING: Completely two
21 lanes.

22 MEMBER JONES: So one lane for

1 entry that lead into one location?

2 MR. REDDING: Right.

3 MEMBER JONES: And another lane,
4 Lane Number --

5 MR. REDDING: Right.

6 MEMBER JONES: -- that lead into a
7 second location?

8 MR. REDDING: Correct.

9 MEMBER JONES: And then there were
10 two lanes that were for the purposes of exit?

11 MR. REDDING: Correct.

12 MEMBER JONES: Okay. Were there
13 any other non-emergency exits?

14 MR. REDDING: No. Your only other
15 considered emergency exit would be the
16 employees entrance, you know, at the door.

17 MEMBER JONES: So --

18 MR. REDDING: That would be, if a
19 fire broke out or something went wrong, that's
20 considered the emergency exit.

21 MEMBER JONES: So non-emergency --

22 MR. REDDING: Oh, not emergency.

1 MEMBER JONES: -- were there any
2 other non-emergency exits?

3 MR. REDDING: No, sir.

4 MEMBER JONES: Okay.

5 MR. REDDING: None.

6 MEMBER JONES: Are you familiar
7 with the report that the investigator, he
8 indicated that people were entering into your
9 venue through the exit?

10 MR. REDDING: No.

11 MEMBER JONES: You're not familiar
12 with that?

13 MR. REDDING: No I'm not. I'm
14 familiar with the fines and what the issues
15 are against this case, but for each individual
16 in between I'm not sure what he said.

17 MEMBER JONES: Okay. I don't know
18 if your Counsel has a copy of the report but
19 Exhibit 16, there's a photograph --

20 MR. REDDING: Okay.

21 MEMBER JONES: -- there.

22 MS. PHILLIPS: Do you want to give

1 him this?

2 MEMBER JONES: In that photograph
3 the investigator described that his
4 perspective or vantage point was to the left
5 as you are facing out from your establishment
6 into the street of the two metal detectors.
7 Does that vantage point seem to ring true?

8 MR. REDDING: This is out in the
9 parking lot.

10 MEMBER JONES: Correct.

11 MR. REDDING: It's not in the
12 street.

13 MEMBER JONES: Excuse me?

14 MR. REDDING: There are stanchions
15 right here. So right where these, where these
16 two gentleman, all them are standing, they are
17 not inside the premises.

18 MEMBER JONES: Understood.

19 MR. REDDING: Okay.

20 MEMBER JONES: So, but from a
21 vantage point standpoint --

22 MR. REDDING: Yes, sir.

1 MEMBER JONES: -- does that
2 vantage point ring true from what you're
3 viewing? The individual who took that picture
4 sad he was standing to the left of the two
5 metal detectors --

6 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

7 MEMBER JONES: That is correct,
8 okay.

9 MR. REDDING: All the entrances
10 are on this side.

11 MEMBER JONES: Correct.

12 MR. REDDING: And exits.

13 MEMBER JONES: Do you see the
14 gentleman, there's a Caucasian gentleman in
15 that photograph?

16 MR. REDDING: Right.

17 MEMBER JONES: Is that gentleman
18 standing in the exit or is he standing on the
19 street?

20 MR. REDDING: That's no exit he's
21 on the street.

22 MEMBER JONES: He's on the street?

1 MR. REDDING: There's a stanchion
2 that goes across there to the gate from the
3 fence. I have a fence right here, by this
4 guy's head is a fence.

5 This guy, the stanchions came
6 right from here across, there's actually,
7 they're about two feet in front of him.
8 That's the only two people there.

9 But this is all blocked off. You
10 had to come in through this, through these
11 metal detectors and then from there it breaks
12 off to three, the exit and the two entrances
13 break off that way. It's an L shape.

14 MEMBER JONES: Understood.

15 MR. REDDING: You come in, boom,
16 boom.

17 MEMBER JONES: So you have, you
18 described earlier two entrances. One that
19 came in and went to one location --

20 MR. REDDING: Right.

21 MEMBER JONES: -- one that came in
22 and went to another location. I'm assuming

1 both of those entrances were protected by
2 metal detectors?

3 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

4 MEMBER JONES: Then you indicated
5 that there were two additional lanes for exit.

6 MR. REDDING: Right.

7 MEMBER JONES: Where are those two
8 additional lanes? Are they to the left --

9 MR. REDDING: You can't see --

10 MEMBER JONES: Are they to the
11 left of the metal detector or are they to the
12 right --

13 MR. REDDING: No, they're all on
14 the right. To the right.

15 MEMBER JONES: To the right of the
16 metal detectors?

17 MR. REDDING: All to the right,
18 right. This is outside, you going across the
19 street.

20 None of this is my property except
21 for these guys. Right there my property would
22 end if you were going down the hill where you

1 come up in the parking lot.

2 To the right is where there's a
3 bunch of room. There's no room here. These
4 guys are about right here. If they're looking
5 straight ahead this way they're 15 feet from
6 the tent.

7 MEMBER JONES: So can you flip to
8 Exhibit 11C?

9 MR. REDDING: It's an outside one.

10 MEMBER JONES: It is an outside
11 photo?

12 MR. REDDING: Oh, there is no 11C
13 in this book.

14 MEMBER JONES: No 11C in that
15 book?

16 MR. REDDING: No. You have it?
17 Unless I got it right here.

18 MEMBER JONES: Do you have 11C?

19 MR. REDDING: Yes, sir.

20 MEMBER JONES: All right.

21 MR. REDDING: Perfect, we can
22 match it up with the other one.

1 MEMBER JONES: Exactly. I just
2 want to try and followup, make sure I'm
3 following.

4 MR. REDDING: Okay, let me, now I
5 lost the other one. Right here, okay.

6 MEMBER JONES: Yes.

7 MR. REDDING: So see, you see
8 these two guys right here? They're standing
9 right there. That's all blocked off.

10 The tent is right there and these
11 guys right are in there, that's all blocked
12 off. And then there, and then the stanchions
13 go that way and that way.

14 You can't get into my property
15 from that side. Everybody has to be, these
16 are the ropes. This is your two ends right
17 there and then you go around, when this tents
18 over here, that's where all the rows and exits
19 and ends are.

20 MEMBER JONES: So where's the
21 exit? I'm not following where the exit is
22 that's why I'm, I'm just trying to, I

1 understand where the entrance points are.

2 MR. REDDING: Well there, if you,
3 you can't, the two ends are here, the exit's
4 on that side over there.

5 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

6 MR. REDDING: You can't see it but
7 all the patrons can leave going right out that
8 way. They can leave going out that way right
9 down there.

10 There's a third, look, you can see
11 it's dark here? There's a third stanchion
12 right there. You've got one, two and then
13 rails on the inside over there, that's the
14 other lane.

15 MEMBER JONES: That's the other
16 lane?

17 MR. REDDING: That's, sir, right
18 there, see --

19 MEMBER JONES: So that's where
20 there are two lanes and exits?

21 MR. REDDING: Correct.

22 MEMBER JONES: On that side?

1 MR. REDDING: On that other side.

2 MEMBER JONES: Okay, can you go to
3 Exhibit 10B then?

4 MR. REDDING: 10B?

5 MEMBER JONES: Yes.

6 MR. REDDING: I have a 10A, I
7 don't know if there's a 10B. You have a 10B?

8 MS. TODD: Got it?

9 MR. REDDING: Yeah, okay, I'm at
10 10 --

11 MEMBER JONES: 10B. So where are
12 those two exit lanes that you just described,
13 that would be to the left of the two metal
14 detectors, that you just described to me?

15 I don't see because there's a very
16 tall metal, what appears to be metal black
17 iron fence that is less than three feet away
18 from that metal detector. I don't see where
19 you could possibly put two lanes of exit rows
20 in the space that you just described.

21 MR. REDDING: The exit lane, I'm
22 sorry, sir, I made a mistake strike it from

1 before. The exit lane, well see, okay no,
2 these pictures were taken before all the lanes
3 were setup. So I don't know --

4 MEMBER JONES: But they, how --

5 MR. REDDING: I don't know if this
6 is the wrong --

7 MEMBER JONES: -- where the metal
8 detectors moved?

9 MR. REDDING: Yes. That's the
10 problem because --

11 MEMBER JONES: Okay, so where, if
12 there's metal detectors in 10B, you're saying
13 they were moved, where were they moved to in
14 order for them to be representative of --

15 MR. REDDING: Yes, well you --

16 MEMBER JONES: Where were they
17 moved to and for them to be representative of
18 what you're describing in 11C?

19 MR. REDDING: Yes, I don't know
20 what's going on, because this picture you've
21 got all the stanchions up, there's no
22 stanchions up yet to have lanes.

1 MEMBER JONES: Well --

2 MR. REDDING: So it would have to
3 be moved this way. Of course, because just
4 like you said, there's no room over here.

5 MEMBER JONES: So if I'm looking
6 at 11C, there appears to be space between the
7 metal detector and the other black fence on
8 the right side of those metal detectors. So
9 if I'm looking at 11C --

10 MR. REDDING: Correct.

11 MEMBER JONES: -- it doesn't
12 looked like it was moved that far over to
13 create two or even really one exit lane. So
14 I'm trying to understand --

15 MR. REDDING: Well you can see the
16 red, the two red --

17 MEMBER JONES: No, no, no.

18 MR. REDDING: And there's a black
19 one right here.

20 MEMBER JONES: 11C.

21 MR. REDDING: Oh, 11C.

22 MEMBER JONES: Yes.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr. Redding,
2 be careful of your mic, your pages might be
3 hitting them.

4 MR. REDDING: Oh is that me doing
5 that?

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: That's that
7 noise. I think it's you.

8 MR. REDDING: I think it is me.

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

10 MEMBER JONES: So what you've just
11 described, which I'm not totally following, is
12 that the metal detectors were moved from their
13 location in Photograph 10, or Exhibit 10B, and
14 they were moved to the right to be
15 representative of what we're talking about --

16 MR. REDDING: Correct.

17 MEMBER JONES: -- in 11C?

18 MR. REDDING: Correct.

19 MEMBER JONES: I do not see, and
20 maybe I'm just spatially limited --

21 MR. REDDING: Okay.

22 MEMBER JONES: -- but I do not see

1 that there's enough room to move, nor do I see
2 that in 11C they appear to be any closer to
3 the black fence that would be blocking their
4 movement on the right side of those metal
5 detectors, to support and substantiate your
6 claim that there were two exit rows to the
7 left of the metal detectors as I'm facing your
8 establishment.

9 MR. REDDING: Well I guess this
10 picture it's hard to tell, but if you, if I
11 take this picture, the one you first showed,
12 that's brought up clear against the fence.

13 MEMBER JONES: Correct.

14 MR. REDDING: You can see that.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Wait, could
16 you --

17 MR. REDDING: And if I take this -
18 -

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- identify
20 which picture for the record?

21 MR. REDDING: In picture --

22 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Exhibit what?

1 MR. REDDING: This picture was
2 taken before we actually setup evidentially.

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, does it
4 have exhibit number?

5 MR. REDDING: There's no --

6 MEMBER JONES: It's 10B.

7 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

8 MR. REDDING: 10B.

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, thank
10 you.

11 MR. REDDING: Okay?

12 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Uh-huh.

13 MR. REDDING: As you can see
14 there's no lanes.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

16 MR. REDDING: Then in the first
17 picture that was asked, that's your lanes --

18 MEMBER JONES: Which is 11C for
19 the record.

20 MR. REDDING: -- you can see over
21 here --

22 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

1 MR. REDDING: -- because of that
2 angle you can't pickup on it but you can see
3 how much more room there is between here. But
4 looking at that angle there you're not going
5 to be able to see if it's enough room for
6 bodies to come through and forward with the
7 angle of that picture.

8 MEMBER JONES: So 11C, how much
9 room would you estimate there is between the
10 right-most metal detector and the black iron
11 gate?

12 MR. REDDING: Three feet.

13 MEMBER JONES: Three feet?

14 MR. REDDING: Right. Correct, 36
15 inches.

16 MEMBER JONES: So how much space
17 is there then between the left-most metal
18 detector and the black fence?

19 MR. REDDING: IN this picture
20 right here probably --

21 MEMBER JONES: No, in 11C.

22 MR. REDDING: In 11C, that's about

1 roughly, well that's because it's brought up
2 tight. Yes, there would be about --

3 MEMBER JONES: No, no, 11C.

4 MR. REDDING: There would be about
5 four and a half feet there, five feet.

6 MEMBER JONES: 11C.

7 MR. REDDING: Right here, right?

8 MEMBER JONES: How much space is
9 there in 11C between the left-most metal
10 detector --

11 MR. REDDING: I don't, it doesn't
12 show you where the fence is, but I'd say right
13 there, that's about exactly two and a
14 half/three feet right there.

15 MEMBER JONES: That's two and a
16 half/three feet right there?

17 MR. REDDING: That's two and a
18 half/three feet right here but you don't see
19 where the fence is, you know what I mean, it's
20 not showing it. So there could be more room
21 there but it's not showing me where the fence
22 is. Where the --

1 MEMBER JONES: Well how much space
2 is there between those two fences? The two
3 black fences?

4 MR. REDDING: Oh, that's the gate.
5 There's approximately, the gate comes across,
6 I want to say, is about -- let's see, I got
7 three, six, nine, 12. I'd say it's about 15,
8 16 feet long.

9 MEMBER JONES: Fifteen, 16 feet
10 wide?

11 MR. REDDING: Sixteen feet wide,
12 the opening.

13 MEMBER JONES: The opening is
14 about 15 to 16 feet wide?

15 MR. REDDING: Correct. I would
16 normally shut that gate and lock it for the
17 shutdown. It's about 16 feet.

18 MEMBER JONES: Okay.

19 MR. REDDING: Okay.

20 MEMBER JONES: That's all I have.
21 Thank you, Madam Chair.

22 MR. REDDING: Thank you, sir.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes, Mr.

2 Short?

3 MEMBER SHORT: Mr. Truitt, and how
4 long have you been in business there?

5 MR. REDDING: Uh, we will have
6 been, we started, we opened up in April 15,
7 April 22nd of '10. So '10, '11, '12, '13,
8 going on four years. Full complete full
9 years.

10 MEMBER SHORT: And your capacity
11 is based on the number of exits you have for
12 patrons to evacuate in an emergency, correct?

13 MR. REDDING: Yes, that's how they
14 set your capacity around how many patrons you
15 can have in your place based on how much space
16 you have and how much exits you have --

17 MEMBER SHORT: How many exits,
18 correct.

19 MR. REDDING: -- and things, it's
20 not just, it's a multiple of things they base
21 head counts to your actual building.

22 MEMBER SHORT: Yes, so fire

1 protection, all those --

2 MR. REDDING: Correct. Correct,
3 sir.

4 MEMBER SHORT: Now let me ask you
5 this question. You said your capacity that
6 night was how many?

7 MR. REDDING: We ran capacity in
8 the club which is roughly 396 patrons, that's
9 our capacity. Not counting employees.

10 MEMBER SHORT: 396, okay that's
11 what I want to get around to right this --

12 MR. REDDING: Not counting
13 employees.

14 MEMBER SHORT: So if you had 396,
15 and how many employees did you have in the
16 club?

17 MR. REDDING: Inside the building,
18 not counting of course the tent, because
19 that's all outside.

20 MEMBER SHORT: No, I'm just
21 talking about inside of the building.

22 MR. REDDING: Inside the building

1 at any given time you probably had 35 dancers
2 along with eight barback's, that's 43. You
3 had nine waitresses, which is 52, and then
4 kitchen staff of four is 56 and then your
5 managers run around, which were six. So about
6 60, 63 employees.

7 MEMBER SHORT: Is that counting
8 security people too?

9 MR. REDDING: No, not counting the
10 security people.

11 MEMBER SHORT: How many people did
12 you have?

13 MR. REDDING: Twenty-seven total
14 inside the building.

15 MEMBER SHORT: So it's 56 plus 27?

16 MR. REDDING: Correct.

17 MEMBER SHORT: And so if you're
18 using your counters correctly and you've got
19 the capacity, if you kept your staff working
20 and you kept your security, there's no way you
21 could legally have your capacity correct.

22 MR. REDDING: No, the capacity

1 does not count the employees.

2 MEMBER SHORT: Okay.

3 MR. REDDING: The 396 is less
4 employees. That's how it's viewed by law.

5 MEMBER SHORT: Thank you, I just
6 wanted to ask that question. Thank you, sir.

7 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Others? No.
8 All right, I just have a couple, Mr. Redding.

9 MR. REDDING: Okay.

10 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: On this
11 capacity issue, I want to understand the
12 numbers you're talking about. I thought you
13 said the night you had less than 700?

14 MR. REDDING: Correct.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. On the
16 property or less than 700 inside the building?

17 MR. REDDING: No, we had roughly,
18 Friday was more or less a disaster. We didn't
19 even get 200 people in the tent on Friday
20 night and we probably were at about 80 percent
21 full on Friday night inside the club.

22 So we're probably about 350, 330

1 in the club and we're another 200 outside. So
2 we got to about 500 people on Friday night.

3 Saturday night we did get close to
4 that 700/800, which is what we were shooting
5 for. But really, the tent originally, now
6 that document that Mr. Jones stated is a
7 complete mistake, but the tent by the fire
8 marshals that came out was able to hold almost
9 up to a 1,000 people. We were never going to
10 let it go that route.

11 We were never going to let it get
12 to more than 700 people inside the tent and
13 than of course our 400 there. So we were
14 looking for 1,100 heads to be maxed out that
15 night.

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So, but I
17 don't understand why you were looking for
18 1,100 when I think the application that Mr.
19 Jones was referring to said you expected, I
20 don't think it was any more than 700, I have
21 to pull it again but it's in the --

22 MR. REDDING: Four, 400.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- attached
2 to the investigative report. So I think it
3 said maybe, it might have said 400 to 700 but
4 I can double check.

5 MR. REDDING: I, I --

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: But it didn't
7 say anything like 1,100.

8 MR. REDDING: Correct and I said
9 that was a blatant mistake to Mr. Jones, Mr.
10 Elliot to put that together. Evidently didn't
11 either converse with me or my staff.

12 And how that got in there, I want
13 to apologize, that was a blatant, blatant
14 mistake. But we never exceeded past what he
15 said anyway at this point in time.

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. So
17 that was the representation to the Board and
18 the Board's signed off based upon that number.
19 Whether that was a mistake or not, you're
20 saying that you never exceeded that number,
21 700, if that's the number we're talking about?

22 MR. REDDING: Correct.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: You didn't
2 exceed 700 is that what you're saying?

3 MR. REDDING: No, we did not.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: How do we
5 know that? How did you determine --

6 MR. REDDING: Through the
7 clickers.

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Just the
9 clickers?

10 MR. REDDING: Correct. Just, and
11 the clickers and the POS and the amount of
12 people to get into the place.

13 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Well that's
14 what I was wondering.

15 MR. REDDING: Everybody goes
16 through the POS. Whenever you buy a ticket
17 you automatically go in the system for how
18 many people bought a ticket. Everything's run
19 through our POS system.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: What's the
21 mean?

22 MR. REDDING: The point of sales.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Point of
2 sales, okay. So that's what I was wondering.
3 Everybody who gets in bought a ticket, right?

4 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

5 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. So
6 even if the clickers weren't working --

7 MR. REDDING: Were off.

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- you have
9 a, do you have that, do you have proof of the
10 number of tickets you --

11 MR. REDDING: I don't believe we
12 have them with us but I can get that for you.
13 It's very simple. It's just about pulling a
14 document up and sending it over.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Based on your
16 recollection then in the witness stand right
17 now, do you know that number was?

18 MR. REDDING: I do not.

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Do you have a
20 general idea or not at all?

21 MR. REDDING: I mean it would be
22 very general and vague. I mean I do not have

1 an idea.

2 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

3 MR. REDDING: I'm not going to
4 give that answer.

5 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So your, than
6 your answer about the capacity is based on the
7 clickers?

8 MR. REDDING: It's based on what
9 the guys clicked at the end of the night, what
10 we did in sales, what the point of sales did
11 and how many heads that I can see was in the
12 place. You know, from me knowing my business.

13 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, based
14 on your estimate. You can estimate what 300,
15 400 --

16 MR. REDDING: That's right, that
17 is correct. I mean if I had to estimate, like
18 I told you, we were between 700 and 800 people
19 on Saturday night, all in.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. And
21 what do you mean based on your sales? How
22 does that help us determine or help you

1 determine the capacity that night?

2 MR. REDDING: Well typically in
3 our business we go by, and this would have
4 nothing to do with what you want to know, but
5 we go by per head cost. You know, how many
6 heads you have and than what I'm brining in
7 sales per head.

8 And if they're way under than you
9 understand that you had a bad night and if
10 they're over than you had a pretty good night.
11 That could consist of one guy coming and
12 spending \$20,000 out of nowhere and can make
13 your sales look great. You know, your numbers
14 go through the roof.

15 So really you can't use that.
16 What you can use, is what you said, is that we
17 plug in everybody that buys a ticket, we know
18 that person now. Whether or not that person
19 bought a ticket online and didn't show, I
20 don't know that.

21 You know, if somebody bought
22 tickets and than had something happen and they

1 didn't come in that night. Because you're
2 allowed pre-buy tickets.

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: How many
4 tickets did --

5 MR. REDDING: I believe --

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Do you know
7 how many tickets you sold --

8 MR. REDDING: I believe --

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Wait a
10 minute, I want to ask. How many tickets did
11 you sell in advance?

12 MR. REDDING: Not many.

13 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: No.

14 MR. REDDING: DC's about coming up
15 to the door and buying their tickets that
16 night. I think all in we sold about 200
17 tickets for both nights ahead of time.

18 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

19 MR. REDDING: Both nights.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: All right.

21 So let me ask you one other question. Looking
22 at, if I look at Exhibit 16, I think that you

1 have there, 17A and 17B.

2 MR. REDDING: What are these in
3 relation to?

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, my
5 question goes to as a lay person, looking at
6 these pictures it looks really crowded which
7 might go to the issue of, were you over
8 capacity? So I'm asking you --

9 MR. REDDING: I don't have, do you
10 have the Karen? What 17 --

11 MEMBER SHORT: 17B.

12 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: 16, 17A and
13 B.

14 MR. REDDING: I don't have any of
15 them.

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: They are --

17 MR. REDDING: Oh, wait a minute,
18 wait a minute.

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: --

20 Government's exhibits.

21 MR. REDDING: Okay. Hold on, I'm
22 here now.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. I just
2 would like your --

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, this
4 is, where you at? You're at --

5 MEMBER SHORT: 17B.

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So look at 16
7 to begin with.

8 MR. REDDING: Did somebody take 16
9 out? I thought you took 16 out. I'm at 17A,
10 I'm at 16.

11 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. This
12 is 16, and am I correct that these individuals
13 are waiting to come in and go through the
14 metal detector or not?

15 MR. REDDING: No, these, well
16 most, a lot of this crowd, believe it or not
17 that's out here is the crowd that just wants
18 to see the celebrates and the people that were
19 coming in. They were never getting in to
20 begin with.

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Oh.

22 MR. REDDING: So this is, they're

1 out on the street, I can't stop them because
2 it comes up to my gates --

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

4 MR. REDDING: -- but there were,
5 this is the right time, 1:50, I'm assuming why
6 he took the picture, this is when he shut the
7 gates down.

8 So yes, those people that are up
9 in front here, you know, this 50 to 100 to 150
10 people, they were probably, they were going to
11 get in. And then that's when the gate was
12 shut right at 1:15. 1:50.

13 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So you're
14 saying the 50 to 150 of the people here were
15 not on your property but were waiting to come
16 in and others weren't intending to come in at
17 all?

18 MR. REDDING: There was a ton of
19 people in the street. There was probably 300
20 of your people that were never going to get in
21 because of dress code, because they didn't
22 have the money. They just wanted to be around

1 the scene.

2 There was other parties going on
3 between EchoStage and Scene and the other
4 clubs in the street. The street was a
5 madhouse so it's not just Stadium Club. There
6 are five clubs all within a one block radius.

7 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. So
8 let's go to 17A. Is that crowded in your
9 experience so that, I mean, can you make an
10 assessment with looking at the people there
11 whether they're near capacity of your --

12 MR. REDDING: I would say that's
13 probably right at about 90 percent.

14 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Ninety.
15 Where is this?

16 MR. REDDING: This is on the
17 floor. This is actually an overview of the
18 whole club almost.

19 As you can see down here the lower
20 people down here, there's a bar here and
21 there's a bar on this side. And this is the
22 whole lower level where you can see all the

1 way, excuse me, where you can see all the way
2 in the back.

3 This starts the club level and
4 that's kind of what we call the party deck
5 because it's big wide open back in there. And
6 then comes the tighter club level for VIPs in
7 here.

8 And then where you see this bar
9 here going across, that is your suite back in
10 there where it's 25 people allowed to each one
11 of those suites.

12 So you can't see a hundred people
13 here, but that's, everybody else you basically
14 see. Basically this snapshot almost covers.

15 What this doesn't cover is the
16 restaurant. The restaurant is separate from
17 the club.

18 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: This is 90
19 percent capacity of what?

20 MR. REDDING: Ninety percent of
21 what you're allowed in the building. Of when
22 I've seen it at full capacity.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

2 MR. REDDING: This is my opinion,
3 this is about 90 percent.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: What's that
5 number then?

6 MR. REDDING: This would be 90
7 percent of 396 patrons. So it would be
8 probably about, there's probably about 330
9 people in here.

10 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

11 MR. REDDING: At this time.

12 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, and one
13 last question about Exhibit 17B. Where is
14 that?

15 MEMBER SHORT: Mr. Redding, I
16 think she's asking you about 17B.

17 MR. REDDING: Oh, I didn't know
18 there was a question.

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Could you
20 take a look at 17B?

21 MR. REDDING: I'm on 17B.

22 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, where

1 is that? What's that a picture of, what
2 location?

3 MR. REDDING: This is on the floor
4 also coming straight across here going towards
5 the back. That's back VIP.

6 Basically, in the bigger picture,
7 it starts right from here. If you go back to
8 17A, it starts from the middle.

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, so as a
10 lay person, that, this picture looks crowded
11 to me. What capacity would you say you were
12 there looking at that picture or can you tell?

13 MR. REDDING: About the same.
14 This picture was taken at 2:08, the other
15 picture was taken at 2:01. It's seven minutes
16 later so I'd say --

17 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

18 MR. REDDING: -- we're still at
19 the same.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: And one other
21 picture then is 25. Is that the same, I would
22 like to know if that's the same location?

1 It's about the same time.

2 MR. REDDING: That is 25? Hello?

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes. Is that
4 the same place?

5 MR. REDDING: That's, yes it's the
6 same.

7 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Same place,
8 same time okay.

9 MR. REDDING: Different angle,
10 correct.

11 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, so your
12 answer that it looks like 90 percent, now we
13 can't see the whole area, right, we're just
14 seeing areas that look very crowded. But are
15 you answering that it's 90 percent based on
16 your looking at the picture or based on --

17 MR. REDDING: This is definitely
18 100 percent, in my opinion, looking at this
19 picture under capacity.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: What?

21 MR. REDDING: Under capacity of
22 what we can have in the club. And that's the

1 same thing the fire marshal said when he came
2 there. This is not full capacity.

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

4 MR. REDDING: And this is, this is
5 what, this is exactly the prime time of the
6 business. 2:08, it would be when you're
7 rocking and rolling, everybody is there. This
8 is 2 o'clock in the morning would be prime
9 time for us.

10 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Did
11 you say 90 percent or 100 percent?

12 MR. REDDING: I said 90 percent.

13 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. So
14 than my question to you though is, in your
15 answer is it, because we can't, if you look at
16 this picture you can't see the whole place,
17 right? There could be another area where
18 there's a lot of space because everybody
19 happens to be over here. So I want to know,
20 is that based on your recollection that
21 evening as well that that --

22 MR. REDDING: If I take this

1 picture it looks pretty crowded to you but I
2 think I can pretty much count the amount go
3 heads in here and I'm assuming you can't count
4 more than 75 heads in this picture. So if --

5 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: You can't see
6 the whole area in this picture.

7 MR. REDDING: That's what I'm
8 saying. I can only base it on the area of the
9 picture where he took the picture.

10 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

11 MR. REDDING: So I mean sometimes
12 in our club it's shoulder room only. I mean
13 all the pictures, some of these guys can turn
14 full circles, they're looking, they can walk,
15 they're holding their drinks with nobody
16 bumping into them. I mean at full capacity it
17 gets a little tight in there.

18 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Really?
19 Okay. Okay, I think that's all my questions.

20 MEMBER SHORT: I have --

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: You have a
22 couple more questions? Okay, Mr. Short.

1 MEMBER SHORT: Back to your
2 capacity again. The capacity for a tent
3 requires you have placard. Also inside in
4 your building it requires you to have a
5 placard affixed to the wall?

6 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

7 MEMBER SHORT: What does the
8 number saw on the placard on the wall in the
9 establishment?

10 MR. REDDING: 396.

11 MEMBER SHORT: 396, okay. Now for
12 the tent, I happen to know that even with the
13 tent there's two things you must have. You
14 must have a fire certification for the tent,
15 correct? That it's been flame-proofed and you
16 must also have a placard in there signed by
17 the city. Not by them telling you 900, there
18 should be a placard, that's the law.

19 MR. REDDING: Okay.

20 MEMBER SHORT: Did you have a
21 placard in the tent?

22 MR. REDDING: I don't know, sir.

1 We did everything, we sent in the applications
2 through the police department, through the
3 fire department and they approved everything.
4 The fire department showed up twice to make
5 sure the tent was certified, we had no
6 incidents, we did, I don't know if there was
7 a placard that was supposed to in there or
8 not. I'm not sure. I do not know.

9 MEMBER SHORT: Okay. What's the
10 square footage of the tent?

11 MR. REDDING: The tent, the
12 parking lot is 17,000 square feet exactly and
13 I believe the tent took up about, roughly 60
14 percent of that. So it would have been
15 roughly around 10,000 square feet, maybe
16 12,000 square feet. It's a big tent.

17 MEMBER SHORT: Okay, big tent,
18 10,000, that's great.

19 MR. REDDING: Yes, roughly.

20 MEMBER SHORT: Now, roughly. Now
21 how many exits where there from the tent?

22 MR. REDDING: We had multiple

1 exits. We left all the --

2 MEMBER SHORT: How many? I mean,
3 just estimate.

4 MR. REDDING: One, two, three,
5 four on the backside and then the major
6 entrance in and out through the front of the
7 tent.

8 MEMBER SHORT: So there were five
9 exits?

10 MR. REDDING: Five exits. Five
11 entrances and exits.

12 MEMBER SHORT: And how many people
13 did you say you can get in there, 900?

14 MR. REDDING: That's what we were
15 told by the fire marshal that we could get
16 roughly 900 people in the tent.

17 MEMBER SHORT: Did you have any
18 tables or chairs in there at all besides the
19 stage and the other --

20 MR. REDDING: We didn't have much.
21 We did the first year, nobody bought the
22 tables and chairs so this year we didn't put

1 anything. It was standing room only.

2 MEMBER SHORT: Okay. All right,
3 again, there was no placards that you could
4 remember for the --

5 MR. REDDING: Not that I can
6 remember, sir.

7 MEMBER SHORT: And you don't
8 remember, you say somebody from the fire
9 marshal's office or where they from DCRA that
10 told you 900?

11 MR. REDDING: Yes, it was the fire
12 marshal pretty much for per square foot of how
13 many heads you could have in there.

14 MEMBER SHORT: Now one last
15 question.

16 MR. REDDING: Yes, sir.

17 MEMBER SHORT: Hope this will be
18 the last one, depending on your answer. How
19 many exits do you have directly to the public
20 way to the street?

21 Now you've got people in the
22 building, you got people in the tent, you've

1 got people standing in front, we see all the
2 pictures. You got all the people have to come
3 out of the tent and come out of the building
4 for an emergency and you've got all those
5 people standing in front of the gate, how
6 would you get all those people, I mean,
7 safely?

8 MR. REDDING: Well that's why we,
9 that's why we set the rows up and where the
10 fire marshal had to come in for exit and
11 entrance all that. They went over the whole
12 nine yards with us when they came in
13 originally how they want to setup and what we
14 want to do based on the amount of people we
15 have in.

16 But to answer your question on
17 that safety, the only exit would have been out
18 through that parking lot --

19 MEMBER SHORT: Well you said it's
20 15 or 16 feet --

21 MR. REDDING: -- and then --

22 MEMBER SHORT: -- 15 to 16 feet to

1 the gate?

2 MR. REDDING: Sixteen feet
3 correct. Roughly.

4 MEMBER SHORT: But now you have
5 the --

6 MR. REDDING: Correct.

7 MEMBER SHORT: -- megaton to
8 setup, you have the stanchions setup. So
9 those people still have to go around a little
10 --

11 MR. REDDING: Correct. And at the
12 end of the night when it's shutdown, when
13 nobody's allowed to start coming in as of ten
14 of 3:00, at night, nobody else is coming in,
15 remember they call become exits at the end of
16 the night.

17 MEMBER SHORT: I understand that.

18 MR. REDDING: Right.

19 MEMBER SHORT: But if something
20 happens at 2 o'clock, what happens? With all
21 these people.

22 MR. REDDING: That was the exit --

1 MEMBER SHORT: That would be a
2 problem.

3 MR. REDDING: That was, we had two
4 exits coming out the building. The one
5 through the employee and the one coming out
6 through the main gate.

7 MEMBER SHORT: And that, to that
8 17 to 16 foot --

9 MR. REDDING: Correct.

10 MEMBER SHORT: Okay.

11 MR. REDDING: Correct.

12 MEMBER SHORT: All right, thank
13 you.

14 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr. Alberti?

15 MEMBER ALBERTI: Yes. Mr.
16 Redding, I sort of lost count on people here.
17 My questions are going to be, I think, pretty
18 straightforward.

19 Based on all of the information
20 you looked at, and you said you looked at the
21 POS system, you know, the amount of people,
22 tickets and all that, 2 o'clock in the morning

1 things are rocking and rolling at night. What
2 do you think the entire, how many patrons were
3 in the, at the event total?

4 MR. REDDING: In my estimate
5 probably on Friday night was about 600 people
6 on Friday night and on Saturday night there
7 was about 800 people.

8 MEMBER ALBERTI: Total?

9 MR. REDDING: At the highest
10 points.

11 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay, great. All
12 right, fine. What was your estimate of how
13 many people were inside?

14 MR. REDDING: The club?

15 MEMBER ALBERTI: Yes.

16 MR. REDDING: Which night,
17 Saturday night?

18 MEMBER ALBERTI: Saturday night.

19 MR. REDDING: Yes, it would have
20 been at capacity probably around 2:30, around
21 that area. 2 o'clock it started getting there
22 and then --

1 MEMBER ALBERTI: At capacity,
2 okay.

3 MR. REDDING: Yes, close.

4 MEMBER ALBERTI: How did you
5 arrive at that number?

6 MR. REDDING: Well I arrived just
7 from what looking at what I had in my club and
8 my guys arrived at it through clickers and
9 through the amount of tables that were sold.
10 And the tables go by the heads.

11 MEMBER ALBERTI: The answer you're
12 giving me tonight, today, how did you arrive
13 at that answer?

14 MR. REDDING: My management would
15 have arrived at it either through ticket --

16 MEMBER ALBERTI: No, how would you
17 arrive it, how did you arrive at it today?
18 The answer that you just gave me, how did you
19 arrive at it?

20 MR. REDDING: Because I knew all
21 my tables were sold inside the club. Every
22 table in the club was sold.

1 MEMBER ALBERTI: All right, thank
2 you.

3 MR. REDDING: And --

4 MEMBER ALBERTI: Thank you.

5 (Off record comment)

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Other
7 questions?

8 MEMBER BROOKS: Yes, Madam Chair.

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr. Brooks?

10 MEMBER BROOKS: Just one final up
11 question for me. Mr. Truitt, the application
12 that Board Member Jones was questioning you
13 from, did you complete that?

14 MR. REDDING: I did not.

15 MEMBER BROOKS: Did you sign it?

16 MR. REDDING: I signed, I think he
17 was talking about two applications not one.
18 You need to explain to me which one he was,
19 there was one that Mr. Elliott had and there
20 was another one. There was one I signed and
21 one I didn't sign.

22 MEMBER BROOKS: Okay, the one with

1 the information that you say was incorrect?

2 MR. REDDING: Yes, I didn't sign
3 that one, no. That was Mr. Elliott. That was
4 one of my staff.

5 He's an independent guy that I had
6 to hire in order to get us to go through the
7 right access to get that done. They could
8 have had a meeting without me where my staff
9 handled it and gave the wrong numbers there.
10 I don't know how they came up with that number
11 but that was never what we were going for.

12 MEMBER BROOKS: Okay, so --

13 MR. REDDING: I just want to be
14 honest with you and tell you we were trying to
15 get --

16 MEMBER BROOKS: Okay, so being a
17 person in charge and the owner and operator,
18 you would not have had opportunity to review
19 those applications?

20 MR. REDDING: I've reviewed pretty
21 much everything.

22 MEMBER BROOKS: Yes.

1 MR. REDDING: I would have to say
2 that I did not review that application that
3 went in, no, sir.

4 MEMBER BROOKS: Okay, now these
5 are the applications that, as you say, it was
6 quadruple the amount of business that you
7 would have generated?

8 MR. REDDING: That we were trying
9 to, correct.

10 MEMBER BROOKS: Right, but you had
11 no occasion to review those?

12 MR. REDDING: I probably had two
13 full meetings a week starting four months out
14 with my staff about this so that is definitely
15 a complete error on my part of how that
16 application went in that way and I have a real
17 problem with that. So I will blame that on
18 myself 100 percent.

19 MEMBER BROOKS: All right. Thank
20 you, Madam Chair.

21 MS. PHILLIPS: For the record, I
22 think application that Mr. Brooks was talking

1 about and the application that Mr. Jones
2 talked about first I believe was Exhibit 31 to
3 the investigative report. Could you both
4 check and make sure?

5 MEMBER BROOKS: Oh, okay. Yes, I
6 probably have it.

7 MS. PHILLIPS: I believe the
8 second one that Mr. Jones was talking about
9 was Exhibit 1A.

10 MEMBER BROOKS: Okay.

11 MS. PHILLIPS: For the record.

12 MEMBER JONES: That is correct.

13 MS. PHILLIPS: Thank you, Mr.
14 Jones. Thank you, Mr. Brooks.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, Mr.
16 Redding, I think we're almost done, but I'm
17 sorry, I just want to confirm the numbers
18 because I am not clear still. I did hear you
19 say, let's just talk about Saturday night,
20 where the problems were. You believe you had
21 800 people that night?

22 MR. REDDING: Correct.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. And
2 what was the number you gave, at the most
3 right?

4 MR. REDDING: The most it could
5 have been put in there --

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: 800 at one
7 time or 800 the total night?

8 MR. REDDING: No. By the fire
9 marshal and the quantity and space and the
10 placards saying we're allowed 396 in the
11 building and the tent was able to have 900
12 patrons. So we could have had 1,300 people
13 roughly.

14 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: But my
15 question is, I'm getting tired, but you had,
16 you said first of all, 800 people Saturday
17 night. Did you mean 800 total went through or
18 that you had 800 at your peak?

19 MR. REDDING: At our peak.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: At your peak,
21 okay, thank you.

22 MR. REDDING: Because you have

1 people leaving and coming and going --

2 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Exactly.

3 MR. REDDING: -- all the time.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Exactly.

5 MR. REDDING: Right.

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

7 Inside, you said you 90 percent capacity at
8 your peak?

9 MR. REDDING: Yes, I said, no I'd
10 say Saturday night we got to full capacity by
11 2:30 in the morning.

12 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So that would
13 be 396?

14 MR. REDDING: Correct.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

16 MR. REDDING: Close to that
17 number.

18 MEMBER SHORT: That's in the
19 building?

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: In the
21 building?

22 MR. REDDING: In the building,

1 correct.

2 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: And in the
3 tent?

4 MR. REDDING: We never got over
5 400 in the tent ever.

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

7 MR. REDDING: Either night.

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So these are
9 all peaks.

10 MR. REDDING: Correct. And
11 they're peaks, that is correct.

12 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: You have
13 total numbers that you had that night?

14 MR. REDDING: I don't know what
15 the total numbers were, no I do not.

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, because
17 wouldn't the ticket sales give you the total
18 numbers as opposed to the peaks?

19 MR. REDDING: Yes, you would have
20 to do a combination. You've got ticket sales
21 and then you would have walk-up sales and then
22 you would have the table sales.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Right, okay.

2 MR. REDDING: Those three combined
3 would give you total head count.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. All
5 right, I don't have any other questions.
6 Anybody else? All right, now are there
7 questions on Board questions? Ms. Todd?

8 MS. TODD: Just a few to clarify
9 since we're talking about observations. On
10 cross Mr. Alberti asked you, Mr. Redding,
11 about having observed the, had you observed
12 the investigator, excuse me, had you observed
13 any patrons without lanyards.

14 How are lanyards distributed that
15 night? When would a patron actually receive
16 a lanyard, at what point?

17 MR. REDDING: When they come up to
18 the ticket booth to receive their paperwork
19 for a table or if they bought it at the
20 actually booth itself.

21 MS. TODD: So upon payment is when
22 an applicant --

1 MR. REDDING: Because, no
2 actually, not upon payment because the people
3 that paid pre-advanced tickets could not, they
4 had a receipt they had to bring up to get
5 their credential.

6 MS. TODD: Okay.

7 MR. REDDING: So nobody received a
8 credential until they actually came that night
9 to the building.

10 MS. TODD: Okay. So if a patron
11 actually entered, so a patron would not have
12 been able to enter without a lanyard, is that
13 correct? Enter the building --

14 MR. REDDING: Without a lanyard or
15 a stamp, correct.

16 MS. TODD: So at some point during
17 the night, if a patron took off their lanyard
18 and were walking around the club, what access
19 would they than be prevented to having?

20 MR. REDDING: Well security would,
21 if they saw them without the lanyard than
22 security would grab them and take them out the

1 building because they would think they were in
2 there without, they snuck in or tried to get
3 in there somehow. Climbing the fence or doing
4 something.

5 If they took it off and tried to
6 give it another patron, which is, there's so
7 many schemes they try to play once they get
8 in, that always happens too and we, you know,
9 we had, I think that night we had 51 and
10 probably 15 floor men, so all in then we had
11 66 security. I mean it was massive so we were
12 trying to stay on point on top of everything.

13 MS. TODD: So it's possible that a
14 patron could have taken off their lanyard?

15 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

16 MS. TODD: However, at the point
17 where your staff would have given them a
18 lanyard would have been on the outside of the
19 club?

20 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

21 MS. TODD: Not on the inside.

22 MR. REDDING: And then he could

1 have took it off while he's in the club,
2 right.

3 MS. TODD: As for your testimony
4 that you gave during the fact finding hearing,
5 when you presented to the Board that you were
6 planning to implement the clickers, ID checks,
7 the amount of security, was your intention to
8 mislead the Board as to how you planned on
9 implementing these things?

10 MR. REDDING: Never.

11 MS. TODD: On homecoming?

12 MR. REDDING: Never. We came to
13 the Board to let the Board know that we had a
14 mess up the pervious year and that we were
15 going to fix it and we were going to double
16 forces and we were going to do everything we
17 could for the safety of the public.

18 And if I may say and make a
19 statement myself, we had no incidents, there
20 was no issues whatsoever at all. We kept it
21 as good as it could be for a party of that
22 size, that magnitude and with people wanting

1 to get in there and what to do and, you know,
2 I don't know.

3 MS. TODD: And on cross the
4 attorney asked you, where you present when the
5 pictures were taken by the ABRA investigator
6 for the overcrowding and you stated no, is
7 that correct?

8 MR. REDDING: That's correct.

9 MS. TODD: Now, but you than
10 stated that you didn't think it was
11 overcrowded?

12 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

13 MS. TODD: What did you base that
14 off of?

15 MR. REDDING: Well I know my
16 business. I mean we've been there for four
17 years, we know when it was overcrowded.

18 We actually thought that that was
19 one of the problems from the very first year
20 in business and Lord knows your first year
21 your going to figure things out when you're
22 going and starting a new business. We were

1 overcrowded the first year and maybe that
2 created the incident that happened that year.

3 So we made sure this year, the way
4 we set it up, that we weren't going to have
5 that problem. And I know my business and at,
6 I was running around running the show that
7 night, although it be like a maniac between
8 the tent and the building back and forth and
9 making sure everything was happening the best
10 of my knowledge that I could, can we catch
11 everything, no. And nobody would ever be able
12 to.

13 So, you know, at the end of the
14 day did the fire marshal say we were
15 overcrowded, they came twice, no. Did we have
16 any incidents, no. Did we have four people
17 get their IDs taken, yes we did.

18 Did the clicker click wrong and
19 then we clicked it right back right, yes we
20 did. Did we have six clickers that night, we
21 did. Did we bring in independent security to
22 watch the tent besides my own security and

1 spend additional \$20,000, we did.

2 Everything, and I'm just making my
3 own statement here I know maybe I'm going a
4 little to far and you can stop me or not, but
5 at the end of the day the key is the public
6 safety and if you are going to have this party
7 atmosphere and have a good place, you need to
8 make it, do it the right way.

9 And, you know, I don't understand.
10 Somebody needs to explain to me, and this is
11 my last point, how we can be so good on Friday
12 night and the same people that worked Friday
13 night, 12 hours later, worked Saturday and we
14 did all these things wrong? Somebody needs to
15 explain that to me.

16 MS. TODD: And you contracted your
17 services for Mr. Elliott actually obtain the
18 permit, is that correct?

19 MR. REDDING: That is correct.

20 MS. TODD: I have a copy of the
21 permit that was issued by DCRA that I'd like
22 enter into Respondent's Evidence B?

1 MEMBER BROOKS: Permit for what?

2 MS. TODD: The tent permit that
3 was actually, this was, previously in our
4 previous hearing we had a conversation about
5 the actual permit being issued.

6 MEMBER BROOKS: Right.

7 MS. TODD: And so I had to get a
8 copy of it from DCRA. And I actually have a
9 copy that I want to enter into evidence to
10 show that the actual permit had been issued by
11 DCRA. There was a question as to whether or
12 not it had been.

13 And I also have the application
14 that was submitted by DCRA and the emails that
15 went back and forth with DCRA and Mr. Alberti
16 and Mr. Jeff Jackson as well as to what was
17 missing from the application, what needs to be
18 provided to show that the Applicant was
19 actually trying to obtain the permit
20 correctly. So I'll provide that as well.

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, any
22 objection's Ms. Phillips?

1 MS. PHILLIPS: I object.

2 MS. TODD: I'm sorry, let me give
3 her a copy.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: You do? On
5 what basis?

6 MS. PHILLIPS: First of all I see
7 it here but I don't see all of the documents
8 she's talking about.

9 MS. TODD: I'm going to give you
10 that in a second.

11 MS. PHILLIPS: See, I can't object
12 until I see the document and can I have a
13 break please?

14 MS. TODD: But I did provide you
15 with the documents previously so you do have
16 a copy of them.

17 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, is this
18 an emergency or do you want to wait until the
19 end of this Witness since we're almost
20 through? But if it is we can break right now?

21 MS. PHILLIPS: Um, I can wait if
22 it's not 30 more minutes.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Oh no, I
2 don't think so. Unless you have a lot of
3 questions.

4 MS. PHILLIPS: Because we're
5 getting evidence which should have come in on
6 direct and we're getting it after cross and
7 after questions from the Board --

8 MS. TODD: And I do apologize.

9 MS. PHILLIPS: -- and that's
10 procedurally incorrect. And so that's the
11 first objection. And when I see it than I'll
12 --

13 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, if this
14 is going to be a little while we can take a
15 break at this point. Would it hurt --

16 MS. TODD: It won't. Actually I'm
17 --

18 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: You're almost
19 finished?

20 MS. TODD: I'm actually done, yes.
21 I just wanted to introduce that because I did
22 forget to do it on direct and I heard the

1 conversation about it and I just wanted to
2 supplement the record. So I ask the Board for
3 leave in order to do so.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

5 MEMBER ALBERTI: Madam Chair?

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Um-huh.

7 MEMBER ALBERTI: I have a
8 suggestion, why don't we take a break during
9 which --

10 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Ms. Phillips
11 can look it over.

12 MEMBER ALBERTI: -- Ms. Phillips
13 can take a look at the exhibits, come back and
14 speak to them.

15 MS. TODD: Okay.

16 MS. PHILLIPS: Thank you, Mr.
17 Alberti.

18 MEMBER ALBERTI: You're welcome.

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So, how about
20 ten minutes enough or do you need more?

21 MS. PHILLIPS: Five. But I'll
22 need five probably to look at it so --

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes, so let's
2 take ten minutes. Okay, so the Board will --

3 MS. PHILLIPS: So I'll have a copy
4 of what she's giving to the Board sitting on
5 my table when I come back is that what we're
6 saying?

7 MEMBER ALBERTI: Hopefully.

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Ms. Todd, did
9 you bring extra copies?

10 MS. TODD: She's making one for me
11 right now for her.

12 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

13 MS. TODD: But yes I do.

14 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: All right.

15 (Off record comments)

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, we are
17 recessing for ten minutes.

18 MS. PHILLIPS: Thank you, Madam
19 Chair.

20 (Whereupon, the foregoing matter
21 went off the record at 4:34 p.m. and went back
22 on the record at 4:54 p.m.)

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, we're
2 back on the record and where we left off was
3 Ms. Todd wanted to submit into evidence some
4 documents. And they were copied for the Board
5 and for Ms. Phillips for the Office of
6 Attorney General and she has had a chance to
7 review the documents now.

8 So, Ms. Todd, would you start by
9 identifying the documents that you want to
10 have admitted into evidence?

11 MS. TODD: Okay, sure. Thank you.

12 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

13 MS. TODD: The first document is
14 the tent permit that was actually issued by
15 DCRA.

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: And would
17 this be Respondent Exhibit B?

18 MS. TODD: Yes.

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. All
20 right, Ms. Phillips?

21 MS. PHILLIPS: I have a stack of
22 documents that I was just given and do I have

1 that?

2 MS. TODD: You should.

3 MS. PHILLIPS: Because I, I mean
4 the problem is I have two stacks of documents,
5 some of them are duplicative, but their
6 stapled in an order.

7 MS. TODD: That's odd.

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: This is one
9 page, right, if you want to show it to her.

10 MEMBER ALBERTI: Yes, Ms.
11 Phillips, we're looking at a one page
12 document.

13 MS. TODD: Did you not get a copy
14 of it? I think the copies --

15 MS. PHILLIPS: I'm just looking at
16 the stack I was given and I just wanted to
17 find, no, it was, wait a minute, one more
18 page. No, it was not in the stack of
19 documents I was given.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Would
21 you, Ms. Todd, hand her your, oh here comes --

22 MS. PHILLIPS: Thank you.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Here's a
2 copy. Let's give you a minute to look at it.

3 MS. PHILLIPS: Okay is this
4 Exhibit going to be B, is that what I heard?

5 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: This is
6 Respondent's Exhibit B, a one page increment.

7 MS. PHILLIPS: This looks like a
8 DCRA form and it has a date, 10/12/2012, is
9 that the document we're looking at?

10 MS. TODD: Correct.

11 MS. PHILLIPS: Other than I don't
12 know if it's supposed to have any kind of DCRA
13 stamp I have no objection to this.

14 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

15 MS. PHILLIPS: Other than the
16 preliminary objection I gave.

17 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: That it's
18 being offered at this time?

19 MS. PHILLIPS: Um-huh.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, Ms.
21 Todd, and what do you represent this to be?

22 MS. TODD: These are documents

1 that were provided to me by DCRA. And I
2 requested all information regarding Stadium
3 submitted for the application to erect the
4 tent, the pavilion tent, and this was provided
5 to me by a Brandon, I forget his last name,
6 but he's their FOIA officer that provided me
7 with these documents.

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

9 MS. TODD: So it's a series of
10 documents that were then handed over to me.

11 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: All right.
12 I'm going to --

13 MS. TODD: If it's all right.

14 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- admit
15 Respondent's Exhibit B, which is represented
16 to be the tent permit.

17 MS. TODD: The other documents,
18 which have been somewhat redacted by DCRA,
19 which represent an email from a Samuel
20 Vigersky, I don't know if, and the reason why
21 I didn't bring this up during Mr. Redding's
22 testimony, this was all testified previously

1 in the September hearing with Mr. Elliot
2 Albert who at the time we did not have these
3 documents because they weren't ready and I let
4 the Board, informed the Board that we were
5 trying to obtain these documents to actually
6 show that the permit had been issued as well
7 as all the other attachments to this permit
8 application.

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. So,
10 yes, like Ms. Phillips I have some documents
11 that have all been stapled together. So are
12 you looking at a one page document right now?

13 MS. TODD: Yes. Well try going
14 towards the back, I'm not sure --

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So, I found,
16 I think I may have found this but I'm not
17 sure.

18 MS. TODD: Because mine weren't
19 stapled when I handed, so I'm not sure how you
20 guys, how the Board and --

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, what
22 document should we be looking at? How many

1 pages, what's the first page?

2 MS. TODD: One, two, three, five
3 pages and it starts with the email from Samuel
4 Vigersky. It then has a copy of the business
5 license as well as a DCRA health food
6 establishment.

7 These are, I'm handing you
8 documents that were handed to me as part of a
9 file that was submitted --

10 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

11 MS. TODD: -- by Stadium.

12 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So ours are
13 in a different order so I want to make sure
14 that we have what you want us to be looking
15 at. So this, do we have the Vigersky, Samuel
16 DOH email?

17 MS. TODD: Yes.

18 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: First page.

19 MS. TODD: So the email, the
20 application, the application as well, all of
21 that is going to be one --

22 MEMBER ALBERTI: What application?

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, so you
2 just --

3 MS. TODD: Sorry, the --

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: You said
5 basic business license second but now you're
6 saying second should be the --

7 MS. TODD: No, no, no, I'm sorry.
8 I'm adding this to it as well. Let's start
9 over.

10 MS. PHILLIPS: Can we, yes, start
11 over.

12 MEMBER ALBERTI: Yes, really.

13 MS. PHILLIPS: That was my
14 objection, let's start over.

15 MS. TODD: Let's start over.
16 Let's start with the email.

17 MEMBER ALBERTI: Can we do these
18 as separate documents? I think that might --

19 MS. TODD: Absolutely.

20 MEMBER ALBERTI: -- be clearer to
21 us and just label them?

22 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Unless they

1 were attached to the email or something and
2 you want us to know that.

3 MS. TODD: They were all, they all
4 came in as one attachment from DCRA.

5 MEMBER ALBERTI: Fine, whatever.

6 MS. TODD: But I can --

7 MEMBER ALBERTI: Just make it
8 clear.

9 MS. TODD: I have no problem with
10 entering them in separately as well.
11 Whichever makes it easier.

12 MEMBER ALBERTI: No, no, just make
13 it clear.

14 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: They were,
15 yes, make it clear with --

16 MS. TODD: Okay.

17 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- everything
18 in.

19 MS. TODD: So part of the
20 attachment is an email from Samuel Vigersky as
21 well an application --

22 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Wait part of,

1 I'm sorry, I thought you meant this was the
2 first page. Part of the attachment to what?

3 MS. TODD: Okay, I received and
4 email that had an attachment, right, from
5 DCRA, right. Part of that email had an email,
6 so that's where the confusion --

7 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay, so the
8 first part of your packet --

9 MS. TODD: Yes.

10 MEMBER ALBERTI: Let me help out.
11 The first part of your packet is, and the
12 first page of your packet is an email from
13 Samuel Vigersky --

14 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Vigersky.

15 MEMBER ALBERTI: -- is that
16 correct?

17 MS. TODD: Yes.

18 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay. Now --

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Next page.

20 MEMBER ALBERTI: -- what's the
21 next page or next item in your packet?

22 MS. TODD: There's a basic

1 business license. Does everyone have a copy
2 of that?

3 MEMBER ALBERTI: Wait, okay.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Wait, we do.

5 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay, a basic
6 business, there's only one copy of that?

7 MS. TODD: I have two here but you
8 only need, it's the same copy.

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Wait a
10 minute, you should have a copy --

11 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay, so there
12 are two copies, there are two copies of the
13 same basic business license, is that correct?

14 MS. TODD: No, actually that's not
15 correct.

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: No.

17 MS. TODD: Their license periods
18 are different. So there's two copies that you
19 should have, I apologize for that.

20 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay.

21 MS. TODD: There's two copies --

22 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: You're saying

1 there's two pages we should have?

2 MS. TODD: It's two pages,
3 correct.

4 MEMBER ALBERTI: Two pages of
5 basic business license, thank you.

6 MS. TODD: And then you have --

7 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: No, no. Oh,
8 okay.

9 MEMBER ALBERTI: Yes, she just
10 said.

11 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Two pages of
12 the business? So we know have three pages.
13 We have the email and two pages of the --

14 MEMBER ALBERTI: Absolutely, very
15 good.

16 MS. PHILLIPS: Next.

17 MS. TODD: The second part of the
18 packet will be the first application that was
19 submitted. It says on the top, first
20 application received.

21 MEMBER ALBERTI: And how many
22 pages is that?

1 MS. TODD: Four.

2 MEMBER ALBERTI: Great, very good.

3 MS. TODD: The second will say
4 second application revised on the top.

5 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Wait.

6 MS. TODD: And that's also four
7 pages.

8 MEMBER ALBERTI: Excellent.

9 MS. TODD: And after that will be
10 the safety plan.

11 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay.

12 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, now
13 wait a minute. Safety plan.

14 MEMBER ALBERTI: All right, I'm
15 with you so far.

16 MS. TODD: Then the signatures.

17 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Wait a
18 second.

19 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay, wait, wait,
20 wait. Safety plan.

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Safety plan
22 is one page?

1 MS. TODD: One page.

2 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: And then
3 what?

4 MS. TODD: Signatures.

5 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: You mean with
6 those addresses?

7 MS. TODD: It says addresses,
8 signatures next to it.

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

10 MS. TODD: And then the final page
11 would be the Accela Automation for DCRA.

12 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. That's
13 it?

14 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay.

15 MS. TODD: This could be labeled
16 as Respondent Exhibit Number, Letter C.

17 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Right.

18 MS. PHILLIPS: May I ask a point
19 of clarification on these exhibits please,
20 Madam Chair?

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes, go
22 ahead.

1 MS. PHILLIPS: Exhibit, what's
2 been labeled Respondent's Exhibit B come in
3 the same group of documents?

4 MS. TODD: Yes, it did.

5 MS. PHILLIPS: So should this all
6 be B or should it be B and C?

7 MS. TODD: I prefer it to be B and
8 then C. And just make it clear to the Board
9 that the rest of the documents, because I
10 think the permit being issued, a standalone
11 document itself has more relevance.

12 These documents are being
13 presented just to show that the Club never
14 received any communication from DCRA stating
15 they need to do anything additional to get
16 this permit.

17 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I'm sorry,
18 could you, they're being submitted for what
19 purpose?

20 MS. TODD: In the investigative
21 report there was a part where the investigator
22 said he made a phone call to DCRA which stated

1 that the establishment had not done what it
2 was required in order to get this license.
3 The license was issued, there has been, there
4 is no communication that was then brought to
5 the licensee's attention that said the permit
6 had any issues.

7 So I'm just bringing the permit to
8 show, one, that the permit was issued. And,
9 two, this is the communication that DCRA
10 provided to me with regard to this permitting
11 issue.

12 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

13 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay, may, oh,
14 I'll ask questions in a moment.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Ms. Phillips,
16 do you have any objections?

17 MS. PHILLIPS: I have no objection
18 to the second application revised, which is a
19 one, two, three, four page document because it
20 is Exhibit 31 to the investigative report.
21 That would be not quite proper of me not to
22 object since it's already --

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

2 MS. PHILLIPS: -- admitted into
3 evidence. Application, first application
4 received, you know, I don't know, I mean it
5 looks identical but it's not quite.

6 So I, you know, I don't, there are
7 no markings other than this being an
8 application that tell me whether it was
9 actually submitted. So, you know, I'm willing
10 to have this admitted over a non-objection for
11 the fact that it was filled out as to
12 representation of Counsel. And it speaks for
13 itself in that regard.

14 As to whether or not it was
15 submitted, the person who submitted it didn't
16 have it so, and didn't say anything about
17 submitting two applications that I recall.
18 But that testimony is in the record so I
19 can't, those are my objections. Doesn't seem
20 to be, it seems to be almost identical but not
21 quite.

22 MS. TODD: And in response to

1 that, there was testimony that was brought up
2 in September where Mr. Elliott spoke to having
3 to resubmit because he was told that
4 application wasn't complete.

5 So I think it's relevant to the
6 fact that if DCRA was in communication with
7 Mr. Elliott about the incomplete application
8 than, and he didn't submit it as a second
9 application, it goes to show that, one, DCRA
10 did communicate issues that had been rectified
11 and than, two, subsequently the permit was
12 then issued. So for that purpose alone.

13 But whether or not you want to
14 authenticate it, that it was submitted not
15 submitted, I agree that there is no one here
16 to authenticate this document for that
17 purpose. However, ths Board has been known to
18 allow documents in that have not been
19 authenticated.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Right. We
21 give them the weight that they deserve, right.
22 Okay.

1 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay, Madam
2 Chair, may I ask a couple --

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Uh-huh.

4 MEMBER ALBERTI: -- questions
5 because I don't know what I'm looking at?

6 MS. PHILLIPS: I still haven't
7 finished with the objection.

8 MEMBER ALBERTI: Oh, I'm sorry.

9 MS. PHILLIPS: I keep get
10 interrupted. I mean I should be able to get
11 all the way through before we have a response.

12 MEMBER ALBERTI: You're absolutely
13 right.

14 MS. TODD: Oh, I apologize, I
15 thought you were done.

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: You want to
17 get all the way through all your objections --

18 MS. PHILLIPS: I do.

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- before she
20 responds?

21 MS. PHILLIPS: I so much do.

22 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Do you think

1 we can keep track of all of them?

2 MS. PHILLIPS: I don't know.

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, let's
4 see.

5 MS. PHILLIPS: That's your job not
6 mine.

7 MEMBER ALBERTI: Do not ask a
8 question you don't know the answer to.

9 MS. PHILLIPS: I have no objection
10 to the safety plan. I believe it is somewhere
11 in the record, I'm not sure.

12 I so hate redactions but there's a
13 redact in and I don't know who did that and it
14 doesn't really matter.

15 I don't understand what the
16 signature page is. The signature page is it
17 just like, I don't understand that, maybe you
18 guys do.

19 But I do see that the safety plan
20 does say the dates in question, 10/19/12,
21 10/19/12 which is the same date. It says 400.
22 Attendance 400. So I think the safety plan is

1 somewhere in evidence either in the fact
2 finding or in the investigation report.

3 I don't understand the business
4 license so, basic business license. I assume
5 he has one so I really don't have any
6 objection to that.

7 This document that says the Accela
8 Automation says DCRA. I haven't been able to
9 find the date of printout but, so --

10 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: 10/18?

11 MS. PHILLIPS: -- beside not being
12 relevant to me, and I don't mind them being
13 admitted.

14 The email however, it says DOH,
15 that's not DCRA. DOH is not DCRA.

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Right.

17 MS. PHILLIPS: It's never been
18 DCRA so I don't know why this shows anything.
19 And we don't have the original exhibit that
20 has the attachment, that verifies the
21 attachment based on a FOIA request into
22 evidence at this time.

1 So those are all of my objections
2 for the documents that I have before me, some
3 of which I have duplications of.

4 MS. TODD: In response to Ms.
5 Phillips's objection, first I'd like to state
6 that I ask the Board to take judicial notice
7 to DCMR -- excuse me. If the Board would like
8 I could supplement this record with an email
9 from the FOIA officer as well, if you'd like,
10 that I left off inadvertently and I do
11 apologize.

12 Part of the reason why I think
13 this document here by Mr. Samuel Vigersky from
14 DOH is important is because there was a
15 statement made in the investigative record
16 that said that there were signatures that were
17 missing from the application and that's why,
18 therefore the permit was invalid.

19 The only signatures that I could
20 assume were the ones on the last page of the
21 application which starts off with, for
22 official business only and it has like

1 highlighted missing signatures from EMS, the
2 events coordinator and I can't recall the
3 third signature line.

4 If the Board would look to that.
5 That's why I think this is important because
6 apparently it looks like DCRA or someone was
7 trying to take steps in order to then allow
8 this event to take place. But it shows that
9 it was internal process, not a process that
10 the applicant had to take.

11 So I see confusion on the Chair's
12 face --

13 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes, well --

14 MS. TODD: So this goes back to
15 the previous hearing --

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Right.

17 MS. TODD: -- where we had a
18 conversation about the missing signatures.
19 And it's also --

20 MEMBER ALBERTI: Wait, wait. Ms.
21 Miller --

22 MS. TODD: Todd.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: What?

2 MEMBER ALBERTI: No, Ms. Todd, I'm
3 talking to Ms. Miller. Ms. Miller, all right,
4 we're getting into testimony here and I'm not
5 sure this goes directly to why these should
6 be, you know, when Ms. Todd says, well you
7 know, this is an internal thing and not a
8 licensing thing, that's testimony. That has
9 nothing to do with whether to not we should
10 accept these attachments --

11 MS. TODD: Okay.

12 MEMBER ALBERTI: -- and these
13 exhibits. So I mean, I want to be clear, I
14 want to be very careful that we're not getting
15 into testimony here.

16 MS. TODD: Okay.

17 MEMBER ALBERTI: And that we're
18 basing our decision to accept these based on
19 relevancy and whether we think they're valid.
20 And representative of --

21 MS. TODD: Well since there was no
22 objection to the tent permit than we can just

1 focus on that and --

2 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, but --

3 MS. TODD: -- we can than, we can
4 disregard the rest of this if the Board --

5 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: All right,
6 fine.

7 MS. TODD: -- finds that that's
8 unnecessary, than I'll just let the tent
9 permit go forward and then that, we can end it
10 there.

11 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

12 MS. PHILLIPS: What does that
13 mean, I'm sorry?

14 MS. TODD: I will --

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: She's saying
16 she'll forgo these other exhibits and --

17 MS. TODD: Respondent Exhibit C I
18 will move to strike, take that out of the way.

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Confusing.

20 MS. TODD: And then just move to
21 have Respondent Exhibit A and B admitted into
22 the record.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Ms.

2 Phillips?

3 MEMBER ALBERTI: A and B?

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Exhibit A

5 Todd gave to us earlier --

6 MEMBER ALBERTI: Oh.

7 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- to be
8 marked. It was the standard agreement for
9 guard services.

10 MEMBER ALBERTI: Um-huh, okay.

11 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: And Exhibit B
12 is the tent permit. I want to make sure, Ms.
13 Phillips, did you have any objections?

14 MS. PHILLIPS: To what?

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: To either
16 exhibit, I'm not sure that I hadn't asked you
17 about A yet?

18 MS. PHILLIPS: I think I, I
19 thought I was asked about A. I seem to have
20 misplaced, I'm trying to find it.

21 (Off record comments)

22 MS. PHILLIPS: Oh, yes, I have it

1 somewhere here. I don't think I had any
2 objection to that.

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, we
4 hadn't, she hadn't moved it into evidence yet.
5 All right, and B? Besides the fact, you said
6 that even know it doesn't have a seal you, I
7 believe, did not have an objection other than
8 that?

9 MS. PHILLIPS: Okay.

10 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: And we were
11 going to give it the weight that it deserved.
12 Okay. And I would admit both of these
13 documents. Respondent's Exhibit A, this is
14 the standard agreement for Guard services, and
15 Exhibit B, the tent permit.

16 MS. TODD: I have no further
17 exhibits.

18 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, that
19 concludes your case?

20 MS. TODD: Yes.

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. So we
22 are now ready for any closing arguments.

1 MS. PHILLIPS: Madam Chair?

2 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes.

3 MS. PHILLIPS: Government first.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Government
5 rests?

6 MS. PHILLIPS: No, I said
7 Government first?

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes.

9 MS. PHILLIPS: I already rested.
10 All right, we have before us an investigative
11 report with multiple exhibits, the testimony
12 of Greg Stuart and then the testimony for the
13 Respondent and we have a notice which was made
14 part for the record which has seven charges.

15 Before we start I would like to
16 make sure that the entire fact finding hearing
17 transcript is made part of this record. We
18 have several Board members who weren't part of
19 it and we've been referencing it all night.

20 And in order to make the record
21 complete, so that we all have exactly what was
22 said, where, in the fact finding versus

1 exactly what was said in the record. The fact
2 finding exhibits, a couple of pages are
3 included in the investigative report, but we
4 made reference to other things.

5 And so if that would be -- we also
6 have two new Board members and so I wanted to
7 make sure, though I am sure that it is already
8 so, that the transcript for the first hearing
9 is made part of this record. Because I
10 certainly notice that the new Board members
11 asked questions based on the notice and the
12 things they've reviewed and I just want to
13 make sure that the transcript is part of the
14 record so they can review that as it is part
15 of the record.

16 The first charge we have is a
17 charge for serving alcoholic beverages after
18 Board approved hours. I believe if you recall
19 the testimony of Investigator Stewart, I think
20 was the investigator on this, yes.

21 The testimony that he gave on that
22 charge proves that the charge was met, he did

1 see that, he did witness it, he told you what
2 he saw. It's in the record, I can't do it
3 verbatim now.

4 He also told you several things
5 about lanyards and stamps and other
6 identification paraphernalia. It was quite
7 clear in the fact finding what was to be
8 presented to the patrons at this event. It
9 was quite clear from the testimony of Mr.
10 Stewart that there were other kinds of
11 identification present.

12 The Dos Equis wristband, I'll
13 refer you back to his testimony but, as I
14 recall his testimony and of course it was a
15 long time ago and I don't know whether I
16 reviewed it particular on this point as I was
17 preparing, that this person that was in
18 whatever exhibit, did not have any other form
19 of identification. That was, is my
20 recollection of his testimony.

21 We heard testimony from Mr.
22 Redding about it and so there seems to be a

1 dispute but I believe that we carry the day on
2 that point also.

3 The noise violation was admitted
4 to, that's Charge 3, so I do believe that that
5 charge has been met without having to refer
6 to anything.

7 Backup drinks, you heard Mr.
8 Stewart's testimony about that that he saw
9 backup drinks being served.

10 There's a whole lot of information
11 about the information provided to get the
12 permits. You'll have to go back on the record
13 for that, it was very complicated.

14 I think the Board members were
15 getting it better than I was, but the
16 testimony in the record is there with regard
17 to the permits. And that's Charge 4.

18 And my recollection is
19 specifically that they did not have the proper
20 permits. And you'll have to look at what's
21 been admitted in the Government's presentation
22 of their case versus what was admitted because

1 this tent permit I think is new to all of us
2 but I'm not sure about that either.

3 So you'll have to weigh what Mr.
4 Stewart says versus the evidence that was
5 presented by Mr. Redding and the tent permit.

6 My understanding from the
7 testimony of Mr. Stewart is that there's more
8 things that are required for what was
9 perfected or what was happening at the scene
10 on these two days than a tent permit. So, and
11 I think there were questions from the Board in
12 that regard.

13 The security plan violation is
14 Number 5. Is about clickers and head count.
15 My recollection from the fact finding hearing
16 was that this was something that the Board was
17 very concerned about based on previous
18 experience and was very concerned about having
19 it done right.

20 And from what I recall from Mr.
21 Stewart's testimony and what I see in the
22 investigative report, which is part of the

1 evidence, and what I hear from the questions
2 from the Board, based on the investigative
3 report itself is that Mr. Redding did not
4 counter indicate all of the testimony that Mr.
5 Stewart gave under oath, on the record, in the
6 investigative report.

7 He didn't counter all of that and
8 I believe that that clicker count should be
9 established. And I believe that there's no
10 way of knowing based on that testimony how
11 many people were actually there.

12 So all we can go by really, since
13 there's no clicker information which the Board
14 was so adamant about as I recall in the fact
15 finding, is the pictures that we see and the
16 testimony from Mr. Stewart countered only
17 slightly I think by Mr. Redding. But the
18 Board recollection of the record controls.

19 Security violation with regard to
20 alcohol awareness training, no backup drinks
21 ro sell to intoxicated persons would occur.
22 I believe that Mr. Stewart testified about all

1 of that and I believe it was only about backup
2 drinks, but we quoted the whole quote for you.
3 That's my recollection but the record
4 controls.

5 And the ID checks. You know, we
6 have IDs here in the record that were
7 confiscated as being improper. And that was
8 only when Mr. Stewart jumped in and started
9 helping the people at at least the gate that
10 he was in, do these ID checks because the
11 establishment appeared to be overwhelmed,
12 according to his testimony and according the
13 investigation report.

14 I think it's highly unusual based
15 on the background and experience I have from
16 trying these cases, the testimony of Mr.
17 Stewart and Board's questions on this issue
18 for alcohol beverage investigators to actually
19 do the work of the establishment.

20 It seems to me that if Mr. Stewart
21 felt obligated for a public safety reason to
22 jump in and help the establishment at this

1 point, I think that's clearly a violation of
2 the intent of the security plan. A violation
3 of the intent of the security plans that were
4 in place before the additional requirements of
5 the Board at the fact finding hearing and a
6 violation of good security practice.

7 I don't think Mr. Stewart gave
8 reasons but if he did those reasons will
9 stand. All we know is that he saw a need, he
10 helped the establishment do this, he's
11 confiscated or were confiscated various and
12 sundry IDs. And there's been no counter
13 testimony to that specific testimony from Mr.
14 Redding other than to say, no, no the gates
15 were never overwhelmed.

16 I think you have to look at the
17 specificity of Mr. Stewart's testimony,
18 specificity of his investigative report. And
19 also it wouldn't hurt to look at the
20 specificity of the fact finding where I
21 believe Mr. Redding and other people testified
22 about what was to be done and what was

1 expected based on apparently some very
2 unfortunate incidents the year before.

3 And I believe the totality of all
4 of that, all of which is in the evidence, you
5 will find that the Government has very, the
6 day on all seven, seven, I always have to
7 look, seven charges and I believe the Board
8 should fine at the maximum at each penalty.

9 And I believe in this notice there
10 is one primary and all the rest are
11 secondaries. But there is a fine schedule and
12 I believe you should charge the maximum of
13 that. Thank you.

14 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay, thank
15 you. Ms. Todd?

16 MS. TODD: The evidence that was
17 presented today and also in September 2013
18 hearing shows that the Licensee did many
19 things to mitigate many of the charges that
20 were brought today by OAG.

21 As to Charge 1, the Club is being
22 charged with providing service of alcohol

1 after Board approved hours. Here the
2 investigator observed a former NBA player
3 drinking a beverage and when he brought it to
4 the managers attention it was immediately
5 discarded.

6 The fact that the Club had one of
7 its biggest nights of the year, having no
8 person with a beverage in their hand would
9 have bene simple perfection. However, having
10 only observed one person with a beverage in
11 their hand after hours shows that the Licensee
12 did do their best in order to mitigate these
13 circumstances as well as take immediate action
14 in order to prevent, to correct the issue that
15 was brought to their attention.

16 Secondly Charges 2 and 6 are
17 completely misleading. The charge states that
18 the establishment's staff shall take alcohol
19 awareness training so that no backup drinks or
20 sale of intoxicated, so that the sale of
21 intoxicated individuals will not occur.
22 There's zero evidence provided to show either

1 of these allegations were violated.

2 According to 25-741, which states
3 that a licensee shall not serve backup drinks
4 to customers, the DCMR defines a backup drink
5 as a, including a single drink consisting of
6 more than one alcoholic beverage that is
7 served to a customer before the customer has
8 consumed the previously served drink.

9 First the investigation falls to
10 show that the staff was not trained.
11 Investigator does not indicate that at any
12 point he requested documentation from the
13 establishment to which they failed to prove or
14 provide proof that the bartenders and
15 waitresses were not trained in alcohol
16 awareness as stated in the charging documents
17 brought forth.

18 Moreover the report fails to
19 identify any bartender or waitress who served
20 these drinks let alone the over served alcohol
21 that was given to the patron.

22 The report seems to point to

1 assumptions. First the investigator notes
2 that there were patrons walking around with a
3 bottle in their hand. First we're to assume,
4 since it wasn't proven, that Stadium served
5 this person the bottle of alcohol. Not
6 necessarily a friend.

7 Secondly we are to assume that
8 this person was intoxicated. Further, if you
9 look at the Government Exhibit 20, which shows
10 a person actually in VIP or near a table with
11 actual bottle service.

12 This is the evidence that the
13 investigator uses to show proof that a backup
14 drink was actually provided. Which to me does
15 not violate the law and it doesn't meet the
16 definition of what a backup drink is according
17 to the Regs, regulations implemented by the
18 Board.

19 As to Charge 3, the establishment
20 admittedly produced loud music. However, it
21 made several attempts to mitigate the issue by
22 working with the ANC commissioner to lower the

1 volume.

2 Every attempt was made to mitigate
3 that issue as shown in the testimony that was
4 provided and in the record. Even in the
5 investigation report when the investigators
6 went to Mr. Hunter's home it showed that the
7 establishment made attempt to turn the music
8 down in order to mitigate that issue.

9 Charge Number 4. Where the
10 establishment is being charged for providing
11 false or misleading information as pertains to
12 25-401 when it obtained its tent permit to
13 erect its pavilion.

14 The Government alleges that the
15 Licensee did not obtain several signatures so
16 that the, excuse me, for the permit to which
17 it than bordered the one day substantial
18 change permit issued by ABRA. The Board heard
19 testimony from Mr. Elliott that DCRA issued
20 the tent permit and we also provided it today
21 in Respondent's Exhibit B.

22 DCRA issued the tent permit

1 without ever notifying the Licensee that there
2 was a problem. Secondly the Licensee obtained
3 all correspondence from DCRA and nothing
4 received indicated that there was a problem
5 with the application.

6 With respect, excuse me. With
7 respect to the application itself, the final
8 page, which states that the signatures are
9 missing, says for official business only,
10 shows that signatures were missing from EMS,
11 health and safety and the special events
12 coordinator.

13 These signatures were not the
14 responsibility of the Licensee but for DCRA to
15 obtain. Had there been any information that
16 was needed from the Application DCRA could
17 have easily asked for that information, but
18 yet still they approved this application. I
19 mean excuse me, approved this application and
20 a permit was issued.

21 The evidence presented shows, one,
22 all appropriate fees were paid, the

1 application was submitted and by fault, we
2 have a permit that was issued.

3 The investigation also focuses on
4 false information that was provided to ABRA in
5 the fact finding hearing. The facts
6 particularly focused on were providing
7 lanyards and stamps which were not observed,
8 excuse me, which were observed inside the
9 club.

10 On Friday the investigator notes
11 on Page 3 of the investigation report, Number
12 6, that he observed lanyards and hand stamps
13 being distributed upon payment. However
14 notably, he makes no mention of whether he
15 observed patrons receiving lanyards and hand
16 stamps upon payment on Saturday.

17 What the investigator does focus
18 on is what he witnesses while he's inside the
19 club, not what he witnesses outside the club
20 which is what he noted on Friday.

21 But there's no mention, excuse me,
22 there's no mention as to whether the lanyards

1 that he observed on Saturday was actually then
2 given or issued outside by Stadium employees
3 as it was mentioned in his report on Friday.

4 To me it seems as though the
5 lanyards easily could have come off, stamps
6 can fade. However, where the breach would
7 have initially arisen was outside the club
8 where patrons than paid for or showed some
9 sort of proof of payment in order to receive
10 the lanyard or hand stamp.

11 The allegation that the Licensee
12 provided false or misleading information to
13 ABRA in order to get the one day substantial
14 change permit is unfounded and should be
15 dismissed.

16 As to Charge 5, the establishment
17 is alleged to have failed to check IDs and
18 maintain working clickers. First, as the
19 investigative report shows, the establishment
20 did check IDs and that was actually admitted
21 inside the report.

22 Investigator Stewart accurately

1 observed Stadium employees turning away
2 individuals without IDs and admitted that he
3 assisted with the ID check. These allegations
4 that their ID check process was not in effect
5 because they're, excuse me, not the allegation
6 that it wasn't in effect, but that there was
7 some sort of a breach of security plan
8 violation because the ABRA investigator than
9 began to check IDs is unfounded.

10 The investigator took it upon
11 himself to stop the patrons from entering the
12 establishment as well which to me does not
13 show that there's an actual violation, it
14 could simply show that the investigator had
15 stepped over his bounds and started taken on
16 responsibilities that are not within his job.

17 However, I don't think that we
18 should make the leap that the investigator
19 taking a role in helping the establishment
20 check IDs than means that there is an
21 automatic violation by the establishment.

22 There's no proof that the

1 investigator found underage patrons inside the
2 establishment and there's no proof that the 15
3 fake IDs or misused IDs that the investigator
4 found would have than not been discovered by
5 Stadium employees had they then been checking
6 those IDs.

7 I ask that the Board not take
8 these assumptions lightly and reject any type
9 of speculation that is needed in order to come
10 to this conclusion.

11 With regard to maintaining a head
12 count for the clickers. Clickers were
13 utilized on Friday and Saturday. The
14 establishment was observed on Friday obeying
15 all rules and regulations as outlined in the
16 security plan and there seems to be a complete
17 departure from what was observed on Friday and
18 then what was observed on Saturday.

19 Mr. Stewart never gave a timeline
20 of when the clickers were not operational. At
21 no time did the fire marshal show up and shut
22 the establishment down.

1 We heard testimony that the fire
2 marshal appeared twice and never found that
3 there was a need to actually close the
4 establishment for overcrowding.

5 The evidence that Mr. Stewart
6 provided is just as strong as the evidence
7 that Mr. Redding provided. It was just based
8 on their observations.

9 The conclusions that Mr. Stewart
10 stepped in to assist with IDs, excuse me, and
11 then there was a violation, again, is just an
12 assumption. Further, as to lanyards, excuse
13 me I'm sorry, I'm going out of order here.

14 Excuse me. As to Charge 7, where
15 pat downs, wandng was concerned. Patrons
16 were searched, patted down and as discussed
17 earlier, IDs were checked.

18 This report again rests on the
19 assumption that persons entering the side
20 entrance weren't patrons when in fact they
21 were paid artists that entered in with staff
22 and were checked upon entering. There's no

1 evidence that shows that the investigator
2 spoke to any of these people to determine
3 whether they were patrons, artists or
4 employees for that matter.

5 All of his observations we can
6 only assume, since it's not stated in the
7 report, were made some point outside when he
8 was checking IDs. That's the best I can make
9 with his report goes blank as to that issue.

10 A paid artist that is contracted
11 to perform is not a patron. The report fails
12 to establish how the investigator establishes
13 who these people are and, again, relies on the
14 Board making assumptions as to facts not in
15 evidence. I therefore conclude my testimony.
16 I mean my closing.

17 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: All right,
18 thank you. All right then at this point I'm
19 going to close the record and ask the parties
20 if they want to file proposed findings of fact
21 and conclusions of law or waive your right to
22 do so?

1 MS. PHILLIPS: I waive.

2 MS. TODD: We also waive, thank
3 you.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. All
5 right then, I'm going to read the instructions
6 and the Board is going to vote on deliberating
7 this case in closed session.

8 As Chairperson of the Alcoholic
9 Beverage Control Board for the District of
10 Columbia, and in accordance with Section 405
11 of the Open Meetings Amendment Act of 2010, I
12 move that the ABC Board hold a closed meeting
13 for the purpose of seeking legal advice from
14 our counsel on Case Number 12-CMP-00680,
15 Stadium, per section 405(b)4 of the Open
16 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010 and
17 deliberating upon this case for the reason
18 cited in Section 405(b)13 of the Open Meetings
19 Amendment Act of 2010. Is there a second?

20 MEMBER ALBERTI: Second.

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr. Alberti
22 has seconded the motion. I'll now take a roll

1 call vote on the motion before us now that
2 it's been seconded. Mr. Brooks?

3 MEMBER BROOKS: I agree.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr. Alberti?

5 MEMBER ALBERTI: I agree.

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr.

7 Rodriguez?

8 MEMBER RODRIGUEZ: I agree.

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Ms. Miller
10 agrees. Mr. Silverstein?

11 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: I agree.

12 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr. Short?

13 MEMBER SHORT: I agree.

14 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr. Jones?

15 MEMBER JONES: I agree.

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: It appears
17 that the motion has passed by 7-0-0 vote. I
18 hereby give notice that the ABC Board will
19 hold a hearing in closed session in the ABC
20 Board conference room pursuant to the Open
21 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010 and we will
22 issue a written order on this case within 90

1 days. Okay, thank you very much.

2 MS. TODD: Thank you.

3 MR. REDDING: Thank you.

4 MEMBER ALBERTI: Thank you.

5 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: That
6 concludes this case.

7 (Whereupon, the hearing in the
8 above-mentioned matter was concluded at 5:36
9 p.m.)

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

A				
\$175 93:15	absolute 64:21	adjudicated 5:14	14:11,12 16:13	241:5
\$2,000 9:12,13	absolutely 39:21	5:19 6:8,12,17	98:9,19 99:6,15	alcoholic 1:2,11,12
\$20,000 164:12	43:6 131:13,15	adjudication 5:12	100:2,7,17,21	13:15 231:17
198:1	210:19 214:14	7:7	101:3,5,8,14,21	240:6 250:8
\$4,000 24:17	221:12	admit 207:14	102:4,14,19 103:2	alerts 46:10
\$40 93:6	abstaining 17:3	229:12	103:6,11,14,19	all-access 102:21
\$50 93:6	Accela 216:11	admitted 204:10	104:1,4,8,12,16	103:7
\$50,000 69:21 93:2	223:7	219:2,10 223:13	104:19 105:4,11	allegation 245:11
\$500 6:1,13 9:12,12	accept 8:15 16:8	227:21 233:3,21	105:16,19,22	246:5
9:18	226:10,18	233:22 245:20	106:3,7,11,15,19	allegations 240:1
\$75,000 92:22 93:1	accepted 27:4 88:1	246:2	107:2,7,20 108:2	246:3
93:2,3	access 104:5,6,21	admittedly 241:20	108:6,9,18 109:4	alleged 245:17
\$9,000 9:3,14 16:1	105:15 106:1,16	advance 165:11	109:9,14,17 110:2	alleges 242:14
a.m 135:5,6	186:7 193:18	advice 13:7,20	110:6,15,17 111:3	allow 40:7,10 45:19
AAG 1:20	accesses 103:15	250:13	111:9,19 112:1,4	86:22 220:18
ABC 13:19 15:4,6	accurate 135:7,8	affixed 176:5	112:9,12,15 113:6	225:7
23:4 56:7 68:15	accurately 245:22	afternoon 2:17,22	113:10,13,17,20	allowed 41:14 45:3
72:6 112:22	Act 13:18 14:1,3	59:22 117:3,4	114:1,19,22	48:4,5 104:22
250:12 251:18,19	250:11,16,19	Agency 6:1,2,20,21	115:16,21 116:4,8	105:2,6,8 110:5
ability 76:2	251:21	12:20	116:12,17,19	111:1 117:10,12
able 11:4 39:13	acting 128:12 129:5	ago 21:7 134:16	182:14,15 183:8	131:1 165:2
51:11,19 93:12	129:8	232:15	183:11,15,18	170:10,21 181:13
119:18 152:5	action 239:13	agree 8:17,18 11:18	184:1,4,11,16	189:10
159:8 189:11	actions 123:8,10	12:7 14:10,12,15	185:1,4 192:10	allowing 112:19
193:12 197:11	activity 127:11,13	14:18,20 15:1	199:15 202:5,7,12	Amendment 13:18
221:10 223:8	131:8 136:2	85:7 90:14 108:21	202:17,18 203:7	14:1,3 250:11,16
aboard 89:11	acts 54:20,21 55:2	108:22 220:15	205:10 209:22	250:19 251:21
above-mentioned	actual 22:11 25:19	251:3,5,8,11,13	210:12,17,20	amount 16:2 56:10
252:8	29:2 36:15 52:5	251:15	211:5,7,12 212:7	93:9 161:11 175:2
ABRA 23:5,9 67:10	52:20 53:12	agreeable 11:15	212:10,15,18,20	180:14 182:21
67:12 68:1,6,9	127:20 155:21	agreed 12:5	213:3,5,11,20	184:9 187:6 195:7
69:1,3,5,11 70:5,5	199:5,10 241:11	agreement 21:11	214:4,9,14,21	amounts 45:11
70:6,17 71:4	246:13	26:16,20 30:5	215:2,8,11,14,19	analysis 13:12
72:16 77:8 79:14	adamant 235:14	228:8 229:14	216:14 218:13	ANC 2:8 90:9
79:18 80:19,21,21	add 9:14 20:19	agrees 9:4 14:16	221:1,4,8,12	95:10 124:2
81:9,11 82:5,20	adding 210:8	251:10	222:7 225:20	241:22
82:22 84:16 93:17	additional 20:20	ahead 73:22 75:11	226:2,12,17 228:3	and/or 42:7 122:18
93:19 94:8,12	21:1,13 22:8	79:10 111:16	228:6,10 250:20	132:15
95:3,4 99:2,17	69:22 142:5,8	143:5 165:17	250:21 251:4,5	angle 50:16 152:2,4
111:15 120:22	198:1 217:15	216:22	252:4	152:7 173:9
121:9 122:4,12,19	237:4	Albert 98:8 128:2,3	alcohol 42:7,11	answer 41:19 71:13
196:5 242:18	additionally 69:11	208:2	43:8 55:12,19	75:7 76:17 79:12
244:4 245:13	address 3:5,7	Alberti 1:17 4:3,7	56:3,8,17,20 58:7	79:14 83:3 85:1,3
246:8	addressed 97:4	4:13,22 9:15,17	135:6 235:20	85:6 112:13
ABRA's 83:5	addresses 216:6,7	9:20 10:3,4 12:10	236:18 238:22	119:10,18 121:11
	addressing 63:18	12:13,17 13:3,6	239:18 240:15,20	121:11 163:4,6

173:12 174:15 179:18 180:16 184:11,13,18 222:8 answered 72:13 73:10 74:3 answering 41:9 173:15 answers 41:15 43:5 anxious 10:19 anybody 64:16 81:13 83:5 192:6 anyway 6:10 86:8 160:15 apart 136:2 apologize 41:20 42:19 125:5 160:13 201:8 213:19 221:14 224:11 apparently 225:6 238:1 appear 61:10 150:2 appearance 54:5 appeared 236:11 248:2 appears 15:3 146:16 148:6 251:16 applicant 192:22 199:18 225:10 application 127:5 127:16 128:7 129:15 130:15 134:13 159:18 185:11 187:2,16 187:22 188:1 199:13,17 207:3 208:8 209:20,20 209:22 211:21 214:18,20 215:4 218:18 219:3,3,8 220:4,7,9 224:17 224:21 243:5,7,16 243:18,19 244:1 applications 177:1	185:17 186:19 187:5 219:17 applied 115:11,12 appreciate 15:18 68:21 74:21 approached 23:18 44:6 appropriate 243:22 approval 63:4 approve 20:16 approved 55:20 177:3 231:18 239:1 243:18,19 approximately 92:18 94:17 154:5 approximation 34:4 April 155:6,7 area 26:14 44:13 45:15,20,20 46:12 46:21 47:13,15 48:2,3 49:17 51:10 54:18 68:8 79:6 101:7 173:13 174:17 175:6,8 183:21 areas 22:15 28:12 45:11 100:15 173:14 arguments 229:22 arisen 245:7 arrive 184:5,12,17 184:17,19 arrived 184:6,8,15 artist 53:14 54:9 249:10 artists 39:19 51:18 52:2,15,18 53:18 53:22 54:7,14 81:18 114:14 123:13 129:21 133:15 248:21 249:3 asked 4:15 30:5 47:2 68:22 70:18 72:14 73:6,10	74:3 76:5,15 151:17 192:10 196:4 228:16,19 231:11 243:17 asking 41:14 71:15 75:22 76:10 85:18 115:14 118:14 166:8 171:16 assessment 65:1 73:12,16 169:10 assigned 67:2 assist 248:10 Assistant 2:14 assisted 246:3 assume 61:18,18 66:13 102:9 223:4 224:20 241:3,7 249:6 assuming 141:22 168:5 175:3 assumption 102:11 248:12,19 assumptions 241:1 247:8 249:14 assurances 63:16 atmosphere 198:7 attached 29:19 160:1 211:1 attachment 211:4 211:20 212:2,4 223:20,21 attachments 208:7 226:10 attempt 242:2,7 attempts 241:21 Attendance 222:22 attention 33:14 34:21 39:1 55:21 86:2 95:2 108:12 218:5 239:4,15 attorney 2:14,17 11:16 41:18 196:4 204:6 authenticate 220:14,16 authenticated	220:19 authority 40:20 41:3 63:16 automatic 46:19 246:21 automatically 161:17 Automation 216:11 223:8 aware 47:18 64:1,2 75:14 76:19,21 77:3,3,7 78:4,19 80:21 82:3,6,20 82:22 83:2 90:4 90:21 91:17,18,22 92:2 97:11,18 98:21 107:8,16,19 108:2 111:20,22 112:2,6,17 114:1 121:16 125:4,6 128:18 awareness 42:7,11 43:9 235:20 239:19 240:16 aye 16:22 ayes 17:1	114:20 115:5 116:6 126:8,9,15 132:2,9 170:2,5,9 172:5,5,7 176:1 197:8,19 199:15 202:13 203:5,21 204:2 208:14 225:14 232:13 233:12 back-up 88:7,9,15 88:17,19 90:21 backdrop 9:1 background 9:7 236:15 backside 178:5 backup 135:18 233:7,9 235:20 236:1 239:19 240:3,4 241:13,16 bad 130:2,5,7 164:9 badge 109:12 ballistic 39:21 Baltimore 97:2 band 31:15,20 32:9 banded 32:3 bands 29:16 31:17 32:1,11,12 109:21 bar 37:9 44:16 46:3 88:11,20 109:7 110:13 169:20,21 170:8 barback's 157:2 barricades 115:6 136:4 bars 37:7 bartender 48:21 240:19 bartenders 42:5,14 89:3 240:14 base 101:15 102:1 155:20 175:8 196:13 based 8:16 21:16 74:2 75:12,17,18 75:19 124:7,7 129:9 135:13
--	---	--	--	--

B

B 166:13 198:22
204:17 206:4,6
207:15 217:2,6,6
217:7 227:21
228:3,11 229:5,15
242:21
back 2:4 13:5 15:10
15:13 23:22 27:8
34:9 35:6 36:13
37:9 38:12 40:7
44:5,20,20 47:1
47:11,22 48:13
49:6 50:13,18
51:1,21 53:11
54:17 59:13 76:7
78:15,17 85:21
99:10 100:5,8
109:7 110:11

136:14 155:11,15 160:18 162:15 163:6,8,13,21 173:15,16 174:20 180:14 182:19 223:21 226:18 231:11 234:17 235:2,10 236:14 238:1 248:7 basic 210:5 212:22 213:5,13 214:5 223:4 basically 121:7 170:13,14 172:6 basing 226:18 basis 200:5 beer 32:7 began 246:9 beginning 55:1 94:5 121:5 behalf 128:8 believe 2:10 6:5 18:7 26:10 32:17 33:16 49:7 64:15 64:17 67:11 72:4 74:3,9 77:9,12 84:13 87:16 106:22 127:7 162:11 165:5,8 167:16 177:13 188:2,7,20 222:10 229:7 231:18 233:1,4 235:8,9 235:22 236:1 237:21 238:3,7,9 238:12 bene 35:2 239:9 benefit 58:3 best 60:3 97:9 132:9 197:9 239:12 249:8 better 24:21 26:11 45:11,14,17 233:15 beverage 1:2,11,12 13:16 46:1 236:18	239:3,8,10 240:6 250:9 beverages 231:17 biased 98:4 big 20:7 24:21 25:20 56:5,5,13 68:13 69:12 70:21 71:9 97:1,8 123:12 170:5 177:16,17 bigger 58:12 172:6 biggest 69:14,15,17 69:19 239:7 bit 25:18 52:11 black 146:16 148:7 148:18 150:3 152:10,18 154:3 blame 187:17 blank 126:1 249:9 blatant 160:9,13,13 blessed 38:15 block 53:7 169:6 blocked 141:9 144:9,11 blocking 50:17 150:3 Board 1:2,12 3:8 5:10 12:22 13:16 13:19 15:5,14 16:11 19:16,17 20:2,3,16 22:3 23:4 24:20 26:12 28:3 44:3,6 55:19 56:12 61:11,21 63:3,16 64:7 66:20 67:5 70:5,6 72:6 88:6,14 92:10 112:22 160:17 185:12 192:7 195:5,8,13 195:13 201:7 202:2 203:2,4 204:4 208:4,4,20 217:8 220:17 224:6,7 225:4 227:4 230:18	231:6,10,18 233:14 234:11,16 235:2,13,18 237:5 238:7 239:1 241:18 242:18 247:7 249:14 250:6,9,12 251:18 251:20 Board's 49:4 72:15 160:18 236:17 Board-approved 56:3 bodies 152:6 book 47:7 143:13 143:15 boom 141:15,16 booth 37:9,18 47:11 49:10,13,16 50:13 192:18,20 bordered 242:17 bottle 44:12 45:1,3 45:7,9,19 46:6,12 46:20 47:16,20 48:1,3,6,9,15,18 49:2 241:3,5,11 bottles 37:22 44:15 44:16,17,21 46:14 48:18 bought 28:14,18 161:18 162:3 164:19,21 178:21 192:19 bounds 246:15 Brandon 207:5 breach 245:6 246:7 breaches 70:10 break 141:13 200:13,20 201:15 202:8 breaks 141:11 briefing 4:8 bring 11:1 33:14 34:21 39:1 44:16 51:3 95:2 193:4 197:21 203:9 207:21	bringing 51:20 218:7 brings 17:7 brining 164:6 broke 137:19 Brooks 1:15 14:9 14:10 16:17,18 92:11,12,18 93:1 93:3,13,16 94:2 94:10,14,17,20 95:1,15,21 96:4,9 185:8,9,10,15,22 186:12,16,22 187:4,10,19,22 188:5,10,14 199:1 199:6 251:2,3 brought 20:22 25:7 55:20 91:11 150:12 153:1 218:4 220:1 238:20 239:3,15 240:17 building 1:12 26:3 29:3 40:4 45:9 51:7 52:3 67:14 101:13 114:8,9,15 116:7 118:5 120:11,13 126:21 132:4 136:12 155:21 156:17,21 156:22 157:14 158:16 170:21 176:4 179:22 180:3 182:4 189:11 190:19,21 190:22 193:9,13 194:1 197:8 built 37:20 bumping 175:16 bunch 143:3 business 22:11 155:4 163:12 164:3 174:6 187:6 196:16,20,22 197:5 209:4 210:5 213:1,6,13 214:5	214:12 223:3,4 224:22 243:9 buy 50:4,5 106:10 161:16 buying 50:2 54:11 165:15 buys 26:6 164:17
				C
				C 216:16 217:6,8 227:17 call 6:3 14:8 18:5 58:7 64:6 170:4 181:15 217:22 251:1 called 61:6 84:7 Calling 2:4 calls 34:17 97:17 97:19 124:16 capacity 36:4,10,15 39:11 70:2 82:11 86:21 93:12 124:19 126:19 130:16 131:1 135:10 155:10,14 156:5,7,9 157:19 157:21,22 158:11 163:6 164:1 166:8 169:11 170:19,22 172:11 173:19,21 174:2 175:16 176:2,2 183:20 184:1 190:7,10 care 68:10 70:19 71:7 87:4 careful 149:2 226:14 carry 233:1 cars 27:15 case 1:8 2:4 3:1 5:8 5:16 7:1 13:21 14:2 15:16,19 17:8,10,11 27:4 42:17,20 89:17 118:18 119:12 138:15 229:19

233:22 250:7,14 250:17 251:22 252:6 cases 3:12 43:2 236:16 catch 197:10 Caucasian 140:14 cause 1:6 2:8 celebrates 167:18 celebrities 53:21 54:3,4,11,11 55:4 55:13 celebrity 54:9 certain 50:22 95:6 115:17 certainly 64:19 74:17 231:10 certification 176:14 certified 44:7 177:5 Cerveza 31:16 32:7 Chair 3:2,22 4:15 9:8 10:11 16:13 17:6,17 59:19 92:13 96:10 120:19 154:21 185:8 187:20 202:5 203:19 216:20 221:2 230:1 Chair's 73:12 225:11 Chairman 1:13 Chairperson 1:15 2:3,21 3:17 4:2,5 4:9,18 5:2 7:3,6 7:14 8:10,13 9:10 10:12,14 11:13,19 12:2,9,18,21 13:4 13:9,15 14:6,11 14:13,19,21 15:2 15:12 16:15,18 17:2,14,20 18:1,3 18:11,15,19 21:15 26:15,19 27:1,5 29:20 30:4,8,14	31:3,6,10 41:16 41:21 42:2 59:17 59:20 73:9,14,18 73:21 74:2,7 75:8 75:11 76:4,11 85:13,20 86:1 92:10 96:11 98:7 116:22 118:13,16 118:20 119:13,17 119:20 120:16 145:5 149:1,6,9 150:15,19,22 151:3,7,9,12,15 151:22 155:1 158:7,10,15 159:16 160:1,6,16 161:1,4,8,13,20 162:1,5,8,15,19 163:2,5,13,20 165:3,6,9,13,18 165:20 166:4,12 166:16,19 167:1,3 167:6,11,21 168:3 168:13 169:7,14 170:18 171:1,4,10 171:12,19,22 172:9,17,20 173:3 173:7,11,20 174:3 174:10,13 175:5 175:10,18,21 182:14 185:6,9 188:15 189:1,6,14 189:20 190:2,4,6 190:12,15,20 191:2,6,8,12,16 192:1,4 199:21 200:4,17 201:1,13 201:18 202:4,6,10 202:19 203:1,8,12 203:14,16 204:1 204:12,16,19 205:8,20 206:1,5 206:14,17,20 207:8,11,14 208:9 208:15,21 209:10 209:12,18 210:1,4	210:22 211:14,17 211:22 212:14,19 213:4,9,16,22 214:7,11 215:5,12 215:17,21 216:2,5 216:9,12,17,21 217:17 218:12,15 219:1 220:20 221:3,16,19,22 222:3 223:10,16 225:13,16 226:1 227:2,5,11,15,19 228:1,4,7,11,15 229:3,10,18,21 230:2,4,8 238:14 249:17 250:4,8,21 251:4,6,9,12,14 251:16 252:5 chairs 178:18,22 chance 204:6 change 134:12 242:18 245:14 changed 23:9 changes 43:2 Chapel 1:7 2:7 charge 7:22 8:2,20 9:5,8,11,12,12,17 9:18,20 10:21 11:3 12:3 16:4 186:17 231:16,17 231:22,22 233:4,5 233:17 238:12,21 239:17 241:19 242:9 245:16 248:14 charged 12:16 238:22 242:10 charges 7:16,19,20 8:1,21 9:13 10:20 12:6 16:3 230:14 238:7,19 239:16 charging 93:4 240:16 cheap 93:6 check 27:21 36:7 38:10,11 51:22	107:9 160:4 188:4 245:17,20 246:3,4 246:9,20 checked 25:7,12,14 32:21 33:1 248:17 248:22 checking 80:22 81:14 101:19 247:5 249:8 checks 195:6 236:5 236:10 chief 27:4 Chorus 17:1 circles 175:14 circumstances 239:13 citation 6:2 cited 14:2 250:18 city 176:17 claim 150:6 clarification 216:19 clarify 29:21 112:16 192:8 classification 8:6 classified 119:2 cleaned 44:8 51:8 68:17 clear 41:7,22 122:10 150:12 188:18 211:8,13 211:15 217:8 226:13 232:7,9 cleared 99:21 clearer 210:20 clearly 111:6 237:1 clib 184:22 click 86:18,19,19 86:20 197:18 clicked 78:11,14,15 78:15,16 99:3,5 99:10 101:20 163:9 197:19 clicker 78:19 79:1 79:15 80:6,9,15 80:18 84:9 86:11	94:7 98:14,14,20 99:3,4,4,9,20 100:18,22 101:18 102:5,15 125:7 126:8 197:18 235:8,13 clickers 33:7,14,19 33:21 34:1 78:6,9 78:10,13 79:17 91:4,10,11,13,14 98:11,12 100:20 102:9 126:11,15 161:7,9,11 162:6 163:7 184:8 195:6 197:20 234:14 245:18 247:12,12 247:20 clicking 87:1 99:8 99:18,21 100:11 100:13,15 102:1 client 10:19 11:14 Climbing 194:3 close 65:9,12 69:2 159:3 184:3 190:16 248:3 249:19 closed 13:2,14,19 15:6,13 27:14 36:14 92:16 250:7 250:12 251:19 closer 57:17 150:2 closing 38:13 229:22 249:16 club 2:20 20:7 23:15 24:5 28:16 28:19 29:2 32:4 35:7 36:4,15 37:5 37:12 38:16,18 39:2 45:14 46:6 50:1,6,15 57:10 81:6 83:6 84:15 88:9 90:3 92:6 93:8 100:14 102:3 104:10,11 105:1,1 106:6 107:6 117:6 128:8,9,16,19
--	---	---	---	--

130:22 134:13 136:10 156:8,16 158:21 159:1 169:5,18 170:3,6 170:17 173:22 175:12 183:14 184:7,21 193:18 194:19 195:1 217:13 238:21 239:6 244:9,19,19 245:7 clubs 24:6 169:4,6 cluster 27:20 CN 1:7 code 8:6 168:21 Columbia 1:1 2:15 13:17 250:10 column 37:10 combination 191:20 combined 192:2 come 13:4 19:15 20:16 39:8,20 40:7,10,11 51:19 52:1 60:17 61:8 62:7 68:17 72:19 84:20 86:19,22 88:11,20 89:1,9 92:4 125:19 131:19 141:10,15 143:1 152:6 165:1 167:13 168:15,16 180:2,3,10 192:17 201:5 202:13 203:5 217:2 245:5 247:9 comes 27:17 110:12 154:5 168:2 170:6 205:21 coming 26:1 27:21 53:9 54:15 86:20 91:21 102:8 115:1 115:9 116:5,9,13 131:10 133:9,14 134:1 164:11 165:14 167:19	172:4 181:13,14 182:4,5 190:1 comment 56:18 94:11 185:5 comments 10:15 12:4,6,7 16:20 17:15 49:8 120:2 203:15 228:21 commissioner 241:22 communicate 129:10 220:10 communicated 124:15 129:9 communication 217:14 218:4,9 220:6 community 95:12 124:10 companies 90:2 company 20:22 21:4,12 22:12 43:16 company's 21:17 128:13 comping 110:12 complaining 90:11 95:13 complaint 123:16 complete 20:22 28:22 105:8 155:8 159:7 185:13 187:15 220:4 230:21 247:16 completed 17:9 completely 123:14 136:20 239:17 complicated 233:13 compromise 3:6 5:9 7:22 11:11,22 16:6 concern 3:13 20:6 concerned 3:9 20:4 59:5 70:6,9 118:21 234:17,18 248:15	concerns 15:20 63:19 concert 90:13,18 93:7 conclude 249:15 concluded 252:8 concludes 229:19 252:6 conclusion 118:15 119:4 247:10 conclusions 248:9 249:21 conditions 115:12 conference 15:6 251:20 confirm 111:12 123:16,18 125:8 125:11 126:10 188:17 confirmed 124:6,20 confiscated 46:22 76:20,22 77:13 236:7 237:11,11 confusing 89:17 227:19 confusion 212:6 225:11 conjunction 127:12 consent 61:22 consented 9:2 consider 13:1 15:7 considered 37:12 118:7 137:15,20 considering 15:14 69:20 86:6 consist 164:11 consisting 240:5 consult 68:9 consume 111:2 consumed 240:8 consuming 110:20 contained 7:16 23:15 context 63:15 continued 2:9 36:2 126:10	continuously 22:15 35:6,8 contracted 11:2 198:16 249:10 contractor 117:21 118:2 120:8 contractors 117:18 117:20 119:2,5 Control 1:2,11,12 13:16 250:9 controls 235:18 236:4 conversation 93:17 94:3 199:4 202:1 225:18 converse 160:11 convoluted 74:17 coordinator 225:2 243:12 copied 204:4 copies 203:9 205:14 213:12,12,18,21 copy 21:11 138:18 198:20 199:8,9 200:3,16 203:3 205:13 206:2 209:4 213:1,6,8 213:10 correct 10:8 22:4 24:11,14 38:9,21 42:13 45:5 46:18 47:17 48:7 52:21 53:17 59:7,8 60:14,18,19 62:19 63:1,21 64:4,9 65:2,7,8 66:5,16 66:22 70:16 74:7 78:21 80:7 82:1 84:12 88:3,5 91:2 92:17 96:18 98:16 98:18 101:16 102:10,12,17,22 103:1 104:14,15 104:17,18 105:18 105:20,21 110:9 110:21 113:5,9	116:15 121:1 122:1 124:8 125:9 125:10 127:2,3 130:6 132:16 133:6,11 137:8,11 139:10 140:6,7,11 142:3 145:21 148:10 149:16,18 150:13 152:14 154:15 155:12,18 156:2,2 157:16,21 158:14 160:8,22 161:10 162:4 163:17 167:12 173:10 176:6,15 181:3,6,11 182:9 182:11 187:9 188:12,22 190:14 191:1,10,11 193:13,15 194:15 194:20 196:7,8,12 198:18,19 206:10 212:16 213:13,15 214:3 239:14 corrected 91:6 130:9,11 correctly 98:13 131:12 157:18 199:20 correspondence 243:3 cost 164:5 costs 24:17 counsel 12:8 13:21 15:14 138:18 219:12 250:14 count 6:18,18 86:11 91:5,12 101:10,16 102:1 158:1 175:2,3 182:16 192:3 234:14 235:8 247:12 counted 126:2 counter 235:4,7 237:12
---	---	--	--	--

<p>countered 235:16</p> <p>counters 157:18</p> <p>counting 98:15 102:6,16 125:14 126:4 156:9,12,18 157:7,9</p> <p>countless 107:14</p> <p>counts 155:21</p> <p>couple 23:14 41:12 67:18 111:16 121:7 158:8 175:22 221:2 231:2</p> <p>course 44:18 130:22 133:13 148:3 156:18 159:13 232:14</p> <p>courses 42:12</p> <p>court 59:13 76:2,7 119:12</p> <p>cover 170:15</p> <p>covers 170:14</p> <p>crazy 82:16</p> <p>create 148:13</p> <p>created 197:2</p> <p>credential 193:5,8</p> <p>cross 59:17 192:10 196:3 201:6</p> <p>crowd 25:22,22 36:7,8 38:2 56:10 58:12 69:19 83:19 97:2 125:18 130:19 167:16,17</p> <p>crowded 38:14 166:6 169:8 172:10 173:14 175:1</p> <p>crowding 83:10</p> <p>crowds 52:1</p> <p>cruising 72:3</p> <p>customer 31:20 32:1 44:15,22 46:19 110:12 240:7,7</p> <p>customers 45:2 240:4</p>	<p style="text-align: center;">D</p> <p>D.C 1:13</p> <p>Damian 33:18,20</p> <p>dance 47:11</p> <p>dancers 117:6,7,11 118:18 157:1</p> <p>dark 145:11</p> <p>date 5:11,12 7:9 42:22 127:17 206:8 222:21 223:9</p> <p>dated 127:17 128:7</p> <p>dates 5:9 42:18 43:4 222:20</p> <p>day 94:19,20 130:17 131:20 197:14 198:5 233:1 238:6 242:17 245:13</p> <p>days 6:8 9:4 10:7 111:11,16,20 234:10 252:1</p> <p>DC 97:1</p> <p>DC's 165:14</p> <p>DCMR 8:5 224:7 240:4</p> <p>DCRA 11:3 179:9 198:21 199:8,11 199:14,15 204:15 206:8,12 207:1,18 209:5 211:4 212:5 216:11 217:14,22 218:9 220:6,9 223:8,15,15,18 225:6 242:19,22 243:3,14,16</p> <p>deal 120:21</p> <p>dealing 124:1</p> <p>December 59:13</p> <p>decide 62:12</p> <p>decided 71:21 84:17</p> <p>decision 226:18</p> <p>deck 170:4</p> <p>defines 240:4</p> <p>definitely 173:17</p>	<p>187:14</p> <p>definition 241:16</p> <p>deliberating 14:1 250:6,17</p> <p>delineation 9:8</p> <p>deliver 48:18</p> <p>delivering 110:8</p> <p>demonstration 79:1,20 80:7,10 80:15,19</p> <p>deny 16:14 17:4</p> <p>department 177:2 177:3,4</p> <p>departure 247:17</p> <p>depending 21:1 179:18</p> <p>depends 45:10</p> <p>describe 31:13 37:4 47:8 98:20</p> <p>described 139:3 141:18 146:12,14 146:20 149:11</p> <p>describing 30:1 136:14 147:18</p> <p>deserve 220:21</p> <p>deserved 229:11</p> <p>detail 32:15</p> <p>detector 25:5 28:9 28:11 136:8 142:11 146:18 148:7 152:10,18 153:10 167:14</p> <p>detectors 24:16,18 26:5 34:10,11,20 35:2,17 113:1 139:6 140:5 141:11 142:2,16 146:14 147:8,12 148:8 149:12 150:5,7</p> <p>determine 161:5 163:22 164:1 249:2</p> <p>diagram 112:22</p> <p>diagrams 111:13</p> <p>difference 54:8</p>	<p>128:15</p> <p>differences 23:1</p> <p>different 51:3 66:7 105:14 118:1 173:9 209:13 213:18</p> <p>differently 19:18</p> <p>difficult 41:13</p> <p>direct 69:13 73:3,7 73:17 74:13 75:13 84:1 201:6,22</p> <p>directed 46:15</p> <p>direction 120:4,12 128:12 129:5,8</p> <p>directions 66:19 136:16</p> <p>directly 120:22 123:1 129:3 179:19 226:5</p> <p>disagrees 6:22</p> <p>disaster 158:18</p> <p>discarded 239:5</p> <p>discovered 247:4</p> <p>discuss 3:4 6:7,14 7:11</p> <p>discussed 8:17 10:21 62:21 66:20 73:17 74:9 248:16</p> <p>discussing 41:11</p> <p>discussion 8:14 30:13</p> <p>dismissal 12:4</p> <p>dismissed 9:21 245:15</p> <p>dispute 233:1</p> <p>disregard 227:4</p> <p>distinguished 28:18</p> <p>distributed 192:14 244:13</p> <p>District 1:1 2:14 13:16 250:9</p> <p>DJ 37:9,18 40:2,4 47:10 58:6</p> <p>document 21:22 134:17,20 135:1</p>	<p>159:6 162:14 200:12 204:13 205:12 206:9 208:12,22 217:11 218:19 220:16 223:7 224:13</p> <p>documentation 240:12</p> <p>documents 200:7 200:15 204:4,7,9 204:22 205:4,19 206:22 207:7,10 207:17 208:3,5,10 209:8 210:18 217:3,9,12 220:18 224:2 229:13 240:16</p> <p>DOH 209:16 223:14,15 224:14</p> <p>doing 22:17 23:12 67:4 81:3 90:18 95:8 132:9 149:4 194:3</p> <p>dollar 16:2 45:11</p> <p>dollars 39:19</p> <p>DONALD 1:15</p> <p>door 27:11,20 50:13,18,20 51:1 51:21 52:13,20 53:4,9 57:22 115:6 137:16 165:15</p> <p>Dos 232:12</p> <p>double 136:11 160:4 195:15</p> <p>downs 24:19 248:15</p> <p>Drama 40:3</p> <p>dress 168:21</p> <p>drink 48:9,16,19 88:22 89:2 109:19 110:1,5,12 117:10 117:12 240:4,5,8 241:14,16</p> <p>drinking 49:1 56:22 239:3</p>
--	---	--	--	--

drinks 45:1,3 88:7 88:9,15,17,19,21 90:21 109:15,21 110:7,8,20 111:2 175:15 233:7,9 235:20 236:2 239:19 240:3,20	Elliott 185:19 186:3 198:17 220:2,7 242:19 email 207:19 209:3 209:16,19 210:16 211:1,20 212:4,5 212:5,12 214:13 223:14 224:8 emails 199:14 emanating 121:17 122:22 123:10 emergency 114:7 114:10 137:15,20 137:22 155:12 180:4 200:18 employee 27:10 50:10,11 51:16 53:15 92:4,6 112:20 115:3 116:1 117:21 131:11 182:5 employee's 114:4,5 114:11 employees 50:21 51:15 52:15,17 101:13 109:2,5 110:7 114:12 117:14 118:7 119:3 126:4 131:19 132:1 133:12,13 134:4 137:16 156:9,13 156:15 157:6 158:1,4 245:2 246:1 247:5 249:4 EMS 225:1 243:10 encounter 120:21 122:3,11 encountered 122:3 ended 40:13,14 84:19 ends 144:16,19 145:3 enforces 121:9 ensure 25:16 enter 11:21 21:10	112:20 115:6 120:10 193:12,13 198:22 199:9 entered 42:22 51:15 53:14,15 74:5 193:11 248:21 entering 138:8 211:10 246:11 248:19,22 entertaining 65:20 entertainment 134:5 entire 72:3 183:2 230:16 entrance 26:2,3,4 27:11 50:10,12 51:16,17 52:9,16 53:8,16,19 91:21 92:5 112:20,21 113:2 114:4,6,11 114:17,18 115:18 116:2 131:11,17 131:18 133:10 134:2 136:15 137:16 145:1 178:6 180:11 248:20 entrances 111:6 115:8,17 140:9 141:12,18 142:1 178:11 entry 52:8 137:1 envelope 49:22 Equis 232:12 erect 207:3 242:13 error 187:15 errors 11:10 escorted 53:19 92:5 especially 36:11 57:20 ESQUIRE 1:21 establish 11:4 249:12 established 235:9 establishes 249:12	establishment 9:3 11:10 21:12 40:8 45:19 61:1,13 62:12 64:20 67:3 68:2,12 69:4 70:19 124:20,22 125:1,9 135:20,21 139:5 150:8 176:9 209:6 218:1 236:11,19,22 237:10 240:13 241:19 242:7,10 245:16,19 246:12 246:19,21 247:2 247:14,22 248:4 establishment's 239:18 estimate 152:9 163:14,14,17 178:3 183:4,12 evacuate 155:12 evening 35:11 38:8 50:20 60:4 132:16 134:2 174:21 event 19:11,14,16 50:22 62:8 63:10 63:17 70:21 71:9 75:16 77:15 82:4 89:12,13 106:1 111:11 128:7,9 129:15,18,21 130:15 131:22 134:14 135:5,10 183:3 225:8 232:8 events 20:7 24:22 56:13 127:5,16 225:2 243:11 everybody 4:6 25:21 26:6 27:17 132:10 144:15 161:15 162:3 164:17 170:13 174:7,18 everything's 28:1 161:18 evidence 21:10	27:3 73:2 198:22 199:9 201:5 204:3 204:10 219:3 223:1,22 229:4 234:4 235:1 238:4 238:16 239:22 241:12 243:21 248:5,6 249:1,15 evidentially 151:2 Evidently 160:10 exact 34:7 83:3 exactly 45:6 111:12 144:1 153:13 174:5 177:12 190:2,4 230:21 231:1 exceed 161:2 exceeded 160:14,20 Excellent 215:8 excuse 43:11 52:14 53:15 57:1 59:7 139:13 170:1 192:12 224:7 242:16 243:6,19 244:8,21 246:5 248:10,12,14 execute 133:8 exercising 119:6 exhibit 21:10 26:13 26:16 27:2,6 29:18,22 30:6 31:4,13 37:16 47:4,5,7 49:6 138:19 143:8 146:3 149:13 150:22 151:4 165:22 171:13 188:2,9 204:17 206:4,6 207:15 216:16 217:1,2 218:20 223:19 227:17,21 228:4 228:11,16 229:13 229:15 232:18 241:9 242:21 exhibits 31:1 36:22
E				
earlier 36:6 72:5 82:4 107:10 125:17 141:18 228:5 248:17 early 38:10 90:8 125:20 ease 26:11 easier 85:3 211:11 easily 243:17 245:5 EchoStage 169:3 effect 5:9,10 246:4 246:6 effects 5:8,14 egregious 86:7 egress 115:18 136:11 eight 10:18 32:18 38:5 87:18 97:16 100:1 157:2 either 8:4 22:20 38:19 46:9 50:6 61:15 105:14 107:12 131:4 135:15 160:11 184:15 191:7 223:1 228:15 234:2 239:22 Elliot 128:2,3 160:10 208:1				

87:15 166:20 202:13 216:19 226:13 227:16 229:17 230:11 231:2 exit 115:2 exist 53:9 exit 114:7,9,9,10 115:3 137:10,15 137:20 138:9 140:18,20 141:12 142:5 144:21,21 146:12,19,21 147:1 148:13 150:6 180:10,17 181:22 exit's 145:3 exiting 135:20,21 135:21 exits 111:6 115:8 115:17 137:13 138:2 140:12 144:18 145:20 155:11,16,17 177:21 178:1,9,10 178:11 179:19 181:15 182:4 expect 69:5,11 70:14 71:4,8,15 71:16 72:16 expectation 73:5,19 expected 159:19 238:1 expensive 28:15 45:13 experience 20:9 169:9 234:18 236:15 explain 19:16 28:2 31:19 74:14 185:18 198:10,15 explained 20:1 explaining 80:11 explanation 15:18 extends 25:21 extensively 114:4	extra 36:12 60:12 60:12 203:9 Extravaganza 128:9 extremely 23:6 36:11 <hr/> F <hr/> face 225:12 facilitate 42:6 facing 37:8 139:5 150:7 fact 39:18 60:17,21 61:7,10,20 62:7 63:8 64:2,11,20 70:6 77:10 88:5 88:17 102:20 103:3 111:5,13 112:22 127:20,21 128:19 195:4 219:11 220:6 223:1 229:5 230:16,22 231:1 232:7 234:15 235:14 237:5,20 239:6 244:5 248:20 249:20 facts 244:5 249:14 fade 245:6 failed 16:11 240:13 245:17 fails 240:18 249:11 fair 60:4,7,10,13,22 61:18 62:2,3,4,6 63:4 64:8 65:1,11 65:20 66:7,13,21 67:6,7,21 69:18 70:15,22 72:3,19 74:13 77:4 78:20 79:21 81:22 86:10 86:13 87:10,11,22 89:6 90:8,22 91:8 91:17 92:1 129:7 129:13 130:19,22 135:16 fake 247:3	falls 240:9 false 242:11 244:4 245:12 familiar 127:5,11 128:1 134:12,17 138:6,11,14 fan 97:1 far 20:13 37:8 59:4 60:15 119:9 124:19 148:12 198:4 215:15 fast 57:22 fault 244:1 favor 16:22 February 1:10 5:5 6:5,9 feedback 124:7 128:22 feel 11:8,9 68:8 81:3,4 fees 243:22 feet 50:14 141:7 143:5 146:17 152:12,13 153:5,5 153:14,16,18 154:8,9,11,14,17 177:12,15,16 180:20,22 181:2 felt 39:1 236:21 fence 27:12,13 141:3,3,4 146:17 148:7 150:3,12 152:18 153:12,19 153:21 194:3 fences 154:2,3 fiction 119:4 Fifteen 154:9 Fifty 124:22 figure 40:13 41:13 75:20 196:21 figured 75:5 131:3 file 209:9 249:20 fill 127:8,9 filled 127:18 128:6 219:11 final 185:10 216:10	243:7 finally 58:15 find 33:19 71:9 121:13 205:17 223:9 228:20 238:5 finding 60:17,21 61:7,10,20 62:7 63:8 64:3,11,21 70:7 88:5,18 102:20 103:3 111:5,14 113:1 195:4 223:2 230:16,22 231:2 232:7 234:15 235:15 237:5,20 244:5 findings 249:20 finds 227:7 fine 5:20,22,22 6:2 6:13 9:3 30:16 31:9 38:12 78:17 86:1 89:19 112:12 183:12 211:5 227:6 238:8,11 fined 9:11 fines 75:18 138:14 finish 41:15 79:11 79:13 122:6 finished 80:18 201:19 221:7 finishes 41:18 fire 36:6 38:7,10,18 41:3 137:19 155:22 159:7 174:1 176:14 177:3,4 178:15 179:8,11 180:10 189:8 197:14 247:21 248:1 first 3:5 8:16,22,22 15:21 18:6 20:12 44:4 50:1 59:9 78:14 96:16 121:5 150:11 151:16 178:21 188:2	189:16 196:19,20 197:1 200:6 201:11 204:13 209:1,18 212:2,8 212:11,12 214:18 214:19 219:3 224:5 230:3,7 231:8,16 240:9 241:1,3 245:18 five 21:6 38:5 48:12 53:22 93:20 99:22 153:5 169:6 178:8 178:10,10 202:21 202:22 209:2 fix 23:12 195:15 flame-proofed 176:15 flat 129:20 flip 143:7 floor 37:7 45:15,15 47:12 104:10,13 105:1,20 106:2,3 106:5,8,14 169:17 172:3 194:10 floorman 109:8 focus 227:1 244:17 focused 244:6 focuses 244:3 FOIA 207:6 223:21 224:9 folks 28:18 49:22 51:6,19 following 144:3,21 149:11 followup 144:2 food 209:5 foot 179:12 182:8 footage 177:10 forces 195:16 foregoing 15:9 203:20 forget 7:19 201:22 207:5 Forgive 69:10 forgo 227:16 forgot 17:17
---	--	--	---	---

form 49:13,16 52:20 62:12 100:10 206:8 207:19 232:18 former 55:6 239:2 forth 35:6 44:20,20 51:2 114:21 116:6 132:2 197:8 199:15 240:17 forward 56:15 126:12 152:6 227:9 found 33:20 208:15 208:16 247:1,4 248:2 four 27:16 35:13,14 35:21 38:5 44:19 48:12 49:18 53:12 77:12 88:10 90:3 93:20 99:22 153:5 155:8 157:4 159:22 178:5 187:13 196:16 197:16 215:1,6 218:19 Fox 97:15 124:14 Friday 19:7 23:1,4 24:3,9,18 25:9,11 33:2,8 35:19 38:19 65:6,6,16 96:5,7 97:3 158:18,19,21 159:2 183:5,6 198:11,12 244:10 244:20 245:3 247:13,14,17 friend 241:6 frisk 51:22 front 27:20 52:8,12 79:2 99:19 100:12 141:7 168:9 178:6 180:1,5 full 37:13 43:20 49:21 155:8,8 158:21 170:22 174:2 175:14,16	187:13 190:10 further 47:11 59:14 92:8 116:19 119:16 229:16 241:8 248:12 future 46:17 <hr/> G <hr/> gate 22:14 25:22 26:4 28:8 39:6 52:2 81:12 82:4,9 82:13 84:18,21 100:12 102:8 121:13,14 132:11 136:4 141:2 152:11 154:4,5,16 168:11 180:5 181:1 182:6 236:9 gates 76:20 80:22 83:4 92:16 100:10 168:2,7 237:14 gathered 52:5 Gee 74:20 general 2:14 11:17 61:15 62:18 63:15 68:15 94:6 99:1 162:20,22 204:6 generalization 68:21 generally 64:2 generated 187:7 gentleman 23:17 23:19,21,22 48:12 79:14 91:13 96:22 99:2 128:2 133:2 139:16 140:14,14 140:17 gentlemen 23:9 getting 124:16 132:18 135:22 167:19 183:21 189:15 201:5,6 226:4,14 233:15 give 9:8 15:4 17:12 54:18 55:1 57:3 58:13 61:8 63:16	75:1 119:18 120:6 138:22 163:4 191:17 192:3 194:6 200:2,9 206:2 220:21 229:11 251:18 given 41:3 48:11 56:6 70:7 72:12 75:18 129:14 157:1 194:17 204:22 205:16,19 240:21 245:2 giving 8:6 184:12 203:4 glass 48:15 go 6:21 13:11 27:8 28:7,8,12,14,16 28:19 37:2 39:21 44:15,20 46:3 49:6 58:13 68:16 70:15 71:8,17,20 73:12,13,22 75:11 78:10 79:9,18 81:18 85:4 88:2 91:12 103:9 104:3 104:9 105:9 106:9 106:10 107:6 110:11 116:3,15 119:9,16 120:11 125:15 126:7,9,15 129:16 131:16 132:3 135:5 144:13,17 146:2 159:10 161:17 164:3,5,14 166:7 167:13 169:8 172:7 175:2 181:9 184:10 186:6 216:21 227:9 233:12 235:12 goes 11:11 28:10 68:18 132:10 141:2 161:15 166:5 220:9 225:14 226:5 249:9	going 4:18,19 10:2 13:13,13 18:12 19:18 22:8 24:22 26:12 34:9 35:6 39:20 40:3,12,16 42:16 48:10 51:1 54:13 56:15 70:18 81:19 85:14 86:21 94:8 95:19 98:15 102:7,8,21 114:16 116:2,11 121:8 125:15 126:11 132:7 142:18,22 145:7,8 147:20 152:4 155:8 159:9 159:11 163:3 168:10,20 169:2 170:9 172:4 182:17 186:11 190:1 195:15,15 195:16 196:21,22 197:4 198:3,6 200:9 201:14 206:4 207:12 208:13 209:21 229:11 248:13 249:19 250:5,6 gong 94:12 good 2:16,17,21 11:9 23:11 24:21 37:1 59:21 68:21 77:16,18 79:18 95:8,11 98:2 100:3 112:13,15 117:2,4 123:22 124:18 164:10 195:21 198:7,11 214:15 215:2 237:6 Gotti 40:1 96:22 government 16:4 17:9,18,19 30:17 230:3,4,7 238:5 241:9 242:14 Government's 26:13 27:4,6	29:18 31:13 36:21 37:16 47:4 166:20 233:21 grab 99:3 193:22 grabbed 99:9 great 100:2 106:15 107:7,7 111:3 112:10 164:13 177:18 183:11 215:2 Greg 230:12 grounds 135:22 group 1:6 21:20 30:5 134:14 217:3 groups 105:12 guard 114:13 228:9 229:14 guards 21:22 22:3 guess 8:18 78:18 118:8,22 150:9 guests 51:11 guidance 128:22 guy 47:21 51:20 78:12,14 79:22 99:7,17,20 128:4 141:5 164:11 186:5 guy's 141:4 guys 30:17 33:19 33:20 37:19 59:13 79:15 81:17 142:21 143:4 144:8,11 163:9 175:13 184:8 208:20 222:18 <hr/> H <hr/> half 153:5 half/three 153:14 153:16,18 halfway 123:14 hand 26:12 29:11 107:13,15 109:19 110:1 119:11 205:21 239:8,11 241:3 244:12,15
--	--	--	---	--

245:10	59:10,12 122:18	4:4,14 5:21 6:12	identical 219:5,20	240:5
handed 207:10	133:22 188:18	7:12 13:11 15:19	identification	incomplete 41:10
208:19 209:8	235:1	24:5	232:6,11,19	220:7
handing 209:7	heard 75:19 201:22	hit 78:9	identified 26:16	incorrect 186:1
handle 58:16 71:19	206:4 232:21	hitting 149:3	103:8,12,16,20	201:10
handled 28:3 71:20	233:7 242:18	hold 13:19 45:13	105:12 106:12,20	incredibly 3:8
186:9	248:1	159:8 166:21	107:12 109:5	increment 206:6
handling 20:8	hearing 1:7,12 2:9	250:12 251:19	115:2 131:10	independent
44:19 70:20 72:18	10:17 11:21 16:10	holdee 68:16	134:6,8	117:17,20,21
hands 109:15 110:7	18:8 42:21 43:3	holding 47:22	identify 150:19	118:2 119:2,5
110:13	55:17 62:7 63:9	175:15	240:19	120:8 186:5
happen 56:15	63:11 64:21 88:2	holds 38:3 45:14,15	identifying 204:9	197:21
68:19 89:4 133:18	88:5,18 127:21,21	45:16 69:22	IDs 25:12,13 32:20	indicate 235:4
133:20 164:22	195:4 199:4 208:1	holdup 39:14	32:22 76:19,22	240:11
176:12	225:15 230:16	home 242:6	77:12 80:22 81:14	indicated 120:19
happened 20:18	231:8 234:15	homecoming 19:7	82:6 197:17 236:6	125:7 131:9 133:1
23:14 28:4 43:3	237:5 238:18	19:11 20:5,13	237:12 245:17,20	135:4,10,17 138:8
44:4 64:2 66:2	244:5 251:19	44:4 56:5 60:5,6	246:2,9,20 247:3	142:4 243:4
71:1 75:15 78:12	252:7	60:10 63:17,20	247:3,6 248:10,17	individual 11:1
87:19 114:2	hearings 61:19	75:16 82:14	249:8	138:15 140:3
115:10 121:6	heavily 121:8	125:19 195:11	immediate 239:13	individuals 133:9
123:19 197:2	heck 81:19	honest 97:22	immediately 123:8	133:12 167:12
happening 23:16	HECTOR 1:16	186:14	239:4	239:21 246:2
25:17 46:16 197:9	held 60:6,6	hope 71:2 179:17	implement 64:6	indulgence 49:4
234:9	Hello 98:10 173:2	Hopefully 203:7	66:19 195:6	information 10:22
happens 47:1 87:2	help 163:22,22	hour 36:12 57:21	implemented	51:3 68:22 72:13
110:14 174:19	212:10 236:22	hours 10:18 22:11	241:17	120:6 182:19
181:20,20 194:8	helped 237:10	55:20 56:3 60:12	implementing	186:1 207:2
happy 32:2	helping 82:6 236:9	129:18,21 198:13	195:9	233:10,11 235:13
hard 52:2 150:10	246:19	231:18 239:1,11	important 224:14	242:11 243:15,17
harm's 20:10	HERMAN 1:18	Howard 19:11 20:4	225:5	244:4 245:12
hate 61:18 222:12	hey 56:13 68:17	20:12 44:4 56:4	improper 236:7	informed 22:10
head 21:6 43:21	121:7	60:5,10 63:17,20	In-Compromise	88:6,14 208:4
62:16 90:9 95:10	hiding 32:5	82:14 89:11	6:5 7:18 16:6	initial 8:21
124:2 141:4	high 56:12	125:19	inadvertently	initially 245:7
155:21 164:5,7	higher 37:19	HU's 19:7	224:10	inner-city 54:22
192:3 234:14	highest 183:9	hundred 170:12	inches 48:8 152:15	inoperable 33:15
247:11	highlighted 225:1	Hunter's 242:6	incident 5:11,17,18	inside 22:10,11
heads 91:12 101:19	highly 236:14	hurt 201:15 237:19	6:6,14 8:8 43:7	23:16 27:12 28:13
125:14 159:14	hill 142:22		44:4 78:4 87:19	28:16 29:1,3 35:7
163:11 164:6	hire 21:13 25:20	I	91:5 121:6 197:2	39:13 40:3 51:6
175:3,4 179:13	186:6	ice 48:15	incidents 23:14	51:21 53:12,16
184:10	hired 20:21 21:18	ID 195:6 236:5,10	24:4 177:6 195:19	57:6,7,9 93:8
health 209:5	21:22 128:17	246:3,4	197:16 238:2	104:14 106:7,8,17
243:11	hiring 58:16 129:1	idea 71:22 162:20	included 231:3	107:11,16 108:7
hear 17:10 24:8	history 3:8,9,12,19	163:1	including 126:19	108:10,19 126:21

130:22 139:17	234:22 235:2,6	123:22 126:11,14	148:17,20,22	101:4,6,9,15,15
145:13 156:17,21	237:18 245:19	138:14 195:20	149:10,17,19,22	101:17,20,22
156:22 157:14	investigator 33:13	218:6 220:10	150:13 151:6,18	102:2,5,5,15,16
158:16,21 159:12	34:19 35:10 38:22	item 212:21	152:8,13,16,21	102:18 107:22
176:3 183:13	39:5 40:7,19		153:3,6,8,15	108:4,16 109:12
184:21 190:7	55:18 67:13 68:9	J	154:1,9,13,18,20	112:7,10,11 119:8
194:21 244:8,18	69:1,3,5,12 70:18	Jackson 43:14,15	159:6,19 160:9	120:8 125:19
245:21 247:1	71:5 72:17 77:8	44:1,3,5 199:16	185:12 188:1,8,12	127:18 130:11,11
inspector 24:1	81:9,11 82:5,20	Jacque 90:10	188:14 251:14,15	130:12,13 137:16
instance 121:12	83:1 84:6 87:9	95:10 123:19	JUDGE 52:21 53:7	138:17 146:7
instances 22:19	107:8,10 112:17	124:2,7	61:14 94:4	147:3,5,19 153:19
46:13 110:18	115:1,4 120:22	James 1:16 2:19	judicial 224:6	161:5 162:17
121:3	122:4,12,19 131:7	18:6 19:1	jump 236:22	163:12 164:4,5,13
instructions 250:5	133:22 135:17	Jeff 199:16	jumped 236:8	164:17,20,21
intended 64:22	138:7 139:3	job 67:3 85:22 95:8		165:6 168:9
intending 168:16	192:12 196:5	222:5 246:16	K	171:17 172:22
intent 237:2,3	217:21 231:19,20	Jones 1:18 14:22	Karen 1:21 2:17	174:19 176:12,22
intention 195:7	239:2 240:11	15:1 120:17,18	166:10	177:6,8 182:21
interested 46:1	241:1,13 244:10	121:2,10,15,21	keep 10:4 20:10	186:10 191:14
interestingly 5:20	244:17 245:22	122:2,6,9,15,17	57:21 58:4 65:1	194:8 195:13
internal 225:9	246:8,10,14,18	123:4,7,15 124:4	85:16 97:9 123:21	196:1,2,15,17
226:7	247:1,3 249:1,12	124:6,18 125:3,11	123:22 221:9	197:5,13 198:3,9
interpretation 6:22	investigators 65:18	125:21 126:2,7,18	222:1	206:12 207:20
74:9	67:10,10 68:1,6,6	127:1,4,9,15	kept 22:9 53:10,11	211:2 214:12
interprets 6:21	70:5,8 71:12	128:1,6,11,15,18	157:19,20 195:20	219:4,4,6,9 221:5
interrupted 221:10	91:16 111:10	128:21 129:4,7,12	key 198:5	222:2,8,13 223:18
intoxicated 235:21	236:18 242:5	129:14 130:1,5,8	kind 60:11 170:4	226:6,7 229:6
239:20,21 241:8	iron 146:17 152:10	130:12,14 131:6	206:12	232:15 236:5
introduce 2:11	issue 59:10 76:15	132:12,19,21	kinds 232:10	237:9
201:21	78:19 84:7 91:14	133:1,7,17,21	kitchen 157:4	knowing 134:16
introduced 27:3	118:18 121:17	134:5,11,19 135:1	knew 71:18 95:9	163:12 235:10
30:20 36:18 43:2	123:9,17 125:7	135:4,9,16 136:13	184:20	knowledge 55:14
invalid 224:18	126:8 158:11	136:19,22 137:3,6	know 4:9,10 6:7	56:16 61:22 91:7
investigating 84:9	166:7 218:11	137:9,12,17,21	10:17 24:2 29:22	92:3 197:10
investigation 87:14	236:17 239:14	138:1,4,6,11,17	32:9 42:17,18	known 128:9
223:2 236:13	241:21 242:3,8	138:21 139:2,10	43:1,18 50:8 56:4	220:17
240:9 242:5 244:3	249:9 251:22	139:13,18,20	56:6,11,14,19	knows 196:20
244:11	issued 5:10 25:1	140:1,7,11,13,17	57:15 60:16 61:4	
investigative 3:7,9	198:21 199:5,10	140:22 141:14,17	63:14 64:11 65:5	L
3:11,19 4:4,14	204:14 208:6	141:21 142:4,7,10	67:17,18,18 71:11	L 141:13
5:21 6:12 7:12	217:10 218:3,8	142:15 143:7,10	71:13 72:12 74:22	label 30:12 210:21
13:11 15:19 26:22	220:12 242:18,19	143:14,18,20	75:21 76:10,15	labeled 83:16 114:5
29:19 30:20 160:2	242:22 243:20	144:1,6,20 145:15	77:11,17 80:12	114:8,9 216:15
188:3 217:20	244:2 245:2	145:19,22 146:2,5	81:2 87:20 88:14	217:2
218:20 224:15	issues 2:22 23:7	146:11 147:4,7,11	88:16,18 89:4	lack 16:11
230:10 231:3	76:16 119:11	147:16 148:1,5,11	95:17 98:3 101:2	ladies 48:12 51:5

lady 48:13	202:3	line 26:5 28:8 49:13	208:12,22 209:14	maintaining
lane 136:22 137:3,4	leaves 93:11	49:16 50:3 52:20	221:5	247:11
145:14,16 146:21	leaving 40:14	53:3,4 132:5,7,9	looks 53:3 166:6	major 23:14 178:5
147:1 148:13	114:17 190:1	225:3	172:10 173:12	making 48:21 51:8
lanes 136:18,19,21	left 44:21 50:14	lines 27:17 53:12	175:1 206:7 219:5	51:12 56:21 64:22
137:10 142:5,8	81:5,17 99:13	listed 112:21	225:6	93:22 119:4 197:9
145:20 146:12,19	139:4 140:4 142:8	listen 85:14	Lord 196:20	198:2 203:10
147:2,22 151:14	142:11 146:13	little 8:11 9:21 15:8	lose 85:5	249:14
151:17	150:7 178:1 204:2	74:17 79:1 80:6	lost 60:2 92:19	malfunctioned
lanyard 28:22 29:1	224:10	125:20 175:17	144:5 182:16	101:1
103:21 105:13	left-most 152:17	181:9 198:4	lot 22:7 26:1,7	manage 62:1
107:5 108:10,14	153:9	201:14	50:21 54:11 60:2	managed 119:7
108:17,19 109:1	legal 13:6,20	LLC 1:6 134:14	69:22 71:11 72:12	management 46:9
192:16 193:12,14	118:15 119:3,11	loaded 121:8	87:4 110:13	64:7 120:12
193:17,21 194:14	119:18 250:13	located 2:6 22:3	124:16 136:1,5,12	184:14
194:18 245:10	legally 157:21	location 137:1,7	139:9 143:1	manager 56:21
lanyards 28:21	length 35:20	141:19,22 149:13	167:16 174:18	61:16,16,19 62:17
29:13,15 105:17	let's 37:2 49:6	172:2,22	177:12 180:18	62:18 68:15 79:16
106:13 107:16	68:17 75:9 83:22	lock 154:16	201:2 233:10	80:3,17 94:6 99:1
109:3 192:13,14	85:10 86:8 154:6	locker 54:16	lots 39:19	109:22 110:11
232:5 244:7,12,15	169:8 188:19	long 31:4 43:11,22	loud 90:14,14	managers 18:9
244:22 245:5	203:1 206:2 210:8	154:8 155:4	97:12,22 124:15	33:17 68:15 78:2
248:12	210:14,15,16	232:15	241:20	81:17 84:11
large 65:10,13,19	222:3	longer 18:10 136:1	louder 97:19	109:11,16 110:4
97:2	Letter 216:16	longhand 5:7	Louise 1:20 2:13	118:4 157:5 239:4
largest 19:11,13	letting 83:5 84:17	look 3:11 4:16 6:20	low 54:21 97:9	manger 71:18
70:3	116:14	7:16 8:1 132:6,7,8	lower 37:7 57:13	maniac 93:22 197:7
lasted 99:11	level 45:14 104:10	145:10 164:13	169:19,22 241:22	marked 31:1 228:8
late 36:7,12 38:12	169:22 170:3,6	165:22 167:6		markings 219:7
95:7	license 1:8 2:7 11:2	171:20 173:14	M	marshal 36:6 38:8
Latino 32:7	58:17 68:16	174:15 202:11,13	Ma'am 3:17	38:10,18 41:3
law 6:20,21,22 7:1	108:21 209:5	202:22 206:2	madam 3:2,22 4:14	174:1 178:15
8:7 88:19 95:4	210:5 213:1,13,17	225:4 233:20	9:8 10:10 16:13	179:12 180:10
158:4 176:18	214:5 218:2,3	237:16,19 238:7	17:17 59:18 73:12	189:9 197:14
241:15 249:21	223:4,4	241:9	92:12 96:10	247:21 248:2
lawyer 119:18	licensee 2:18 11:5	looked 83:11 99:19	120:18 154:21	marshal's 179:9
lay 166:5 172:10	238:18 239:11	148:12 182:20,20	185:8 187:20	marshals 159:8
layout 111:12	240:3 242:15	looking 4:11 21:16	202:5 203:18	massive 194:11
lead 136:9,10,11	243:1,2,14 245:11	37:13 69:3 83:9	216:20 221:1	match 143:22
137:1,6	licensee's 21:10	86:12 143:4 148:5	230:1	math 127:2
leap 246:18	218:5	148:9 152:4	madhouse 169:5	matter 1:5 3:4,10
learn 122:18	licensing 226:8	159:14,17 165:21	Madison 21:19	5:13 7:10 8:2 9:5
learned 74:10	lightly 247:8	166:5 169:10	magnitude 195:22	10:17 15:9 39:18
leave 46:12 47:2	lights 56:19	172:12 173:16,18	main 25:22 27:10	48:9 60:21 77:10
71:8 72:17 94:21	limit 38:4	175:14 184:7	55:2 182:6	203:20 222:14
131:21 145:7,8	limited 149:20	205:11,15 206:9	maintain 245:18	249:4 252:8

matters 3:7 4:13 5:6 10:19	92:12,18 93:1,3 93:13,16,20 94:2 94:10,14,17,20	138:21 139:2,10 139:13,18,20	221:1,4,8,12 222:7 225:20	14:16,19,21 15:2 15:12 16:15,18
maxed 159:14	95:1,15,21 96:4,9 96:13,15,19 97:4 97:11,18 98:6,9	140:1,7,11,13,17 140:22 141:14,17 141:21 142:4,7,10 142:15 143:7,10	226:2,12,17 228:3 228:6,10 250:20 251:3,5,8,11,13 251:15 252:4	17:2,14,20 18:1,3 18:11,15,19 21:15 26:15,19 27:1,5 29:20 30:4,8,14 31:3,6,10 41:16
maximum 16:2 238:8,12	98:19 99:6,15 100:2,7,17,21 101:3,5,8,14,21 102:4,14,19 103:2 103:6,11,14,19 104:1,4,8,12,16 104:19 105:4,11 105:16,19,22 106:3,7,11,15,19 107:2,7,20 108:2 108:6,9,18 109:4 109:9,14,17 110:2 110:6,15,17 111:3 111:9,19 112:1,4 112:9,12,15,19 113:6,10,13,17,20 114:1,19,22 115:16,21 116:4,8 116:12,17,19,21 117:2,5,9,13,16 117:19 118:6,9 119:21 120:3,14 120:18 121:2,10 121:15,21 122:2,6 122:9,15,17 123:4 123:7,15 124:4,6 124:18 125:3,11 125:21 126:2,7,18 127:1,4,9,15 128:1,6,11,15,18 128:21 129:4,7,12 129:14 130:1,5,8 130:12,14 131:6 132:12,19,21 133:1,7,17,21 134:5,11,19 135:1 135:4,9,16 136:13 136:19,22 137:3,6 137:9,12,17,21 138:1,4,6,11,17	144:1,6,20 145:15 145:19,22 146:2,5 146:11 147:4,7,11 147:16 148:1,5,11 148:17,20,22 149:10,17,19,22 150:13 151:6,18 152:8,13,16,21 153:3,6,8,15 154:1,9,13,18,20 155:3,10,17,22 156:4,10,14,20 157:7,11,15,17 158:2,5 166:11 167:5 171:15 175:20 176:1,7,11 176:20 177:9,17 177:20 178:2,8,12 178:17 179:2,7,14 179:17 180:19,22 181:4,7,17,19 182:1,7,10,12,15 183:8,11,15,18 184:1,4,11,16 185:1,4,8,10,12 185:15,22 186:12 186:16,22 187:4 187:10,19 188:5 188:10,12 190:18 199:1,6 202:5,7 202:12,18 203:7 205:10 209:22 210:12,17,20 211:5,7,12 212:7 212:10,15,18,20 213:3,5,11,20 214:4,9,14,21 215:2,8,11,14,19 216:14 218:13	members 12:22 16:11 43:8 230:18 231:6,10 233:14	31:3,6,10 41:16 41:21 42:2 59:17 59:20 73:9,14,18 73:21 74:2,7 75:8 75:11 76:4,11 85:13,20 86:1 92:10 96:11 98:7 116:22 118:13,16 118:20 119:13,17 119:20 120:16 145:5 149:1,6,9 150:15,19,22 151:3,7,9,12,15 151:22 155:1 158:7,10,15 159:16 160:1,6,16 161:1,4,8,13,20 162:1,5,8,15,19 163:2,5,13,20 165:3,6,9,13,18 165:20 166:4,12 166:16,19 167:1,3 167:6,11,21 168:3 168:13 169:7,14 170:18 171:1,4,10 171:12,19,22 172:9,17,20 173:3 173:7,11,20 174:3 174:10,13 175:5 175:10,18,21 182:14 185:6,9 188:15 189:1,6,14 189:20 190:2,4,6 190:12,15,20 191:2,6,8,12,16 192:1,4 199:21 200:4,17 201:1,13 201:18 202:4,6,10 202:19 203:1,8,12 203:14,16 204:1
mean 2:16 5:16 25:18 53:15 76:14 82:19 98:1 99:15 100:7,9 109:17 126:5 131:19 134:17 135:21 153:19 161:21 162:21,22 163:17 163:21 169:9 175:11,12,16 178:2 180:6 189:17 194:11 196:16 205:3 216:5 219:4 221:10 226:13 227:13 243:19 249:16	meaning 104:8 107:16	memory 17:9	men 21:1 126:14 194:10	mention 35:17 244:14,21,22
means 88:13 246:20	meant 30:9 212:1	mentioned 92:13 245:3	mess 195:14	met 1:12 111:18 112:7 231:22
meet 111:15,17 121:5 233:5 241:15	meeting 1:3 13:19 15:6 77:15 99:1 99:11 186:8 250:12	metal 24:16,18 25:5 26:5 28:9,10 34:10,11,20,22 35:17 113:1 136:8 139:6 140:5 141:11 142:2,11 142:16 146:13,16 146:16,18 147:7 147:12 148:7,8 149:12 150:4,7 152:10,17 153:9 167:14	met 1:12 111:18 112:7 231:22	metal 24:16,18 25:5 26:5 28:9,10 34:10,11,20,22 35:17 113:1 136:8 139:6 140:5 141:11 142:2,11 142:16 146:13,16 146:16,18 147:7 147:12 148:7,8 149:12 150:4,7 152:10,17 153:9 167:14
meetings 13:18,22 14:3 63:5,6 187:13 250:11,16 250:18 251:21	megaton 181:7	method 70:20	method 70:20	method 70:20
member 1:15,16,16 1:17,17,18 4:3,7 4:22 9:15,17,20 10:4 12:10,13,17 13:3,6,8 14:5,10 14:12,15,16,18,20 15:1 16:13,17	member 1:15,16,16 1:17,17,18 4:3,7 4:22 9:15,17,20 10:4 12:10,13,17 13:3,6,8 14:5,10 14:12,15,16,18,20 15:1 16:13,17	mic 149:2	mic 149:2	mic 149:2
		microphone 17:15 30:13 76:8	microphone 17:15 30:13 76:8	microphone 17:15 30:13 76:8
		mics 54:19 90:17	mics 54:19 90:17	mics 54:19 90:17
		middle 172:8	middle 172:8	middle 172:8
		midnight 36:3	midnight 36:3	midnight 36:3
		MIKE 1:17	MIKE 1:17	MIKE 1:17
		Miller 1:13,15 2:3 2:21 3:17 4:2,5,9 4:18 5:2 7:3,6,14 8:10,13 9:10 10:12,14 11:13,19 12:2,9,18,21 13:4 13:9 14:6,11,13	Miller 1:13,15 2:3 2:21 3:17 4:2,5,9 4:18 5:2 7:3,6,14 8:10,13 9:10 10:12,14 11:13,19 12:2,9,18,21 13:4 13:9 14:6,11,13	Miller 1:13,15 2:3 2:21 3:17 4:2,5,9 4:18 5:2 7:3,6,14 8:10,13 9:10 10:12,14 11:13,19 12:2,9,18,21 13:4 13:9 14:6,11,13

204:12,16,19	mistake 99:20	<hr/> N <hr/>	NICK 1:17	170:20
205:8,20 206:1,5	129:20 130:5,7	N.W 1:13	night 21:2 22:20	nobody's 181:13
206:14,17,20	132:14 146:22	name 18:22 21:4,17	23:2,4 24:3,18	noise 90:5,12 95:9
207:8,11,14 208:9	159:7 160:9,14,19	43:18,20 96:22	25:9,11 29:2	95:14,17 96:7,13
208:15,21 209:10	mistaken 109:3	105:14 128:2	32:13,18 33:13	96:15,16,17 97:5
209:12,18 210:1,4	misunderstanding	207:5	34:11 35:11,19,20	121:17 123:9,21
210:22 211:14,17	117:22	named 83:20	35:22 36:2,7,11	149:7 233:3
211:22 212:14,19	misused 247:3	NBA 55:6,6,18	38:19 40:17 52:22	non-emergency
213:4,9,16,22	mitigate 123:9	239:2	53:21 54:1 55:3,7	137:13,21 138:2
214:7,11 215:5,12	238:19 239:12	NE 1:7	55:11,22 56:5,18	non-objection
215:17,21 216:2,5	241:21 242:2,8	near 169:11 241:10	57:21 65:7,17	219:10
216:9,12,17,21	mitigated 123:16	necessarily 12:7,12	66:3,21 67:8,21	nonresponsive
217:17 218:12,15	moment 98:11,12	119:8 241:6	68:2,13,13 69:12	77:19
219:1 220:20	218:14	necessary 3:20	69:18 70:3,8 72:6	nonstop 114:21
221:3,16,19,22	money 51:1 92:19	neck 28:22	74:12 75:15,21	116:2
222:3 223:10,16	132:4 168:22	need 12:16 13:10	77:1,4 78:4 81:21	normally 22:7
225:13,16,21	months 21:6 41:12	41:13 44:7,8	91:11 92:19 94:5	154:16
226:1,3,3 227:2,5	87:18,19 187:13	56:14 68:18	94:19,20 96:8,16	Northeast 2:7
227:11,15,19	mood 23:19	185:18 198:7	96:17 97:1,3,3	notably 244:14
228:1,4,7,11,15	morning 2:16	202:20,22 213:8	100:1,16,20	notch 54:1
229:3,10,18,21	36:10 37:14 39:7	217:15 237:9	110:14 114:14	noted 122:19
230:2,4,8 238:14	40:2,5 52:11	248:3	116:3 118:17	129:15 244:20
249:17 250:4,21	55:12 57:5 82:10	needed 94:1 243:16	120:20 121:6,15	notes 241:1 244:10
251:4,6,9,9,12,14	82:15 83:7 94:22	247:9	121:20 123:21	notice 7:17 15:4
251:16 252:5	96:3 131:21 132:1	needs 198:10,14	124:3 125:15,20	224:6 230:13
mind 223:12	174:8 182:22	199:17	126:6,14,16	231:10,11 238:9
mine 208:18 222:6	190:11	negotiated 6:4	130:18 131:4,22	251:18
minute 3:18 99:12	motion 14:7,8 15:3	neighbors 90:11	133:6 135:15	noticeable 23:1,3
165:10 166:17,18	16:11,16,19,20,21	124:9	156:6 158:13,20	noticed 71:5 112:18
205:17 206:2	17:4 250:22 251:1	neither 107:15	158:21 159:2,3,15	130:15
213:10 215:13	251:17	never 35:1 73:20	163:9,19 164:1,9	notification 59:1
minutes 56:9	move 13:19 16:8,14	81:7 84:14,18,20	164:10 165:1,16	notifying 243:1
172:15 200:22	56:15 74:6 75:9	85:1 88:8 90:12	181:12,14,16	number 2:4,7 5:16
202:20 203:2,17	77:18 86:8 150:1	107:18 111:15,18	183:1,5,6,6,16,17	11:14 13:21 26:17
mis-correctly 134:8	227:18,20 250:12	127:21 129:19	183:18 188:19,21	30:6 31:6 57:3
mislead 195:8	moved 147:8,13,13	131:4,5,17 135:14	189:7,17 190:10	84:9 137:4 151:4
misleading 239:17	147:17 148:3,12	135:14 159:9,11	191:7,13 192:15	155:11 160:18,20
242:11 245:12	149:12,14 229:4	160:14,20 167:19	193:8,17 194:9	160:21 162:10,17
misplaced 228:20	movement 150:4	168:20 186:11	197:7,20 198:12	171:5 176:8 184:5
misquoting 73:2	moving 57:18	191:4 195:10,12	198:13 230:19	186:10 189:2
misrepresented	MPD 32:15	217:13 223:17	nights 65:13 94:15	190:17 216:16
85:18	multiple 155:20	237:15 247:19	96:20 165:17,19	234:14 242:9
missed 69:10	177:22 230:11	248:2	239:7	244:11 250:14
missing 33:15	music 96:20 122:20	new 196:22 231:6	nine 154:7 157:3	numbers 30:17
199:17 224:17	241:20 242:7	231:10 234:1	180:12	135:13 158:12
225:1,18 243:9,10		news 123:3,4	Ninety 169:14	164:13 186:9

188:17 191:13,15 191:18	247:14,17,18	OIC 6:9,19 15:7	135:16 136:3,13	once 28:3,9,10,12
	observing 84:3	okay 2:21 5:2 9:21	137:12 138:4,17	44:14,18 53:14
	obtain 11:6 46:1	11:13,19 12:2,9	138:20 139:19	93:10 120:10
O	60:11 198:17	12:13,18,22 13:3	140:8 144:4,5	126:8 194:7
o'clock 36:10 55:11	199:19 208:5	13:13 15:2,12	145:5 146:2,9	one's 37:1
56:17 57:5 82:9	242:15 243:15	16:10,20 17:4,16	147:1,11 149:9,21	one-day 64:8
83:7 94:22 96:2	obtained 11:7	17:20 18:1,3,5,11	151:3,7,9,11,15	108:20 134:12,14
97:14 131:20,21	242:12 243:2	18:19 21:9,15	151:22 154:18,19	ones 64:16 83:19
131:22 174:8	obtaining 58:17	26:9 27:5 29:14	156:10 158:2,9,15	224:20
181:20 182:22	occasion 187:11	29:17 30:21 31:7	160:16 162:2,5	online 164:19
183:21	occasional 110:18	31:9 32:14 34:9	163:2,13,20	onsite 23:6,10
OAG 7:1 10:22	occur 25:8 235:21	36:1 37:3 41:5,16	165:18 166:4,21	open 13:18,22 14:3
12:20 238:20	239:21	41:20 42:1,3 49:6	167:1,3,11 168:3	60:11 170:5
oath 64:13,17	occurred 5:17 6:6	53:6 59:16,20	169:7 171:1,10,12	250:11,15,18
235:5	occurrence 7:10	60:1,9 62:10	171:22 172:9,17	251:20
obeyed 97:5	October 7:13 20:15	63:12 64:10 66:6	173:8,11 174:3,10	opened 155:6
obeying 247:14	43:6	67:16 73:14,18	174:13 175:10,19	opening 67:13
object 41:7 42:16	odd 205:7	74:4 76:18 77:2	175:19,22 176:11	154:12,13
118:11 200:1,11	offer 6:4 7:17 11:9	78:18 80:5,14,20	176:19 177:9,17	operate 118:1
218:22	16:5	81:20 82:2 83:17	179:2 182:10	119:5
objection 34:17	Offer-In 3:5 7:21	85:11,13,14,21	183:11 184:2	operating 98:15
72:20 73:1 74:5	11:21	86:1,9 87:5 90:15	185:22 186:12,16	operation 62:2
118:21 119:22	Offer-In-Compr...	92:7,10 93:13,16	187:4 188:5,10,15	operational 247:20
201:11 206:13,16	8:15,21 9:2 10:10	94:14 95:1,21	189:1,21 190:6,15	operator 186:17
210:14 218:17	11:15 15:15 16:1	96:9,11 99:6	191:6,16 192:1,4	opinion 171:2
221:7 222:9 223:6	16:8,14 17:5 88:1	100:5,17 101:5,8	193:6,10 199:21	173:18
224:5 226:22	offered 206:18	101:18 102:19	200:17 201:13	opportunities
229:2,7	offers 5:9	103:5 104:1,4,13	202:4,15 203:2,12	120:21
objection's 199:22	office 11:16 91:14	105:4,11,17	203:16 204:1,11	opportunity 122:11
objections 73:22	179:9 204:5	106:19 107:8,20	204:12,19 205:20	186:18
218:16 219:19	officer 207:6 224:9	109:9 110:6,15,17	206:3,14,20 207:8	opposed 17:3,3
221:17 224:1	officers 21:13	111:3,4,4,9	208:9,21 209:10	191:18
228:13	32:15 124:14	112:10,14 113:22	210:1 211:16	opposing 17:6
obligated 236:21	official 224:22	114:19 116:4,18	212:3,7,18 213:3	order 147:14 186:6
obliged 23:20	243:9	117:13 118:20	213:5,11,20 214:8	202:3 205:6
observations 192:9	oh 18:1 27:1 30:7	119:14,20 120:14	215:11,12,19	209:13 218:2
248:8 249:5	69:20 100:2	120:16 121:2,15	216:9,12,14	225:7 230:20
observe 55:5 95:3	101:11 119:13	122:2,8,17 123:5	218:12,13 219:1	239:12,14 242:8
111:11 133:8	129:19 137:22	123:15,20 124:4	220:22 221:1	245:9,13 247:9
observed 34:20	143:12 148:21	124:11,12,18	222:3 226:11,16	248:13 251:22
107:12,14 115:1	149:4 154:4	125:21 126:7,18	227:2,11 228:1,10	ordering 88:10
131:9 132:13	166:17 167:21	127:4 128:6,11	229:3,9,12,18,21	orders 44:15
134:1 192:11,11	171:17 188:5	129:7,12 130:1,8	238:14 250:4	ordinance 90:12
192:12 239:2,10	201:1 205:21	131:6 132:12,21	252:1	organized 28:1
244:7,8,12,15	214:7 218:13	133:7,17,21	on-hand 80:19	original 223:19
245:1 246:1	221:8,14 228:6,22	134:11,19 135:3,9	onboard 89:9	originally 159:5

180:13	209:1,18 212:2,12	passes 17:4 103:7	244:13,16 245:9	171:3,7 173:12,15
outfits 109:6	212:19,21 215:22	104:20 105:5,7,9	peak 189:18,19,20	173:18 174:11,11
outlined 247:15	216:1,10 218:19	105:9	190:8	174:12 177:14
outside 22:12,14	222:16,16 224:20	passing 94:12	peaks 191:9,11,18	187:18 190:7
25:16,19 26:8	243:8 244:11	pat 24:19 28:11	Pearson 89:9,10	perfect 23:7 143:21
35:7 39:10,21	pages 149:2 209:1	51:22 248:15	penalty 238:8	perfected 234:9
45:19 46:20 49:13	209:3 214:1,2,4	patron 31:20 45:22	people 22:9 24:3	perfection 239:9
49:16 52:5 57:8	214:11,12,13,22	46:5,14 48:19	38:4,5 39:12,14	perfectly 65:10,12
73:7 87:9 90:18	215:7 231:2	49:1 89:1 109:1	39:16 40:7,14	65:19
142:18 143:9,10	paid 6:1 39:19 54:4	115:17 192:15	45:13,16 47:13	perform 40:3
156:19 159:1	54:15 69:21 193:3	193:10,11,17	48:14 51:12,13	249:11
194:18 244:19	243:22 245:8	194:6,14 240:21	52:4,12,22 56:10	performing 40:1
245:2,7 249:7	248:21 249:10	249:11	56:16 57:3,21	period 84:15 88:18
overcrowded 38:15	paperwork 132:3	patrons 24:10,13	62:1,16 66:18	95:6
39:2 84:18 85:8	192:18	25:2,4,5,6 45:7	67:2,3 70:1 71:7	periodically 126:16
196:11,17 197:1	paraphernalia	52:14 57:7,9	72:18 76:20 77:14	periods 213:17
197:15	232:6	86:22 91:20 92:4	81:5 84:9,17,20	permission 72:15
overcrowding	parking 22:7 26:1	92:14,15 101:12	86:11 88:10,20	permit 11:6,7 22:5
36:19 38:20 84:7	26:7 27:13 69:22	107:12,15 112:20	92:14 95:13 98:15	58:17,20 59:2,5
84:15 86:10 196:6	135:22 136:5,12	114:16 115:1,5,9	102:3,7,8,8 103:7	59:11 60:11,16
248:4	139:9 143:1	116:4,8,10,12,15	104:21 106:1,16	64:8 128:4,17
oversee 118:5	177:12 180:18	124:22 125:8,12	109:15 124:10,21	198:18,21 199:1,2
oversees 118:2	part 4:7,8 26:21	131:3,10,16 132:5	125:18 126:4	199:5,10,19
overview 169:17	61:20 62:13 73:16	132:6,16,17 134:7	133:15 134:1,6	204:14 207:16
overwhelmed 81:1	73:20 110:22	136:15 145:7	135:19 138:8	208:6,7 217:10,16
81:4 236:11	187:15 209:8	155:12,14 156:8	141:8 157:8,10,11	218:5,7,8 220:11
237:15	211:19,22 212:2,5	171:7 183:2	158:19 159:2,9,12	224:18 226:22
overwhelming 82:3	212:8,11 214:17	189:12 192:13	161:12,18 163:18	227:9 228:12
82:9,12	217:21 224:12	232:8 241:2	167:18 168:8,10	229:15 234:1,5,10
owner 2:19 19:5	230:14,17,18	244:15 245:8	168:14,19,20	242:12,16,18,20
61:12,20 62:13,22	231:9,13,14	246:11 247:1	169:10,20 170:10	242:22 243:20
68:14 70:10	234:22	248:15,20 249:3	170:12 171:9	244:2 245:14
186:17	particular 5:14	patted 25:2,6	178:12,16 179:21	permits 63:9
ownership 120:12	42:21 63:10 71:4	248:16	179:22 180:1,2,5	233:12,17,20
	71:5 232:16	pavilion 38:16 39:9	180:6,14 181:9,21	permitting 218:10
	particularly 244:6	39:13,13,17 40:16	182:16,21 183:5,7	person 28:4,6
	parties 2:11 3:6 9:1	83:6 100:14 102:6	183:13 188:21	46:11 48:11 68:7
	15:16,22 16:7	102:7 207:4	189:12,16 190:1	68:10 69:6 71:19
	32:2 169:2 249:19	242:13	193:2 195:22	80:19 93:4 96:19
	partner 61:15	pay 9:4 10:6 54:4	197:16 198:12	108:16 133:14
	party 170:4 195:21	86:2 132:5	235:11 236:9	164:18,18 166:5
	198:6	paying 5:20 39:17	237:21 249:2,13	172:10 186:17
	pass 105:14,15,15	45:11 49:19 54:12	percent 36:10	219:15 232:17
	105:20 106:14	108:12	37:13 62:21 82:11	239:8,10 241:5,8
	passed 15:3 20:14	payment 6:2 119:6	95:8 158:20	241:10
	251:17	192:21 193:2	169:13 170:19,20	personnel 23:5

56:7 69:4 70:19 80:22 94:9,13 persons 235:21 248:19 perspective 12:20 139:4 pertains 56:2 242:11 pervious 18:8 20:14 135:13 195:14 Phillips 1:20 2:13 2:13 3:2,21 4:12 4:20 5:3 7:3,4,5,9 7:15 8:11,14 9:11 9:16,19 10:1,6,9 10:13 12:3,5,11 12:15,19 13:12 15:18 17:16,21 18:2 30:18,22 31:5,8 34:17 41:6 42:16,20 47:6 59:18,21 60:2,9 60:15,20 61:5,9 61:17 62:4,6,11 62:15,20 63:2,7 63:13,22 64:5,10 64:18 65:3,9,14 65:16 66:1,6,10 66:12,17 67:1,8 67:16,20 68:5,20 69:9,15,17 70:4 70:13,17 71:3,14 72:1,8,11 73:11 73:15 74:1,4,8,16 74:20 75:3,12 76:1,6,18 77:2,6 77:17,22 78:3,18 78:22 79:5,7,11 79:19 80:2,5,14 80:20 81:8,20 82:2,19 83:8,17 83:21 84:5,22 85:9,12,17,22 86:9,16 87:3,6,13 87:21 88:4,13	89:5,8,13,16,21 90:4,7,15,20 91:3 91:15,20 92:7 119:22 138:22 187:21 188:7,11 188:13 199:22 200:1,6,11,21 201:4,9 202:10,12 202:16,21 203:3 203:18 204:5,20 204:21 205:3,11 205:15,22 206:3,7 206:11,15,19 208:10 210:10,13 214:16 216:18 217:1,5 218:15,17 219:2 221:6,9,18 221:21 222:2,5,9 223:11,17 227:12 228:2,13,14,18,22 229:9 230:1,3,6,9 250:1 Phillips's 224:5 phone 97:16 217:22 photo 143:11 photograph 138:19 139:2 140:15 149:13 physically 115:5 pick 48:9 pickup 48:14,15 152:2 picture 27:9 29:22 37:1,14 38:2 47:9 47:19 49:1 87:8,9 87:12 140:3 147:20 150:10,11 150:20,21 151:1 151:17 152:7,19 168:6 172:1,6,10 172:12,14,15,21 173:16,19 174:16 175:1,4,6,9,9 pictured 50:9 pictures 36:18 83:9 83:10 84:2 86:10	86:12 87:7 147:2 166:6 175:13 180:2 196:5 235:15 piece 25:6 56:20 93:15 pilling 53:10 placard 176:3,5,8 176:16,18,21 177:7 placards 179:3 189:10 place 22:19 38:11 98:4 108:16 126:1 155:15 161:12 163:12 173:4,7 174:16 198:7 225:8 237:4 placed 114:12 115:6 plain 130:3 plan 43:1 61:8,11 63:15 66:19 89:6 115:17,19,22 215:10,13,20,21 222:10,19,22 234:13 237:2 246:7 247:16 planned 195:8 planning 195:6 plans 20:17 63:2 237:3 play 107:1 194:7 player 55:18 239:2 players 55:6,6 playing 96:20 please 2:12 18:22 19:3 76:3 200:13 216:19 plug 164:17 plus 157:15 point 23:13 33:12 33:22 34:11 35:16 36:3 40:6,9,18 47:3 49:12 50:9 52:19 55:11 77:3	85:5 87:14 97:12 101:1 103:4 115:3 116:20 122:2,10 139:4,7,21 140:2 160:15 161:22 162:1 163:10 192:16 193:16 194:12,16 198:11 201:15 216:18 232:16 233:2 237:1 240:12,22 249:7,18 points 85:4 145:1 183:10 police 97:17 124:11 124:14 177:2 policy 132:15 pop 54:1 portion 39:10 POS 161:11,16,19 182:21 position 19:4 133:5 positioned 22:13 133:3,5 positions 66:18 possible 65:10,19 70:9 131:13,15 146:19 194:13 posted 67:12 potential 92:15 134:6 pour 44:22 45:3 48:9 practice 58:10,12 237:6 pre-advanced 193:3 pre-buy 165:2 precinct 97:17 124:17 precise 34:8 prefer 4:21 217:7 preferred 70:20 prefers 4:21,21 preliminary 2:22 3:3 4:13 206:16	premises 25:19 26:8 28:13 139:17 prepaid 28:1 49:20 preparing 232:17 present 1:14,19 3:6 7:18 19:6 25:16 32:16 55:7,16 61:10 196:4 232:11 presentation 233:21 presented 15:15,22 16:7 73:3 111:13 112:22 195:5 217:13 232:8 234:5 238:17 243:21 presiding 1:13 pretty 11:9 23:15 77:16 82:17 89:7 93:6 98:2 164:10 175:1,2 179:12 182:17 186:20 prevent 46:16 64:19 239:14 prevented 193:19 previous 20:4,18 55:17 63:19 121:6 199:4 225:15 234:17 previously 5:7 44:5 72:7 199:3 200:15 207:22 240:8 primary 5:22 6:11 6:18 8:2,16,22 15:20 238:10 primary/seconda... 8:7 prime 174:5,8 printout 223:9 prior 19:16 32:1 111:11 priority 56:12 private 37:18,20 47:12,13 49:21 50:2 51:4
---	--	--	--	--

probably 30:19 31:21,22 35:12,13 37:1 40:14 53:22 55:8 56:8 57:13 57:14 69:21 89:14 92:21 101:12 127:22 129:2 152:20 157:1 158:20,22 168:10 168:19 169:13 171:8,8 183:5,20 187:12 188:6 194:10 202:22	property 22:5 23:20,21 24:1 26:7 67:15 142:20 142:21 144:14 158:16 168:15	71:21 89:6 108:15 132:9 146:19 160:10 178:22 189:5	219:5,21 232:6,9	receiving 244:15
problem 68:7,8,10 69:2,3,6 71:7 76:9 77:5,6,7 81:10 82:21,22 83:1 84:15 91:4,16 95:9,17 98:14,20 147:10 182:2 187:17 197:5 205:4 211:9 243:2 243:4	property's 27:12		quote 236:2	recess 15:5
problems 23:7 75:14 76:14 91:10 96:7 188:20 196:19	proposed 249:20		quoted 236:2	recessing 203:17
procedurally 201:10	protected 142:1		R	recognized 68:6
procedure 132:15	protection 156:1	Q	radius 169:6	recollection 64:14 162:16 174:20 232:20 233:18 234:15 235:18 236:3
proceeding 15:5 17:8	protocol 108:15	quadruple 187:6	rails 145:13	record 2:4,12 15:10 15:11,13 17:17 18:7,22 41:7,9,12 41:21,22 49:8 56:9 77:18 85:15 90:2 120:1,2 150:20 151:19 185:5 187:21 188:11 202:2 203:15,21,22 204:2 219:18 222:11 224:8,15 227:22 228:21 230:14,17,20 231:1,9,14,15 232:2 233:12,16 235:5,18 236:3,6 242:4 249:19
process 225:9,9 246:4	prove 240:13	quadruples 70:2	ran 23:5 156:7	record's 85:2
produced 241:20	proven 241:4	quantity 189:9	range 34:7 93:7	rectified 220:10
promise 75:10	proves 231:22	quarter 39:7 40:2 58:12 82:15 83:7	rationale 8:17	red 48:13 148:16 148:16
promised 65:18	provide 128:21 199:20 200:14 240:14	Queens 1:7 2:7	re-verify 126:8	redact 222:13
promises 64:6,22 67:5	provided 10:22 13:12 199:18 207:1,4,6 218:10 233:11 239:22 241:14 242:4,20 244:4 245:12 248:6,7	question 5:11 8:9 34:10 41:18 42:9 60:4 62:5 67:9 68:22 69:8 70:9 72:14,22 73:5 74:11,12,14 75:6 75:20,22 76:3,4,7 76:12,14,17 78:5 85:3,5 86:14 103:18 109:20 110:3 111:19 113:10 118:22 122:7 156:5 158:6 165:21 166:5 171:13,18 174:14 179:15 180:16 185:11 189:15 199:11 222:8,20	reached 36:4	redacted 207:18
pronounced 126:9	providing 238:22 242:10 244:6	questioning 72:7 185:12	read 76:7 87:20 113:6,8 250:5	redactions 222:12
proof 162:9 240:14 241:13 245:9 246:22 247:2	public 20:10 179:19 195:17 198:5 236:21	Questionnaire 127:6,16	reading 65:4 113:3 113:13,16	Redding 2:19,19 11:18 12:1 18:7 18:12,18,21 19:1 19:2,5,9,13,19,21 20:3,21 21:5,19 22:1,4,21 23:3 24:8,11,14 25:4 25:10,13,18 26:10 27:9 28:6,20 29:6 29:9,12,16 30:1,2 31:14,15,18,21 32:12,17,22 33:3
proper 218:21 233:19	pull 159:21	questions 12:22 59:15 75:4 87:4 92:8,11 116:20 119:9 120:15 175:19,22 182:17 185:7 192:5,7,7 201:3,7 218:14 221:4 231:11 234:11 235:1 236:17	reads 7:1	
properly 20:8	pulled 100:10	quite 25:18 72:13 73:4 111:5 218:21	ready 17:10 51:9 208:3 229:22	
	pulling 162:13		real 38:12 187:16	
	purchased 28:4,7		really 10:19 63:8 71:14 74:21 85:15 148:13 159:5 164:15 166:6 175:18 210:12 222:14 223:5 235:12	
	purpose 13:20 217:19 220:12,17 250:13		reason 34:15 74:6 86:5 207:20 224:12 236:21 250:17	
	purposes 6:19 7:17 7:21 9:5 119:6 129:1 137:10		reasonable 16:5	
	pursuant 8:5 251:20		reasons 14:2 16:9 86:3 237:8,8	
	pushed 115:5		recall 32:19 58:6 58:16 219:17 225:2 231:18 232:14 234:20 235:14	
	pushing 53:11 57:21		receipt 193:4	
	put 22:5,12 26:5 44:17 46:22 48:15 53:10 64:17 69:21		receive 58:19 89:2 192:15,18 245:9	
			received 128:4 193:7 212:3 214:20 217:14 219:4 243:4	

33:6,9,11,16 34:2 34:5,13 35:1,4,8 35:12,15,18 36:5 36:20 37:3,6,17 38:3,9,21 39:3,6 39:12,16 40:9,21 41:1,4,17,20 42:1 42:8,13 43:10,14 43:17,20 44:2,14 45:5,8,21 46:3,7 46:18 47:10,17,21 48:5 49:3,11,14 49:18 50:11,21 51:17 52:7,10,17 53:17,20 54:6,10 55:8,14,22 56:4 57:6,9,12,17 58:3 58:8,11,18,21 59:3,6,8,12,16,21 60:1,8,14,19 61:3 61:6 62:3,5,10,14 62:18 63:1,5,12 63:21 64:4,9,15 65:2,8,12,15,21 66:5,8,11,16,22 67:7,11,17 68:3 68:11 69:7,14,16 69:20 70:12,16 71:1,11,16 72:4,9 72:22 74:14,18,22 75:5,10,17 76:9 76:13,21 77:5,9 77:21 78:1,8,21 79:3,6,9,13,22 80:3,8,17 81:2,11 82:1,8 83:2,14,18 84:4,11 85:7,11 86:14,18 87:5,11 87:16 88:3,8,16 89:7,10,14,19 90:1,6,9,16 91:1,9 91:18 92:3,17,21 93:2,5,14,19 94:11,16,19,21 95:5,16 96:1,6,14 96:18,21 97:6,13	97:21 98:10,17,22 99:7,17 100:4,9 100:19 101:2,4,6 101:11,17 102:2 102:12,18 103:1,5 103:9,13,17,21 104:2,6,9,15,18 104:22 105:7,13 105:18,21 106:2,5 106:9,13,18,21 107:4,18,22 108:4 108:8,11,22 109:6 109:10,16,20 110:4,10,16,22 111:8,15,22 112:3 112:6,11,14 113:5 113:8,12,15,18,22 114:3,20 115:13 115:20 116:1,6,10 116:14,18 117:3,4 117:8,11,15,17 118:4,8,19 120:5 121:1,4,12,19 122:1,5,8,14,16 123:2,6,12,18 124:5,8 125:2,10 125:13,22 126:3 126:13,22 127:3,7 127:14,18 128:3 128:10,13,16,20 129:2,6,11,13,19 130:3,6,10,13,21 131:14 132:17,20 132:22 133:4,11 133:19 134:3,9,15 134:21 135:3,8,12 136:3,17,20 137:2 137:5,8,11,14,18 137:22 138:3,5,10 138:13,20 139:8 139:11,14,19,22 140:6,9,12,16,20 141:1,15,20 142:3 142:6,9,13,17 143:9,12,16,19,21 144:4,7 145:2,6	145:17,21 146:1,4 146:6,9,21 147:5 147:9,15,19 148:2 148:10,15,18,21 149:1,4,8,16,18 149:21 150:9,14 150:17,21 151:1,5 151:8,11,13,16,20 152:1,12,14,19,22 153:4,7,11,17 154:4,11,15,19,22 155:5,13,19 156:2 156:7,12,17,22 157:9,13,16,22 158:3,8,9,14,17 159:22 160:5,8,22 161:3,6,10,15,22 162:4,7,11,18,21 163:3,8,16 164:2 165:5,8,12,14,19 166:2,9,14,17,21 167:8,15,22 168:4 168:18 169:12,16 170:20 171:2,6,11 171:15,17,21 172:3,13,18 173:2 173:5,9,17,21 174:4,12,22 175:7 175:11 176:6,10 176:19,22 177:11 177:19,22 178:4 178:10,14,20 179:5,11,16 180:8 180:21 181:2,6,11 181:18,22 182:3,9 182:11,16 183:4,9 183:14,16,19 184:3,6,14,20 185:3,14,16 186:2 186:13,20 187:1,8 187:12 188:16,22 189:4,8,19,22 190:3,5,9,14,16 190:22 191:4,7,10 191:14,19 192:2 192:10,17 193:1,7	193:14,20 194:15 194:20,22 195:10 195:12 196:8,12 196:15 198:19 232:22 234:5 235:3,17 237:14 237:21 248:7 252:3 Redding's 207:21 Reeves 1:12 refer 232:13 233:5 reference 231:4 referencing 230:19 referring 4:14 159:19 reflects 66:14 refund 40:12 regard 60:21 218:10 219:13 233:16 234:12 235:19 247:11 regarding 207:2 regards 87:7 Regs 241:17 regular 22:11 54:13 68:12 regulations 241:17 247:15 reimbursable 32:15 reject 247:8 related 123:9 127:10,12 131:8 relation 166:3 relationship 23:11 95:11 relegated 93:9 relevance 217:11 relevancy 226:19 relevant 220:5 223:12 relies 249:13 remaining 8:1 remember 21:3 61:3 77:21 103:2 111:4,6,10 113:3	113:11,15,21 179:4,6,8 181:15 removed 23:20,21 rent 24:16 rented 24:15 repeat 76:2 85:1 report 4:8 7:13 26:22 29:19 30:20 65:5,22 66:14 71:22 72:19 87:14 107:11,21 112:18 113:4,7,9,14 122:19 138:7,18 160:2 188:3 217:21 218:20 223:2 230:11 231:3 234:22 235:3,6 236:13 237:18 240:18,22 242:5 244:11 245:3,19,21 248:18 249:7,9,11 reported 84:8 reporter 76:2,7 reports 107:11 131:8 represent 206:21 207:19 representation 130:19 160:17 219:12 representations 61:21 representative 147:14,17 149:15 226:20 representatives 64:20 represented 11:16 63:3 207:15 represents 16:2 request 86:4 122:12 223:21 requested 207:2 240:12 required 218:2
---	---	--	--	--

234:8	right 2:3 4:1 5:3	173:13 174:17	127:2 130:16	120:19 121:19,21
requirements	10:2,13 11:20	179:2 181:18	153:1 156:8	159:3 163:19
237:4	12:21 13:9 18:15	182:12 183:12	158:17 177:13,15	183:6,17,18
requires 176:3,4	23:19 30:2 31:3	185:1 186:7	177:19,20 178:16	188:19 189:16
reserved 91:22	31:10 34:6 36:13	187:10,19 189:3	181:3 189:13	190:10 198:13
resolve 69:6	36:20 37:8,17	190:5 192:1,5,6	route 159:10	244:16 245:1
resolved 10:20	38:13 43:4,4 44:9	195:2 197:19,19	row 63:18 82:13	247:13,18
79:17 90:8 126:9	46:11 48:6,7	198:8 199:6	136:7,10	saw 35:10,12 70:18
respect 12:3 115:7	50:11 59:6,6 61:9	200:20 203:11,14	rows 136:6,6	91:16 99:12,19
243:6,7	62:14,22 63:7,13	204:20 205:9	144:18 146:19	108:1,5 115:9
Respondent 204:17	64:18 65:3 66:1	207:11,13 208:12	150:6 180:9	176:8 193:21
216:16 227:17,21	66:11,12 67:20	212:4,5 215:14	rules 247:15	232:2 233:8 237:9
230:13	68:20 69:9 70:11	216:17 220:20,21	run 23:6 56:21	saying 4:6 5:4
Respondent's	71:17,19 72:8,11	221:13 223:16	63:18 157:5	41:17 56:13 85:16
17:11 30:19 31:4	74:16 75:8 76:1	225:16 226:3	161:18	86:6 121:7 131:12
198:22 206:6	78:3,11 79:5,6	227:5 229:5	running 24:5 93:21	147:12 160:20
207:15 217:2	80:2,9 83:6,21	230:10 234:19	197:6,6	161:2 168:14
229:13 242:21	84:22 87:21 89:16	249:17,18,21	Ruthanne 1:13,15	175:8 189:10
responds 221:20	91:15 92:7 96:1,9	250:5	RYAN 14:16	203:6 210:6
response 219:22	97:5,6,7,7,8,13	right-most 152:10		213:22 227:15
221:11 224:4	98:1,1,3,19 99:10	ring 139:7 140:2	S	says 5:21 31:16
responsibilities	99:13,16,18 100:1	ro 235:21	S 50:14	115:8 214:19
246:16	101:21,21 102:14	Road 1:7 2:7	sad 140:4	216:7 222:21
responsibility	103:6 104:19	roaming 46:6 67:15	safe 32:10 38:17	223:7,8,14 226:6
66:18 243:14	105:5,22 108:18	rocking 174:7	safely 180:7	234:4 243:9
rest 8:3 15:20 17:8	110:4,17 112:16	183:1	safety 180:17	scene 71:8 169:1,3
217:9 227:4	113:17 114:22	Rodriguez 1:16	195:17 198:6	234:9
238:10	117:6 118:6	14:14,15 116:21	215:10,13,20,21	schedule 54:18
restaurant 170:16	119:12 123:6	117:1,2,5,9,13,16	222:10,19,22	238:11
170:16	124:1 127:1	117:19 118:6,9	236:21 243:11	schedules 120:7
rested 17:18,19	130:14 136:16	119:21 120:3,14	sale 239:20,20	schemes 194:7
230:9	137:2,5 139:15,15	251:7,8	sales 161:22 162:2	scope 73:7
rests 230:5 248:18	140:16 141:3,6,20	role 246:19	163:10,10,21	seal 229:6
resubmit 220:3	142:6,12,14,14,15	roll 14:8 250:22	164:7,13 191:17	searched 24:10,13
result 92:20	142:17,18,21	rolling 174:7 183:1	191:20,21,22	248:16
Retailer 1:7	143:2,4,17,20	roof 164:14	Samuel 207:19	seat 18:20
return 15:7 98:9,11	144:5,8,9,10,11	room 1:12 15:6	209:3,15 211:20	second 14:4,5 16:9
98:12	144:16 145:7,8,12	26:4 27:21 77:11	212:13 224:13	16:10,12,16,17
review 87:13	145:17 148:8,19	143:3,3 148:4	satisfied 99:18	17:13 49:5 60:5
186:18 187:2,11	149:14 150:4	150:1 152:3,5,9	Saturday 19:8 23:2	63:17 96:17
204:7 231:14	152:14,20 153:7,7	153:20 175:12	23:9 24:2,4,12,18	121:12 137:7
reviewed 87:17	153:12,14,16,18	179:1 251:20	25:9 33:5,10	188:8 200:10
186:20 231:12	156:11 158:8	rooms 54:17	35:20 38:19 65:6	210:5,6 214:17
232:16	162:3,16 163:16	ropes 144:16	65:17 66:6,15	215:3,4,18 218:18
revised 215:4	165:20 168:5,12	roughly 37:12 40:2	74:12 75:15 78:5	220:8 250:19,20
218:18	169:13 172:7	54:19 77:13 83:6	96:5,7 97:1,3,20	secondaries 6:18

8:3,4,9 15:20 238:11 secondary 6:10 8:20,22 22:12 seconded 14:7,9 16:19,21 250:22 251:2 Secondly 239:16 241:7 243:2 seconds 46:9 99:12 section 13:17,22 14:2 47:14 250:10 250:15,18 sections 100:11 secure 64:7 security 20:9,20 21:2,4,11,13,19 21:21 22:3,9 24:21 30:5 42:7 43:1 46:9 53:10 53:14 62:16 66:19 74:11 84:12 89:6 90:2 109:8 114:13 133:5 157:8,10,20 193:20,22 194:11 195:7 197:21,22 234:13 235:19 237:2,3,6 246:7 247:16 see 32:6 37:21 40:16 46:7 47:9 47:19,21 49:1 67:9,22 68:3,13 78:13 80:15 81:19 87:7,8,12 101:18 108:6,9,12,13 110:16 119:13 125:15 127:17 140:13 142:9 144:7,7 145:6,10 145:18 146:15,18 147:1 148:15 149:19,22 150:1 150:14 151:13,20 152:2,5 153:18 154:6 163:11	167:18 169:19,22 170:1,8,12,14 173:13 174:16 175:5 180:1 200:6 200:7,11,12 201:11 222:4,19 225:11 232:1 234:21 235:15 seeing 31:14 87:10 108:13 173:14 seeking 13:20 250:13 seen 24:2 46:14 170:22 sees 46:10 sell 32:8 93:12 165:11 235:21 sending 162:14 sent 111:10 177:1 sentence 41:15 sentences 41:8 separate 20:22 170:16 210:18 separately 211:10 September 2:10 10:18 208:1 220:2 238:17 Sergeant 97:15 124:14 series 207:9 serve 88:22 240:3 served 37:22 45:7 47:16 55:12,19 56:17 233:9 240:7 240:8,19,20 241:4 service 44:13,16 45:1,4,7,9,19 47:16 48:3,3,18 56:2 135:6 238:22 241:11 services 198:17 228:9 229:14 serving 90:21 231:17 session 13:2,14 15:13 250:7	251:19 set 50:5 51:18 120:7 155:14 180:9 197:4 settle 15:16 settlement 1:9 5:15 setup 49:20,22 54:18 129:22 136:4 147:3 151:2 180:13 181:8,8 seven 7:19 38:5 48:8 54:20 75:17 76:16 87:18 100:1 172:15 230:14 238:6,6,7 shape 141:13 she'll 227:16 shirts 32:5 shooting 159:4 Short 1:16 13:8 14:19,20 96:12,13 96:15,19 97:4,11 97:18 98:6 155:2 155:3,10,17,22 156:4,10,14,20 157:7,11,15,17 158:2,5 166:11 167:5 171:15 175:20,22 176:1,7 176:11,20 177:9 177:17,20 178:2,8 178:12,17 179:2,7 179:14,17 180:19 180:22 181:4,7,17 181:19 182:1,7,10 182:12 190:18 251:12,13 shorthand 5:7 shot 55:1 shoulder 175:12 show 1:6 2:8 21:22 29:18 36:17 40:16 153:12 164:19 197:6 199:10,18 205:9 208:6 217:13 218:8	220:9 239:22 240:10 241:13 246:13,14 247:21 showed 99:9 150:11 177:4 242:6 245:8 showing 21:12 31:12 153:20,21 shown 84:1 242:3 shows 26:13 223:18 225:8 238:18 239:11 241:9 243:10,21 245:19 249:1 shut 38:18 39:6 81:12,14 83:4 84:17,21 154:16 168:6,12 247:21 shutdown 39:18 121:14 154:17 181:12 side 91:21 112:20 140:10 144:15 145:4,22 146:1 148:8 150:4 169:21 248:19 sidewalk 25:22 26:7 sign 185:15,21 186:2 signature 222:16 222:16 225:3 signatures 215:16 216:4,8 224:16,19 225:1,18 242:15 243:8,10,13 signed 135:2 160:18 176:16 185:16,20 Silverstein 1:17 14:5,7,17,18 251:10,11 simple 82:17 162:13 239:9 simply 246:14 single 240:5	sir 68:17 94:16 96:14,21 117:4,8 120:6,14 126:16 126:22 127:8 128:20 129:6,11 130:11 132:20,22 134:17 138:3 139:22 143:19 145:17 146:22 154:22 156:3 158:6 176:22 179:6,16 187:3 sit 51:6,21 site 93:18 sitting 48:11 203:4 situation 72:17 six 16:2 27:13 38:5 54:1,19 100:1,20 154:7 157:5 197:20 Sixteen 154:11 181:2 size 130:19 195:22 sleeves 32:5 slightly 235:17 slow 9:22 slower 10:2 snapshot 170:14 sneak 22:16,17 snuck 194:2 sold 93:10,11 165:7 165:16 184:9,21 184:22 somebody 31:16 60:22 61:12 62:11 90:20 108:13 164:21 167:8 179:8 198:10,14 somewhat 207:18 soon 46:7 sorry 9:16,21 10:1 27:7 29:21 30:7 30:10,12 73:1 79:12 111:4 122:8 122:9 146:22 188:17 200:2
---	--	--	--	---

210:3,7 212:1 217:17 221:8 227:13 248:13 sort 182:16 245:9 246:7 sound 122:13,21 sounds 124:18 space 22:8 60:12 146:20 148:6 152:16 153:8 154:1 155:15 174:18 189:9 spaces 27:13 spatially 149:20 speak 23:18 35:20 69:5 202:14 speakers 97:8 123:13 speaking 115:7 speaks 219:12 special 56:5 60:16 63:9 127:5,15 243:11 specific 125:5 237:13 specifically 64:1 131:9 233:19 specificity 237:17 237:18,20 speculation 34:18 247:9 spend 198:1 spending 164:12 split 136:16 spoke 35:19 122:20 122:22 220:2 249:2 spot 80:10 square 177:10,12 177:15,16 179:12 stable 126:10 stack 204:21 205:16,18 stacks 205:4 Stadium 1:6,6 2:6 2:20 13:21 19:4	19:12 20:7 36:15 42:6,10 43:8 50:15 90:3,13 92:6 112:19,21 115:4 128:8,9,16 128:19 134:13,13 169:5 207:2 209:11 241:4 245:2 246:1 247:5 250:15 staff 42:6,11 43:8 43:13 44:12 46:10 46:15 56:2,21 67:12 68:7 72:18 77:8,10,19 82:6 91:22 93:18 95:2 108:13 109:8,19 111:17 112:4,7,8 112:19 115:4 120:4 126:5 129:3 129:4,9 157:4,19 160:11 186:4,8 187:14 194:17 239:18 240:10 248:21 stage 178:19 stamp 29:7,10 107:4 108:14,17 193:15 206:13 245:10 stamps 29:5,11 106:22 107:13,15 109:21 232:5 244:7,12,16 245:5 stanchion 141:1 145:11 stanchions 139:14 141:5 144:12 147:21,22 181:8 stand 162:16 237:9 standalone 217:10 standard 26:20 58:9,11 228:8 229:14 standing 37:19 47:22 48:7 84:2	139:16 140:4,18 140:18 144:8 179:1 180:1,5 standpoint 139:21 stapled 205:6 208:11,19 start 36:22 53:1 129:22 181:13 204:8 210:8,10,14 210:15,16 230:15 started 82:5 96:3 99:18,21 101:9,19 101:22 155:6 183:21 236:8 246:15 starting 187:13 196:22 starts 52:22 57:19 82:16 170:3 172:7 172:8 209:3 224:21 state 7:7 18:22 19:3 224:5 stated 18:8 53:13 159:6 196:6,10 217:22 240:16 249:6 statement 72:5 110:9 195:19 198:3 224:15 states 115:4 239:17 240:2 243:8 stating 72:21 217:14 stationed 133:3 Status 1:7 stay 60:11 103:16 194:12 staying 103:17 stepped 246:15 248:10 steps 123:8 225:7 Stewart 33:13 35:10 67:9 107:9 107:10,14 112:18 115:1,4 231:19	232:10 234:4,7 235:5,16,22 236:8 236:17,20 237:7 245:22 247:19 248:5,9 Stewart's 233:8 234:21 237:17 stick 83:22 stood 8:8 stop 168:1 198:4 246:11 straight 50:13,18 50:18 143:5 172:4 straightforward 182:18 Strategically 22:13 street 1:13 39:17 40:15 92:15 139:6 139:12 140:19,21 140:22 142:19 168:1,19 169:4,4 179:20 streets 136:1 stressed 24:20 strictly 28:21 strike 77:18 84:13 85:10 86:17 146:22 227:18 striking 85:15,16 strong 248:6 struck 85:18 Stuart 230:12 submit 204:3 220:8 submitted 127:10 127:12 134:14 199:14 207:3 209:9 214:19 217:18 219:9,15 219:15 220:14,15 244:1 submitting 219:17 subsequently 43:3 220:11 substantial 134:12 242:17 245:13 substantiate 150:5	sudden 23:8 suggest 13:1 suggestion 202:8 suite 105:5,7,8,9,14 170:9 suites 45:12 104:10 104:13 105:2 170:11 Sunday 66:7,15 74:12 75:15 78:6 120:20 121:22 sundry 237:12 supervise 118:10 supplement 202:2 224:8 support 150:5 suppose 100:4 129:1 130:16 131:16 supposed 129:16 130:20 177:7 206:12 sure 9:10 11:14 17:14,14 20:10,17 22:16 27:22 43:1 46:11 51:8,10,12 56:21 66:10 72:13 73:4 88:18 89:22 93:22 122:10 124:10 138:16 144:2 177:5,8 188:4 197:3,9 204:11 208:14,17 208:19 209:13 222:11 226:5 228:12,16 230:16 231:7,7,13 234:2 surpass 131:5 surprised 122:18 133:22 surprising 134:7,10 surrounding 37:21 sustained 73:22 74:5 swear 18:16 sync 41:11 67:4
---	--	---	--	--

system 74:11,11 161:17,19 182:21	185:17 187:22 188:8 192:9 200:8 226:3	199:2 204:14 207:4,4,16 226:22 227:8 228:12 229:15 234:1,5,10 242:12,20,22	they'd 106:10 thing 24:2 25:7 48:17 71:17 84:3 85:19 94:7 174:1 226:7,8	98:2 125:17 158:12 167:9 196:18 212:1 221:15 228:19
T				three 5:5 18:9 20:13 27:16 35:13 35:14,21 38:5 44:19 55:2 67:15 72:5,6 77:12 82:13,14 88:10 99:22 100:10,15 101:7 136:6 141:12 146:17 152:12,13 154:7 178:4 192:2 209:2 214:12 218:19
T 18:6 t/a 1:6 table 37:18,21 38:3 38:6 44:13,17,22 45:8,9,20 46:12 46:21 47:1 48:7 50:2,4 56:9 76:16 184:22 191:22 192:19 203:5 241:10 tables 44:18,19 45:16 48:19 49:21 50:3 51:4,8,12 54:12 93:10,10 178:18,22 184:9 184:10,21 take 13:10,13 14:8 32:3 68:10 70:19 71:7 82:6 123:11 150:11,17 167:8 171:20 174:22 193:22 201:14 202:8,13 203:2 224:6 225:7,8,10 227:18 239:13,18 247:7 250:22 taken 37:11 46:8 50:1 84:2 147:2 151:2 172:14,15 194:14 196:5 197:17 246:15 takes 87:3 talent 51:18 talk 72:2,10 188:19 talked 71:6 73:6 79:20 93:19 114:3 188:2 talking 30:11 63:8 67:22 81:21 85:12 100:22 124:9 149:15 156:21 158:12 160:21	tall 146:16 tasks 67:2 te 106:2 114:15 TEAL 52:21 53:7 61:14 94:4 tease 85:6 tel 71:9 tell 18:16 19:22 22:2 40:19 44:11 49:15 112:5 150:10 172:12 186:14 219:8 telling 64:21 76:19 134:21 176:17 temp 11:6 temporary 108:21 ten 55:9 97:16 100:1 109:11 181:13 202:20 203:2,17 tent 22:5,14 24:22 28:15 36:16 38:10 39:10 40:1 50:7 58:17,20 59:2,5 59:11 69:21 81:18 84:20 93:6,6 97:2 98:1 102:9 104:11 104:12,16,17 105:3,4 106:4,10 106:16 107:1 121:18 122:22 123:10,20 126:19 126:20 129:17,17 131:2,4 136:9 143:6 144:10 156:18 158:19 159:5,7,12 176:2 176:12,13,14,21 177:5,10,11,13,16 177:17,21 178:7 178:16 179:22 180:3 189:11 191:3,5 197:8,22	tents 144:17 terms 11:5,9 119:4 119:7,9 132:14 testified 55:18 207:22 235:22 237:21 testify 62:9 testifying 18:9,10 testimony 73:8 75:13 107:9 131:12 195:3 207:22 219:18 220:1 226:4,8,15 230:11,12 231:19 231:21 232:9,13 232:14,20,21 233:8,16 234:7,21 235:4,10,16 236:12,16 237:13 237:13,17 242:3 242:19 248:1 249:15 thank 7:14 8:13 9:22 12:17 15:8 17:12 18:3,19 27:6 31:5,11 32:14 59:14,18 74:8 77:22 87:6 92:8,12 96:10 98:6 102:19 116:17 120:15,18 151:9 154:21,22 158:5,6 182:12 185:1,4 187:19 188:13,14 189:21 202:16 203:18 204:11 205:22 214:5 238:13,14 249:18 250:2 252:1,2,3,4 thanks 74:20	think 4:22 7:13 13:10 16:5 17:22 24:1 30:18 34:14 35:10 36:9 44:7 52:5 53:21 61:1 62:8 66:13 69:7 72:20 73:2,9 77:15 81:13 82:21 83:10 92:19 94:5 97:15,22 98:5 119:3 127:19 149:7,8 159:18,20 160:2 165:16,22 171:16 175:2,19 182:17 183:2 185:16 187:22 188:16 194:1,9 196:10 201:2 205:14 208:16 210:18 217:10 220:5 221:22 222:22 224:12 225:5 226:19 228:18 229:1 231:19 233:14 234:1,11 235:17 236:14 237:1,7,16 246:17 third 145:10,11 225:3 thought 3:22 4:3 30:10 77:16 81:9 83:1 91:6 95:7,19	ticket 25:20 26:14 28:4,7,14,16,22 49:10,13,16 50:12 161:16,18 162:3 164:17,19 184:15 191:17,20 192:18 tickets 26:6 27:18 27:22 28:3,18 40:12 50:5 51:2 93:9,11 102:21 162:10 164:22 165:2,4,7,10,15 165:17 182:22 193:3 tight 153:2 175:17 tighter 170:6 time 8:8 13:10 15:21 23:10 27:14 33:18 34:4 38:6 38:14 39:10 40:10 42:17 43:7 46:5 57:2 58:5,6,14 59:10 60:16 72:14 78:14 84:1,5 87:14 88:11 90:10 90:12 94:18,18 95:5,18 102:3 111:17 124:2 157:1 160:15

165:17 168:5 171:11 173:1,8 174:5,9 189:7 190:3 206:18 208:2 223:22 232:15 247:21 timeframe 95:7 timeline 247:19 times 35:9,13,14 56:7 tired 189:15 today 6:7,15 7:11 8:15 10:2 18:12 63:11 76:19 88:1 184:12,17 238:17 238:20 242:20 Todd 1:21 2:16,17 10:8,14,16 17:12 18:5,13,21 19:3,6 19:10,15,20,22 20:19 21:3,9,16 21:21 22:2,18,22 24:7,9,12 25:2,8 25:11,15 26:9,11 26:18,21 27:2,7 28:2,17 29:4,7,10 29:14,17,20 30:3 30:7,10,16,21 31:9,12,17,19 32:10,14,19 33:2 33:4,7,10,12,22 34:3,9,14,19 35:2 35:5,9,14,16 36:1 36:17,21 37:4,15 38:1,7,17,22 39:4 39:9,15 40:6,18 40:22 41:2,5 42:4 42:10,15,19 43:6 43:11,15,18,22 44:11 45:2,6,18 45:22 46:4,13 47:3,8,15,18 48:2 48:22 49:4,9,12 49:15 50:8,19 51:14 52:4,8,13 52:19 53:6,13,18	54:3,7 55:4,10,16 56:1 57:1,7,11,16 58:2,5,9,15,19,22 59:4,7,9,14 72:20 73:1,19 83:9 118:11,14,22 119:15,19 146:8 192:7,8,21 193:6 193:10,16 194:13 194:16,21 195:3 195:11 196:3,9,13 198:16,20 199:2,7 200:2,9,14 201:8 201:16,20 202:15 203:8,10,13 204:3 204:8,11,13,18 205:2,7,13,21 206:10,21,22 207:9,13,17 208:13,18 209:2 209:11,17,19 210:3,7,15,19 211:3,6,9,16,19 212:3,9,17,22 213:7,14,17,21 214:2,6,17 215:1 215:3,6,9,16 216:1,4,7,10,15 217:4,7,20 219:22 221:14 224:4 225:14,17,22,22 226:2,6,11,16,21 227:3,7,14,17,20 228:5 229:16,20 238:15,16 250:2 252:2 Todd's 118:21 told 23:4 36:3 56:1 67:11 75:19 77:19 80:12,16 81:8 83:3,4 84:16 91:5 97:13 98:5,22 99:14 102:20 104:2,20 163:18 178:15 179:10 220:3 232:1,4	ton 168:18 tonight 94:9 121:9 184:12 top 21:5 43:21 54:1 84:12 194:12 214:19 215:4 total 9:3 130:16,17 157:13 183:3,8 189:7,17 191:13 191:15,17 192:3 totality 238:3 totally 126:19 149:11 town 125:18 track 222:1 trailer 25:20 27:11 50:17 51:7 53:2 116:3 132:3,10 trained 42:10 43:8 44:12 67:3 89:2 240:10,15 training 42:4,6 43:12 89:9 235:20 239:19 transcript 17:22 42:3 86:7 103:4 230:17 231:8,13 tried 194:2,5 true 95:12 139:7 140:2 Truitt 19:1 92:13 121:8 155:3 185:11 trust 75:2 truth 18:16,17,17 64:22 try 10:4 58:13 72:14 89:17 144:2 194:7 208:13 trying 11:6 22:16 23:12 54:22 112:16 115:5 144:22 148:14 186:14 187:8 194:12 199:19 208:5 225:7	228:20 236:16 turn 15:5 122:13 175:13 242:7 turned 34:12,15,21 35:3 90:16,17 97:7 123:13 turning 122:20,21 246:1 Twenty-four 22:1 Twenty-seven 157:13 twice 38:8 177:4 197:15 248:2 two 27:15,16 28:12 38:4 39:18 46:8 50:5,14 53:10 67:15 78:16 83:15 83:19 88:10 90:2 99:22 105:12 120:20 121:3 134:16 136:16,18 136:19,20 137:10 139:6,16 140:4 141:7,8,12,18 142:5,7 144:8,16 145:3,12,20 146:12,13,19 148:13,16 150:6 153:13,15,17 154:2,2 176:13 178:4 182:3 185:17 187:12 205:4 209:2 213:7 213:12,12,18,21 214:1,2,4,11,13 218:9,19 219:17 220:11 231:6 234:10 type 247:8 typically 27:16 43:12 54:10 56:6 68:11,18 164:2	221:3 Um 46:4 95:15 127:14 200:21 Um-huh 8:10 35:15 44:14 69:16 202:6 206:19 228:10 Um-um 41:1 unable 40:4 underage 247:1 understand 11:20 41:10 65:4 70:4 70:10 76:12,13 89:20 90:1 98:13 109:22 131:11 145:1 148:14 158:11 159:17 164:9 181:17 198:9 222:15,17 223:3 understanding 64:12,13 66:2 88:4 234:6 understood 87:22 139:18 141:14 unfortunate 238:2 unfounded 245:14 246:9 unidentified 112:19 unnecessary 227:8 unusual 236:14 unwilling 73:13 upper 47:12 use 29:11 32:12 44:12 47:7 57:20 57:21 131:18 164:15,16 uses 241:13 utilize 29:5 52:16 utilized 33:8 34:1 44:1 50:19 52:14 247:13
			U	V
			Uh 155:5 Uh-huh 151:12	vague 76:15 162:22 valid 59:5 226:19

vantage 139:4,7,21 140:2	200:18,21 205:17 211:22 213:3,4,9	164:4 165:10 174:19 180:13,14	17:10 22:7 38:14 42:17 50:22 56:14	92:2 162:6 168:16 197:4 208:3,18
various 22:15 237:11	215:5,13,17,19,19 215:20 225:20,20	186:13 188:17 199:9 200:18	66:8 67:21 76:15 78:5 79:18 85:13	230:18 248:20 whatsoever 81:4
venue 65:10,13,19 72:3 138:9	waiting 53:4 167:13 168:15	204:9 205:9 209:13,14 211:2	85:14 100:22 149:15 158:22	126:15 195:20 whichever 78:11
verbatim 232:3	waitress 44:15,18 46:10 109:7,18	220:13 221:16 226:13,14 228:12	159:1 160:21 172:18 173:13	211:11 wide 154:10,11,14
verifies 223:20	240:19	231:12 249:20	188:16 189:10 192:9 200:19	170:5 willing 73:11 219:9
versus 230:22 233:22 234:4	waitresses 42:5,14 89:3 110:8 157:3	wanted 4:10,15 12:13 23:19 89:21	201:4,6 203:5 204:1 205:11	window 49:19 50:4 windows 27:16
vicinity 69:2 71:18	240:15	158:6 168:22 201:21 202:1	206:9 226:4,14,17 241:3	49:18 50:5 53:5 53:12
view 38:1	waive 11:20 249:21 250:1,2	204:3 205:16 231:6	we've 3:13,14,15 5:4 44:9 51:10	wise 24:21 wish 3:6,7,21
viewed 158:4	walk 46:19 111:1 125:22 135:19	wanting 84:19 195:22	64:17 82:14 89:2 90:2,11 196:16	witness 18:6,12,14 26:12 29:18 31:12
viewing 140:3	walk-up 191:21	wants 167:17	230:19	41:8,15 47:4,6
views 45:17	walked 111:16	Ward 33:18	weak 125:16	162:16 200:19
Vigersky 207:20 209:4,15 211:20	walking 22:15 46:14 47:20	Washington 1:13	wearing 52:22 109:2,7	232:1 witnessed 46:5
212:13,14 224:13	109:18 110:19,20 125:14 193:18	wasn't 6:8,16 65:5 73:6 84:7 88:1	week 187:13	244:19 witnesses 244:18
violate 241:15	241:2	98:14 115:19 220:4 241:4 246:6	weekend 21:7,14 24:15,16 25:20	244:19 wondering 161:14
violated 240:1	walks 25:21	watch 123:20 197:22	109:11	162:2 word 81:16 113:18
violation 1:9 95:17 95:19 108:20	walkway 51:11	watching 56:7	weigh 234:3	113:18 words 6:16 7:15
115:11,14,15,22	wall 47:22 176:5,8	way 6:19,20 20:11 27:19,21 28:1	weight 220:21 229:11	35:21 72:5,6
116:9,13,16 233:3	wand 51:21 133:6,8	37:8 48:20 51:13 53:9 54:13,13	welcome 202:18	93:20 121:7
234:13 235:19	wanded 25:5 28:11 53:16 133:13,15	68:19 71:2 78:11 86:22 89:11 99:8	went 15:10,10 25:4 28:20 32:1 33:17	work 120:11
237:1,2,6 246:8	134:2	100:4 106:21 119:7 131:13,15	33:20 40:11 50:12 50:17 59:13 65:9	236:19 worked 21:8 78:16
246:13,21 248:11	wanding 24:19 133:3,9 248:15	136:4,5 141:13 143:5 144:13,13	65:18 79:14 80:9 97:8 99:2,4,5,22	198:12,13 working 23:11 78:7
violations 90:5 95:3	want 3:18 4:22 11:11 15:17 29:21	145:8,8 148:3 157:20 164:8	100:5,8 107:11 111:5,20 121:13	78:13 99:13,16 101:9 109:11
violence 22:19	34:6 35:13 42:22 48:20 50:4 52:22	170:1,1 179:20 187:16 197:3	137:19 141:19,22 180:11 187:3,16	157:19 162:6 241:22 245:18
VIP 44:13 45:20 104:10,13,20	57:22 70:15 71:12 74:6 75:1,1 77:11	198:8 221:11,17 227:18 235:10	189:17 199:15 203:21,21 242:6	241:22 245:18 worse 24:5
105:2,9,15 172:5 241:10	89:1,11 96:2 98:9 98:10,11 104:7	We'll 36:22	weren't 32:2 55:16 66:3 76:19 77:3	wouldn't 20:8 32:8 39:7 70:14 71:4,8
VIP's 107:13	105:10 106:9 118:11 122:10	we're 2:4 6:7,14 7:10 8:20 15:12	81:8 82:22 86:11 86:16 90:21 91:16	110:19,19 191:17 237:19 wristband 232:12
VIPs 170:6	138:22 144:2 154:6 156:11			
voice 60:3	158:11 160:12			
volume 122:21 242:1				
vote 13:13 14:8 15:4 17:5 250:6 251:1,17				
W				
wait 3:18 4:15 9:15 9:15 41:17 150:15 165:9 166:17,18				

written 251:22	189:12	2:5 13:21 250:14	20 6:7 21:1,1 47:4,5	126:20 163:14
wrong 11:5 22:17	1:15 168:12	12-CMP-574 5:16	58:8,13 83:18	168:19
23:13 59:1 70:15	1:30 82:15	12,000 177:16	241:9	31 188:2 218:20
74:10 78:14	1:45 40:5	12/04/12 5:20	20's 83:11	316 3:14 5:6 6:4
137:19 147:6	1:48 39:22 81:12	12/04/2012 6:13	200 93:11 126:5	316(a) 3:14 5:6
186:9 197:18	1:50 168:5,12	12/14/2012 7:8	158:19 159:1	330 158:22 171:8
198:14	1:53 2:2	12:30 96:2 97:14	165:16	35 157:1
wrote 131:7	10 49:6 83:9 146:10	13 155:7	2000 1:12	350 57:14,17
<hr/> X <hr/>	149:13 155:7,7	13-251 3:14	2010 13:18 14:1,4	158:22
<hr/> Y <hr/>	10,000 177:15,18	14th 1:12	250:11,16,19	36 152:14
yards 180:12	10/08/2012 5:17	15 38:3 47:13 143:5	251:21	396 70:2 156:8,10
Yeah 146:9	10/12/2012 206:8	154:7,14 155:6	2011 44:5	156:14 158:3
year 3:15 5:4 19:12	10/18 223:10	180:20,22 194:10	2012 7:13 19:8,20	171:7 176:10,11
19:14 20:18 21:6	10/19/12 128:7	247:2	43:7 63:18	189:10 190:13
24:16 28:20 60:7	222:20,21	15/16 56:9	2013 2:10 10:18	<hr/> 4 <hr/>
70:7 87:18,18	10/20/12 128:8	150 109:2 168:9,14	238:17	4 7:22 9:5,20 10:21
89:14 90:19	100 31:22 78:10	154:14,17 165:22	2014 1:10 6:6,9	12:3 57:5 233:17
178:21,22 195:14	95:8 99:5 168:9	166:12 167:6,8,9	20th 7:13	242:9
196:19,20 197:1,2	173:18 174:11	167:10,12 180:20	21 36:22,22 83:18	4:00 131:20 135:5
197:3 238:2 239:7	187:18	180:22 182:8	2127 1:7 2:6	4:34 203:21
years 70:7 82:13,14	10A 26:13,18,19	17 166:10 182:8	22nd 155:7	4:54 203:22
90:3 134:16	27:2,6 29:22	17,000 177:12	24 21:1,13 37:2	40 82:10
135:13 155:8,9	49:11,12 83:18	17A 166:1,12 167:9	83:11,14,19	400 52:11 57:13,18
196:17	146:6	169:8 172:8	25 58:13 83:11	84:19 126:20
yes/no 75:2,4 106:4	10B 146:3,4,7,11	17B 166:1,11 167:5	170:10 172:21	130:16,18,22
Yo 96:22	147:12 149:13	171:13,16,20,21	173:2	131:5 159:13,22
young 51:5	151:6,8	18 29:18 31:13	25-401 242:12	160:3 163:15
youth 54:22	11 2:10 127:19,22	83:19	25-741 240:2	191:5 222:21,22
<hr/> Z <hr/>	11:00 34:6 79:4	1A 188:9	250 102:21	405 13:17 250:10
zero 78:15,17	129:16	<hr/> 2 <hr/>	26 1:10	405 52:11 57:13,18
239:22	11:30 34:6 79:4,21	2 5:16 9:12 83:7	27 37:16 83:12,14	84:19 126:20
zeros 99:21	101:13 125:2,3,16	174:8 181:20	83:19 157:15	130:16,18,22
<hr/> 0 <hr/>	129:17,22	182:22 183:21	28 83:12	131:5 159:13,22
00 108:12	11C 143:8,12,14,18	239:16	29 36:22	160:3 163:15
<hr/> 1 <hr/>	147:18 148:6,9,20	2:00 39:7 40:2	<hr/> 3 <hr/>	191:5 222:21,22
1 8:2 9:11 31:1	148:21 149:17	82:15	3 9:12,17 55:11	405 13:17 250:10
36:10 82:9 96:2	150:2 151:18	2:01 172:15	56:17 131:21	405(b)13 14:3
97:14 238:21	152:8,21,22 153:3	2:06 15:10	233:4 241:19	250:18
1,000 159:9	153:6,9	2:08 37:11,14	244:11	250:15
1,100 159:14,18	12 55:9 97:16	172:14 174:6	3:00 57:4,4 58:8	43 157:2
160:7	127:19,20 154:7	2:12 37:16	135:6 181:14	47 99:12
1,300 77:14 127:2	155:7 198:13	2:19 15:11	3:30 55:19 57:18	<hr/> 5 <hr/>
	12-251 3:13	2:30 52:10 183:20	30 9:4 10:7 200:22	5 9:13,18 131:20
	12-CMP 3:15	190:11	300 39:12 52:11	234:14 245:16
	12-CMP-00680 1:8		57:13,14 84:19	5:00 131:22
				5:36 252:8
				50 31:22 36:9
				101:12 102:3
				124:21 125:8,12
				126:2 168:9,14
				500 40:14 81:5

84:20 92:14 131:5 135:11 159:2 51 62:21 194:9 52 157:3 56 157:4,15 5C 2:8 5th 6:6,9	189:11			
6				
6 131:22 239:16 244:12 6-1-0 17:5 60 157:6 177:13 600 183:5 63 157:6 66 194:11 680 3:16 5:6				
7				
7 9:13,18 248:14 7-0-0 15:3 251:17 700 135:11,15 158:13,16 159:12 159:20 160:3,21 161:2 163:18 700/800 131:3 159:4 72 3:15 5:6 75 37:13 175:4				
8				
80 158:20 800 130:17 163:18 183:7 188:21 189:6,7,16,17,18 82005 1:8 2:8 830 8:5				
9				
9 94:22 90 169:13 170:18 171:3,6 173:12,15 174:11,12 190:7 251:22 900 39:14 69:22 126:20 176:17 178:13,16 179:10				